

NBS BUILDING SCIENCE SERIES 142

Load-Displacement Characteristics of Shallow Soil Anchors

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE • NATIONAL BUREAU OF STANDARDS

NATIONAL BUREAU OF STANDARDS

The National Bureau of Standards' was established by an act of Congress on March 3, 1901. The Bureau's overall goal is to strengthen and advance the Nation's science and technology and facilitate their effective application for public benefit. To this end, the Bureau conducts research and provides: (1) a basis for the Nation's physical measurement system, (2) scientific and technological services for industry and government, (3) a technical basis for equity in trade, and (4) technical services to promote public safety. The Bureau's technical work is performed by the National Measurement Laboratory, the National Engineering Laboratory, and the Institute for Computer Sciences and Technology.

THE NATIONAL MEASUREMENT LABORATORY provides the national system of physical and chemical and materials measurement; coordinates the system with measurement systems of other nations and furnishes essential services leading to accurate and uniform physical and chemical measurement throughout the Nation's scientific community, industry, and commerce; conducts materials research leading to improved methods of measurement, standards, and data on the properties of materials needed by industry, commerce, educational institutions, and Government; provides advisory and research services to other Government agencies; develops, produces, and distributes Standard Reference Materials; and provides calibration services. The Laboratory consists of the following centers:

Absolute Physical Quantities² — Radiation Research — Chemical Physics — Analytical Chemistry — Materials Science

THE NATIONAL ENGINEERING LABORATORY provides technology and technical services to the public and private sectors to address national needs and to solve national problems; conducts research in engineering and applied science in support of these efforts; builds and maintains competence in the necessary disciplines required to carry out this research and technical service; develops engineering data and measurement capabilities; provides engineering measurement traceability services; develops test methods and proposes engineering standards and code changes; develops and proposes new engineering practices; and develops and improves mechanisms to transfer results of its research to the ultimate user. The Laboratory consists of the following centers:

Applied Mathematics — Electronics and Electrical Engineering² — Manufacturing Engineering — Building Technology — Fire Research — Chemical Engineering²

THE INSTITUTE FOR COMPUTER SCIENCES AND TECHNOLOGY conducts research and provides scientific and technical services to aid Federal agencies in the selection, acquisition, application, and use of computer technology to improve effectiveness and economy in Government operations in accordance with Public Law 89-306 (40 U.S.C. 759), relevant Executive Orders, and other directives; carries out this mission by managing the Federal Information Processing Standards Program, developing Federal ADP standards guidelines, and managing Federal participation in ADP voluntary standardization activities; provides scientific and technological advisory services and assistance to Federal agencies; and provides the technical foundation for computer-related policies of the Federal Government. The Institute consists of the following centers:

Programming Science and Technology -- Computer Systems Engineering.

¹Headquarters and Laboratories at Gaithersburg, MD, unless otherwise noted; mailing address Washington, DC 20234. ²Some divisions within the center are located at Boulder, CO 80303.

NBS BUILDING SCIENCE SERIES 142

Load-Displacement Characteristics of Shallow Soil Anchors

Felix Y. Yokel Riley M. Chung Frank A. Rankin Charles W. C. Yancey

Center for Building Technology National Engineering Laboratory National Bureau of Standards Washington, DC 20234

Prepared for the Office of Policy Development and Research U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development Washington, DC 20410



U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE, Malcolm Baldrige, Secretary NATIONAL BUREAU OF STANDARDS, Ernest Ambler, Director

Issued May 1982

ATIONAL BURBAU OF STANDARDS LIBRARY JUL 1 9 1982 MOL OCC - Carc TAUSS MO. 142 1483 王·朱成二百二年。 予約完成門籍武智於省十 空下一段[[1]

that is a work

Library of Congress Catalog Card Number: 82-600509

National Bureau of Standards Building Science Series 142 Nat. Bur. Stand. (U.S.), Bldg. Sci. Ser. 142, 163 pages (May 1982) CODEN: BSSNBV

> U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE WASHINGTON: 1981

For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402 Price \$6.50 (Add 25 percent for other than U.S. mailing)

ABSTRACT

Tests on shallow soil anchors, commonly used by the mobile home industry, including 6-in single helix and 4-in double helix anchors as well as three types of swivel anchors, were conducted on three sites: a silty site, a sandy site, and a clay site. Test variables included direction of anchor installation; direction of loading; anchor depth; size of anchor plate; and cyclic load effects. The effect of these test variables on load-displacement characteristics, measured at the anchor head, is investigated. It is concluded that on most sites the anchor types tested, when installed in accordance with present industry practice for mobile home tiedown systems, did not deliver the anchor performance required in present standards. It is recommended that minimum load capacity requirements for anchors be waived; that all anchors be preloaded to 1.25 times the design load; and that one anchor per mobile home, or three anchors per site if soil conditions are uniform, be preloaded to 1.5 times the design load.

Keywords: anchors; cyclic loading; field testing; flood forces; foundations; load capacity, mobile homes; soil anchors; soil mechanics; stiffness; wind forces.

COVER: Mobile home damaged by wind. Anchored mobile homes in the vicinity suffered only minor damage.

PREFACE

This report is part of a study which was sponsored by the Office of Policy Development and Research of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. The overall objectives of this study were: to determine wind and flood forces acting on mobile homes; to study the performance characteristics of soil anchors; and to develop performance criteria for mobile home foundations with particular emphasis on the tiedown system. In previous stages of this work, measurements were made of the wind forces acting on mobile homes, the state-ofthe-art in anchoring technology was studied, and the forces acting on tiedown systems were determined. The work was published in references [13], ¹ [12], and [20], respectively. This report deals with the results of experimental and analytical studies of the load capacity of soil anchors used to tie down mobile homes and with methods to insure adequate performance of soil anchors. Initial results of this work were presented in reference [19], pp. 3-20.

This study was performed by the Geotechnical Engineering Group of the Center for Building Technology.

¹ Numbers in brackets refer to the literature references in section 7.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Two hundred and thirty-two anchor tests were conducted on three sites: a silty site; a sandy site; and a clay site. Anchors tested included 6-in single helix, 4-in double helix, and 3-in single helix anchors, and 6-in triangular, 10 1/4 length x 1 3/4-in o.d. pipe, and 6 1/2 length x 1 1/4-in o.d. pipe swivel ("fluke") anchors. Loading conditions included coaxial and noncoaxial (inclined) pull on vertical and inclined anchors installed to their full depth, and coaxial pull on anchors installed at various depths ranging from 1 ft to 4 ft. Modes of loading included monotonic tests, monotonic tests with several intermediate cycles of unloading and reloading, and cyclic tests. The tests were carried to complete withdrawal and graphs of load vs. anchor-head displacement were electronically recorded. Several anchor tests were carried out under submerged conditions. The tests were correlated with determinations of soil conditions by in-situ and laboratory tests. In-situ tests included soil test probe readings, standard penetration tests, and measurement of the anchor installation torque. It was concluded that:

- 1. The anchors tested did not deliver the anchor performance required by ANSI Standard Al19.3 [2].
- 2. The virgin load-displacement characteristics of anchors are a unique function of installation depth, loading, and soil conditions and are not substantially altered by intermediate unloading and reloading cycles unless a great number of cycles of load close to the load capacity are applied.
- 3. The initial resistance to displacement of preloaded anchors in all loading modes is much higher than that in the first loading cycle and far exceeds the performance required by ANSI Standard All9.3.
- 4. Coaxially loaded inclined anchors have smaller load capacities than coaxially loaded vertical anchors but their initial resistance to displacement is similar to that of coaxially loaded vertical anchors.
- 5. Vertical anchors subjected to inclined loads have higher load capacities than coaxially loaded vertical anchors, but their initial resistance to displacement (if they are not preloaded) is much less than that of coaxially loaded vertical anchors.
- 6. Swivel ("fluke") anchors can deliver satisfactory performance if properly seated and adequately preloaded.
- 7. Helix anchors lose their protective paint coat during installation and thus have no corrosion protection.
- 8. Helix anchors experience bending of the helix in all loading modes and bending of the shaft in noncoaxial loading.

- 9. Helix anchor hardware tended to have adequate load capacity but was vulnerable in the weld between the shaft and the helix, particularly when subjected to noncoaxial cyclic load.
- It is recommended to:
- 1. Eliminate the minimum load capacity requirements for anchors in present standards and stipulate instead required anchor resistance per mobile home, so that the number of anchors used can be determined in accordance with site conditions.
- 2. Require that every anchor be preloaded in the direction of the anticipated service load to 1.25 times the working load during installation, and that one anchor per mobile home, or three anchors per site where soil conditions are uniform, be preloaded to 1.5 times the required working load; and that the required working load be the load calculated for the design wind pressure without the increase for foundations presently required in the Federal standard [9].
- 3. Require that anchors be adequately protected against corrosion by galvanizing or other means; that the corrosion protection be effective for the service life of the mobile home, and remain effective if anchor deformation anticipated under the preload or the service load occurs.

It is noted that if anchors are to be included as part of a permanent mobile home foundation, they should be durable enough to retain their structural integrity throughout the service life of the mobile home; they should be preloaded; and consideration should be given to potential effects of frost heave.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

				Page
ABS	TRACI			iii
PRE	FACE	• • • • • • •	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	iv
EXE	CUTIV	E SUMMA	ARY	v
LIS	T OF	FIGURES	•••••	x
LIS	T OF	TABLES	•••••	xii
LIS	T OF	SYMBOLS	•••••••••••••••••••	xiii
SI	CONVE	RSION .	•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	xv
1.	INTR	ODUCTIO	DN	1
2.	SCOP	Е	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	7
3.	TEST	SETUP	AND PROGRAM	9
	3.1	Descri	ption of Test Sites	9
		3.1.1	General	9
		3.1.2	Test Site A, Silty Soils	10
		3.1.3	Test Site B, Sandy Soils	10
		3.1.4	Test Site C, Clayey Soils	11
	3.2	Test S	pecimens and Procedures	11
		3.2.1	Anchors Tested	11
		3.2.2	Test Apparatus	12
		3.2.3	Testing Procedure	17
	3.3	Test P	rogram	18
		3.3.1	General	18
		3.3.2	Test Variables	18
		3.3.3	Summary of Test Program	21
4.	ANAL	YSIS OF	TEST RESULTS	23
	4.1	Presen	tation of Results	23
	4.2	Effect	of Loading Rate	26
		Helix	Anchors	28
		4.3.1	Monotonic Tests	28
		4.3.2	Unloading and Reloading Cycles	28
		4.3.3	Anchors Installed at an Angle and Pulled Coaxially	31
		4.3.4	Anchors Installed Vertically and Pulled at an Angle	31
		4.3.5	Effects of Loading Configuration	31
		4.3.6	Effects of Inclination and Depth on the Load Capacity	-
		10510	of Coaxially Loaded Anchors	39
		4.3.7	Comparison of Coaxially Loaded Inclined Anchors and	
			Vertical Anchors Subjected to Inclined Loads	44
	4.4	Compar	ison between Different Anchors Types	44
		4.4.1	4-in Double Helix Anchors	44
		4.4.2	3-in Single Helix Anchors	49
		4.4.3	Self-seating Swivel Anchors	50
	4.5	Effect	of Soil Characteristics	54
		4.5.1	Coaxially Loaded Vertical Anchors	54
				- •

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Continued)

			Page
		4.5.2 Vertically Installed Anchors Pulled at an Angle4.5.3 Effect of Depth and Anchor Inclination of Coaxial	54
		Load Capacity	58 58
	4.6	Prediction of Anchor Load-Capacity	61
		4.6.1 General	61
		4.6.2 Correlation of Anchor Capacity with In Situ Tests	63
		4.6.3 Theoretical Determination of Anchor-Load Capacity	73
		4.6.4 Determination of Load Capacity on the Basis of Pullout	
		Tests in Similar Conditions	80
		4.6.5 Effect of Submerged Conditions	81
	4.7	Cyclic Tests	82
		4.7.1 Cyclic Tests on Silty Site	82
		4.7.2 Cyclic Tests on the Sandy Site	82
		4.7.3 Cyclic Tests on the Clay Site	85
	4.8	Comparison of Anchor Performance with Present Standard	
		Requirements	90
	4.9	Performance of Anchor Hardware	91
5.	SUMM	ARY OF CONCLUSIONS	93
	5.1	General	93
	5.2	Virgin Load-Displacement Curves	94
	5.3	Reloading Characteristics	94
	5.4	Effects of Loading Configuration	94
	5.5	Effects of Soil Type	95
	5.6	Prediction of Anchor-Load Capacity by In-Situ Tests	95
	5.7	Theoretical Prediction of Anchor-Load Capacity	95
	5.8	Prediction of Anchor-Load Capacities on the Basis of Tests on	
		Similar Sites	96
	5.9	Anchors Subjected to Cyclic Load	96
	2.10	Comparison of Anchor Performance with Present Standard	07
	5 11	Requirements	90
	J •11 5 12	Periormance of Anchor Hardware	90
	J•12	Use of soll Anchors in Fermanent Mobile Home Foundations	37
6.	RECO	MENDATIONS	99
	6.1	Required Load Capacity	99
	6.2	Installation Requirements	100
	6.3	Corrosion Protection	103
	6.4	Anchor Hardware Capacity	103
7.	REFE	RENCES	105
8.	ACKN	WLEDGMENTS	107

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Continued)

		Page
APPENDIX A	TEST SITES	
A.l Intro A.2 Soil	duction Exploration Reports	109 114
APPENDIX E	TEST RESULTS	
B.1 Intro B.2 Symbo	duction	137 137

LIST OF FIGURES

			Page
Figure Figure	1.1 1.2	Typical mobile home tiedown systems Single and double helix anchors	2 4
Figure	3.1	Self seating swivel anchors (triangular and pipe) used in the test program	13
Figure	3.2	Test rig	14
Figure	3.3	Details of test rig	15
Figure	4.1	Plot of test C-7, vertical 6-in single helix anchor,	25
Figure	4.2	Effect of loading rate on load-displacement	25
D <i>i</i>	1 2	characteristics	27
Figure	4.3	Monotonic loading test in silt	29
Figure	4.4	Pullout test with unloading and reloading cycles in sand	30
riguie	4•)	coaxial pullout test on inclined o-in single helix	2.2
Figuro	4 6	Inclined pullout test on a vertically installed 6-in	52
riguie	4.0	single belix anchor in cand	33
Figure	4.7	Anchor deformation in inclined test on vertically installed	55
rigure	4.7	4-in double belix anchor	34
Figure	4.8	Effect of loading configuration on load-displacement	54
1 - 6		characteristics of anchors	35
Figure	4.9	Effects of load inclination on the load-displacement	
0		characteristics of vertically installed anchors	36
Figure	4.10	Load-displacement characteristics of inclined anchors	
Ŭ		subjected to non-coaxial loads on the silty site	38
Figure	4.11	Load-deflection curves for coaxially loaded 6-in single	
_		helix anchors installed at various angles	40
Figure	4.12	Effects of embedment depth on the load capacity of	
		vertically installed 6-in single helix anchors subjected	
		to coaxial load	41
Figure	4.13	Comparison between inclined and vertical coaxially pulled	
		6-in single helix anchors	42
Figure	4.14	Comparison between the load-displacement characteristics	
		of 6-in single helix and 4-in double helix anchors	45
Figure	4.15	Comparison of load-displacement characteristics of	
		vertically installed 4-in double helix anchors pulled at	
		different angles	47
Figure	4.16	Comparison of load-displacement characteristics of	
		coaxially loaded 4-in double helix anchors installed at	
	,	different angles	48
Figure	4.17	Tests of 3-in single helix anchors in silty soils	51
rigure	4.18	Load-displacement characteristics of self seating swivel	5.0
		anchors in Slity Soll	52

LIST OF FIGURES (Continued)

Page

Figure	4.19	Load-displacement characteristics of coaxially loaded 6-in single helix anchors on the sand, silt and clay sites	55
Figure	4.20	Vertically installed 6-in single helix anchors pulled at a 40° angle on the sand, silt, and clay sites	56
Figure	4.21	Correlation between Soil Test Probe readings and coaxial load capacity of vertically installed 6-in single helix	50
Figure	4.22	anchors	64
Figure	4.23	anchors Correlation between Soil Test Probe readings averaged over a 2.5 ft depth and the load capacity of coaxially loaded	66
Figure	4.24	<pre>4-in double helix anchors</pre>	67
Figure	4.25	sandy site Relationship between STP measurements and the shear	68
Figure	4.26	Relationship between installation torque and pullout	69
Figuro	4 27	anchors	71
riguie	4 • 27	strength for vertical, coaxially loaded 4-in double helix	72
Figure	4.28	Correlation between SPT blowcount and STP torque readings for the silt site	74
Figure	4.29	Effect of anchor plate size on q in the silt and clay sites	76
Figure	4.30	Cyclic load tests in silty soils	83 84
Figure Figure	4.32	Cyclic load tests in clay	86 87
Figure	4.34	Results of the cyclic loding test of specimen C33 on the clay site	89
Figure	4.35	Typical anchor hardware failures	92
Figure	6.1	Illustration of the recommended preloading requirement and the resulting anchor performance	101
Figure	6.2	Suggested preloading procedures for diagonally loaded anchors	102
Figure	A.1	Anchor tests and boring locations on Site A	110
Figure Figure	A.2 A.3	Anchor test and boring locations on Site B.1 Anchor test and test pit locations on Site B.2	111
Figure	A.4	Anchor test and boring locations on Site C	113

LIST OF TABLES

Page

Table	3.1	Test Sites Selected	10
Table	3.2	Summary of Test Program	21
Table	4.1	Reloading Moduli (R85) for the Tests Shown	
Table	4.2	In Figure 4.9 Comparison of the Strength of Coaxially Loaded Anchors	37
- 11		Installed at Various Depths	43
Table	4.3	Effect of Anchor Inclination on the Load Capacity of Coaxially Loaded 4-in Double Helix Anchors in Silty Soils	49
Table	4.4	Comparison of Load Capacities of 3-in and 6-in Single	10
Table	4.5	Helix Anchors Load Capacity of Self-Seating Swivel Anchors Tested in	49
		Silty Soils	53
Table	4.6	Re-loading Moduli of Swivel Anchors Tested in Silty Soils	54
Table	4.7	Comparison of the Effects of Load Inclination on the Load	
		Capacities of Vertically Installed Anchors on	
		Sites, A, B, and C	57
Table	4.8	Effect of Anchor Depth and Inclination on the Load Capacity	
		of Coaxially Loaded Single Helix Anchors	59
Table	4.9	Effects of Anchor Inclination on the Load Capacity of 4-in	
m.1.1.	/ 10	Double Helix Anchors	60
Table	4.10	Comparison of Reloading Moduli Measured on the Inree	62
Table	4 11	Unlift Capacity Factors for Full-Depth Anchors on the Sandy	02
Table	4.11	Site	79
Table	4.12	Uplift Capacity Factors for 6-in Single Helix Anchors	
		Installed to Less than Their Full Depth on the Sandy Site	80
Tabla	4.13	Range Mean and Coefficients of Variation of the Load	
Table	4015	Capacities of the Full Depth Anchors	80
Table	4.14	Comparison Between Regular and Submerged Anchor Tests on	00
		the Silty Site	81
Table	B.1	Static Test Results on Site A (Silty Soils)	140
Table	B.2	Cyclic Test Results on Site A (Silty Soils)	143
Table	B.3	Static Test Results on Site B (Sandy Soils)	144
Table	B.4	Cyclic Test Results on Site B (Sandy Soils)	145
Table	B.5	Static Test Results on Site C (Clayey Soils)	146
Table	B.6	Cyclic Test Result on Site C (Clayey Soils)	147

LIST OF SYMBOLS

A	Projected surface area of anchor plate, ft ²
AH-6	6-in triangular (arrowhead) anchor
В	Width (or diameter) of anchor plate, ft
с	Cohesion, 1b/ft ²
D	Average depth of anchor plate below ground surface, ft
D _v	Average depth of anchor plate below ground surface for full-depth vertical anchor, ft
D-4	4-in double helix anchor
⊮ −3	3-in single helix anchor
H-6	6-in single helix anchor
n	Number of specimens listed or number of load cycles
N	Blow count in Standard Penetration Test, blows/ft
Nu	Uplift capacity factor for cohesive soils
Nqu	Uplift capacity factor for granular soils
Pc	Cyclic load, 1b
P _{4h}	Load at 4-in horizontal displacement, lb
Р _р	Preload, 1b
P _{2v}	Load at 2-in vertical displacement, 1b
Pw	Working load, 1b
P-6	6 1/2 x 1 1/4 in pipe anchor
P-10	10 x 1 3/4 in pipe anchor
q	Anchor load capacity per unit anchor plate area, $1b/in^2$
Qu	Ultimate load capacity of anchor, 1b

LIST OF SYMBOLS (Continued)

Q'u Ultimate load capacity determined by pullout after completion of cyclic test, lb Ultimate load capacity of full-depth vertical anchor, 1b Qv Reloading modulus of anchor after 10 load cycles, 1b/in R10 Reloading modulus of anchor at 85 percent of Q_u , 1b/in R85 Soil Test Probe STP Standard Penetration Test SPT Shear strength of soil lb/ft² S Average shear strength of soil, $1b/ft^2$ S S Anchor shaft resistance, 1b Torque reading in STP test, in-1b t t Torque reading in STP test, averaged over anchor depth, in-1b Т Anchor installation torque, ft-1b Coefficient of variation of a sample. (The coefficient of variation v of the population will differ considerably if the sample is small.) Angle of applied load with horizontal, degrees α Angle of anchor shaft with horizontal, measured in same direction and α2 the opposite quadrant of α_1 , degrees In place unit weight of soil, 1b/ft³ γ Anchor head displacement in direction of pull at ultimate load, in $\Delta_{\mathbf{u}}$

SI CONVERSION UNITS

In view of present accepted practice in the U.S. mobile home industry, common U.S. units of measurement are used throughout this report. The table below is presented to facilitate conversion to SI Units.

To Convert From	To	Multiply by
ft	m	0.305
in	mm	25.4
ft ²	m ²	9.29 x 10 ⁻²
in ²	mm2	645.16
lb (force)	N	4.45
lb/ft ² (psf)	Pa	47.88
lb/in ² (psi)	kPa	6.89
1b/ft ³	Kg/m ³	16.02

FACING PAGE: Mobile home anchors pulled out by flood. The bent anchor shafts indicate that large horizontal force components acted on the anchors.



1. INTRODUCTION

A common foundation type presently used to support mobile homes consists of pairs of piers, about 8 to 10 feet on center, which support the chassis beams of the mobile home unit. In addition, the mobile home is attached to soil anchors by transverse over-the-roof ties and transverse diagonal ties attached to the chassis beam (see figure 1.1). The loads acting on this type of foundation have been studied by Yokel et al. [20]. The horizontal component of the wind load is resisted by the diagonal ties and by whatever horizontal-load resistance is provided by the piers. Since piers are not normally designed



(a) - Near Tie Connection



(b) - Far Tie Connection

Figure 1.1 Typical mobile home tiedown systems

to resist horizontal loads, the diagonal ties must provide the necessary horizontal-load resistance. The vertical over-the-roof ties are provided to resist uplift and overturning. It has been shown [20] that if the diagonal ties are attached to the chassis beams adjacent to the anchor [(figure 1.1(a)], the vertical ties are not essential. However, the vertical over-the-roof ties help hold the mobile home together. The vertical ties are also engaged by uplift forces resulting from flooding and they must be used to resist windloads if the diagonal ties are attached as shown in figure 1.1(b). Thus, soil anchors must provide effective resistance to horizontal as well as vertical forces.

Present anchor technology was studied by Kovacs and Yokel [12]. The anchors most frequently used by the mobile home industry are single helix, 6-in diameter anchors installed to a 4-ft maximum depth and double helix 4-in diameter anchors installed to a 2 ft -9 in maximum depth (figure 1.2). Other types of anchors are also available, but not extensively used at the present time. Miscellaneous hypotheses have been developed which correlate the load capacity of anchors to the shear strength of soils, which in turn can be measured by various in-situ and laboratory tests. However, it was concluded on the basis of available data that the correlation between calculated and measured anchor-load capacities, particularly in granular soils, tends to be poor [12]. In part, our inability to make reliable predictions of anchor-load capacity on the basis of the shear strength of soils is attributable to our inability to make reliable measurements of the in-situ shear strength, particularly that of granular soils. This measurement problem is even more severe at shallow depths, where soils are subjected to many disturbances, such as freezing and thawing, changing moisture content and the effect of root systems and organic matter. Moreover, the most commonly used in-situ test, the Standard Penetration Test (ASTM D 1586) [4] is difficult to interpret at a shallow depth because of the short drill-stem length used [15].

In present practice, the load capacity of mobile home anchors is estimated on the basis of in-situ soil test probe (STP) measurements, coupled with predictions based on the results of pull-out tests conducted in soils with characteristics similar to that of the site. Guidance for this procedure is provided in ANSI Standard Al19.3 [2] and in miscellaneous charts published by industry [7]. ANSI Standard All9.3 stipulates in section 4.5.1 that a ground anchor, when installed, shall be capable of resisting an allowable working load at least equal to 3,150 lb in the direction of the tie, plus a 50 percent overload (4,725 lb total) without failure. Failure is defined as an anchor movement of 2 inches at 4,725 lb in the direction of the vertical tie. Anchors which are designed for loads other than "direct withdrawal" (coaxial loads) shall resist an applied design load of 3,150 lb at 45° from the horizontal without displacing the anchor more than 4 inches horizontally at the point where the tie is attached to the anchor. Anchors designed for connection of multiple ties shall be designed to resist the combined working load and overload consistent with the intent expressed in section 4.5.1. The magnitude of the stipulated load capacity in ANSI All9.3 is entirely predicated on the load capacity of presently used steel straps with no regard to whether existing soil anchor technology can provide the stipulated load resistance.



ALL DIMENSIONS IN INCHES

Figure 1.2 Single and double helix anchors

There is evidence that in present practice withdrawal tests are conducted in accordance with the first part of this provision, namely coaxially, and that the anchor capacity is then determined for a 2 in withdrawal. Most available data are limited to this test condition, and therefore do not provide much information on anchor capacity under larger displacements or under inclined loads which have a component normal to the axis of the anchor.

Provisions for mobile home anchors are generally enforced by the States. These provisions are not uniform throughout the United States; some States have no provisions, while others, like Texas [17] require that the anchor resist a load "in the direction of the expected applied loads" of 4,725 lb for single headed anchors and 6610 lb for double headed anchors. In the Texas provision, "failure" is defined as a movement of 3 inches in the direction of the axis of the . anchor. This relaxes the more stringent limitation of 4 inches on horizontal movement and 2 inches on axial movement provided in ANSI 119.3. Proof of compliance with the various State provisions can generally be provided by anchor manufacturers or installers by documenting the results of withdrawal tests conducted in soils with characteristics similar to those of the site. Some States will accept the results of tests in artificially prepared soils. Implicit in the use of withdrawal tests as proof of compliance in similar soil conditions are two assumptions:

- That soil conditions can be characterized well enough so that anchor capacity on a given site can be predicted from test results on similar sites.
- 2. That anchors will have satisfactory load-displacement characteristics in the horizontal, as well as the vertical direction.

The objective of the test program presented herein was to study the performance characteristics of the most common types of mobile home anchors and to determine how adequate performance can be assured.

FACING PAGE: X-Y recorder used to plot anchor test results in the field.



2. SCOPE

Two hundred and thirty-two anchor tests were conducted on the three sites: a sandy site; a silty site; and a clay site. Two hundred and nineteen of these tests were conducted with single and double helix anchors and 13 tests were conducted with self-seating swivel anchors (triangular and pipe). Of these tests, 179 were pullout tests using vertical and inclined axial pulls and inclined pulls at an angle to the anchor shaft; 53 were cyclic tests using several hundred equal loading cycles of vertical coaxial pull or inclined pull at an angle to the anchor shaft. The soil characteristics of the test sites were determined by two types of in-situ tests: the Standard Penetration Test (ASTM D 1586); and the Soil Test Probe (refer to ANSI All9.3). In addition, disturbed and undisturbed soil samples were analyzed and tested in the laboratory.

Test results were recorded electronically by an x - y plotter as a plot of applied load vs. displacement of the point where the tie is attached to the anchor. Most static tests were carried to complete anchor withdrawal with several intermediate cycles of unloading and reloading in order to provide information of the load-displacement characteristics to the point of incipient loss of load capacity. Cyclic tests were conducted at various load levels and in most instances carried to a point where the probable trend of response to additional load cycles is apparent. Throughout the test program emphasis was placed on the effect of pre-loading on anchor response. Several tests were conducted under submerged conditions in order to study the effect of flooding on anchor capacity.

In this report all the test results are presented in tabular form. In the analysis of the test results, anchor load capacity is correlated with soil strength as measured by in-situ and laboratory tests and an assessment is made of our ability to predict anchor-load capacity. Anchor performance characteristics in various soil types are compared and studied and methods of insuring adequate anchor performance are recommended.

> FACING PAGE: Cyclic load test on Site B. The test rig is in the foreground. Behind the test rig is the oil pump used for cyclic loading. The van in the background housed a generator and data acquisition equipment. Note the 20-ft high banks surrounding the borrow pit in which Site B was located. The original ground surface can be seen on the top of the bank.



3. TEST SETUP AND PROGRAM

3.1 DESCRIPTION OF TEST SITES

3.1.1 General

There was prior evidence that performance characteristics of soil anchors depend on the type of soil in which the anchors are embedded [12]. Thus, it was important to test anchors on sites with a variety of soil characteristics. It was therefore decided to choose three different sites: a silty site (A), a sandy site (B), and a clay site (C). The three sites selected are listed in table 3.1. Plans showing anchor test and soil-boring locations, as well as test reports containing boring logs and soil test data are included in appendix A. Pertinent site characteristics are described hereafter.

Table 3.1 Test Sites Selected

Site	Predominant Soil Type	Location
А	Silt	NBS grounds, Gaithersburg, MD
В	Sand	Odenton, MD
С	Clay	Upper Marlboro, MD

3.1.2 Test Site A, Silty Soils

Test Site A was explored by eleven 5-ft deep test borings. The borings generally indicate 2 ft of fill consisting of local silty material overlying residual silty soil and quartz-rich schist of the Wissahickon Formation. No groundwater accumulated in the borings during, and up to 5 hours after, the drilling. On the basis of visual observation and laboratory analysis, the soil can be described as brown stiff clayey silt with some fine sand and quartz fragments, and classified as Group ML in accordance with the Unified Soil Classification System (ASTM D 2487 [5]).

Laboratory tests indicate that the soils consisted of 62 to 83 percent by weight of materials passing No. 200 sieve (particle size smaller than 0.074 mm). The liquid limit and plasticity index were 39 and 12 percent, respectively. The SPT "N" values ranged from 7 to 19 blows per foot. Laboratory strength tests determined an unconfined compressive strength of 4000 psf at 4 percent strain. Direct shear tests provide some additional information. Measured natural wet density was 119 1b/ft³ and dry density was 98 1b/ft³.

3.1.3 Test Site B, Sandy Soils

Test Site B is located at the bottom of an excavated borrow pit and was explored by four 10 ft deep test borings. No water accumulated in the borings to the depth where the holes caved, which ranged from 5 to 6.5 ft. The deposits on this site can be traced to the Potomac Group which generally consists of interbedded sands and silty clay layers of cretaceous origin which characteristically are overconsolidated. The sands in this formation tend to be medium dense to dense and the silty clays stiff to hard. The borings indicate a 6 to 9 ft thick layer of moist fine-to-course clean sand which rests on sandy silty clay. On part of the test site the above-mentioned sand layer is covered by a 0.5 to 1.0 ft thick crust of dense silty sand fill with gravel. Most of the anchor tests were performed in locations that were not covered by the dense crust. The 6 to 9 ft sand layer can be described as light brown medium dense fine-to-coarse sand with a trace of silt and gravel and classified as Group SP in accordance with ASTM D 2487.

Laboratory tests indicate that the sand deposit had 95 percent by weight of material in the range between No. 4 and No. 200 sieves (particle sizes between 4.699 and 0.075 mm), a natural moisture content of 2 to 4 percent and a natural dry density of 92 to 95 lb/ft³. The SPT "N" values over a 5 ft depth below ground ranged from 10 to 21 blows per ft. Consolidated undrained triaxial compressive strength tests on reconstituted samples yielded an angle of shear-ing resistance $\phi = 31^\circ$. The ϕ value obtained from direct shear tests was approximately 29°.

The dense crust had natural dry densities from 105 to 108 lb/ft^3 and SPT "N" values from 20 to 40 blows per foot.

3.1.4 Test Site C, Clayey Soils

Test site C was explored by four test borings from 5 to 5.5 ft deep below ground. Groundwater was observed in all the borings upon completion of the drilling at depths ranging from 1 to 4 ft. While no long-term groundwater observations were made, it was noticed during the field testing that the groundwater table was near the surface. The site is a wooded tract and root systems were encountered on some of the tests. The deposits on Site C are believed to be pleistocene river terrace deposits of the Western Branch of the Patuxent River and generally consist of silty clays overlying sands. On the basis of field observation and in-situ and laboratory tests, the soil is described as a grey, medium stiff to stiff silty clay, with traces of sand and organic matter and classified as Group CL in accordance with ASTM D 2487.

Laboratory tests indicate 70 to 90 percent of material passing No. 200 sieve (particle size smaller than 0.074 mm) and a natural moisture content of 23 percent. Natural dry density varied from 92 to 100 $1b/ft^3$. The liquid limit varied from 27 to 39 percent and the plasticity index varied from 7 to 19 percent. Standard Penetration Test "N" values varied from 2 to 17 blows per foot. Unconsolidated undrained triaxial compression tests on an undisturbed sample yielded a c of 700 psf and a ϕ of 19°. An unconfined compression test yielded an unconfined compression strength of 1930 psf at 6.7 percent strain.

3.2 TEST SPECIMENS AND PROCEDURES

3.2.1 Anchors Tested

Most anchors tested were of the helical type with 6-in single or 4-in double helixes welded to nominal 5/8 in or 3/4 in shafts. A few tests using three inch single helixes welded to a 3/8 in shaft were used to investigate size effects. See figure 1.2 (page 4) for typical sizes. Fourteen self-seating swivel (fluke) anchors were also tested. Ten of these were pipe segments of two different sizes (10.25 in long by 1.75 in outer diameter and 6.5 in long by 1.25 in outer diameter) and four were triangularshaped (arrowhead) plate anchors with 6 in side lengths. See figure 3.1 for details. All the anchors used were commercially available anchors furnished by industry.

3.2.2 Test Apparatus

The anchor tests were performed by the test rig developed for the project as shown in figure 3.2 which has the capability to exert a 10,000 lb vertical or inclined pull against the anchor head. The pulling force can be exerted at an angle to the horizontal of 15° or steeper. The test rig consists of an aluminum tripod with extendable legs (one 4 ft long segment and one 3 ft long segment; in the figure the legs are fully extended). At the apex of the tripod a pulley is installed on a removable axle which is attached to the main leg of the tripod. The anchor is pulled by a chain which passes over the pulley and is attached at one end to the anchor head and at the other end to a pair of push-pull rams which are connected back to back to achieve a long stroke.

The plunger ends of the rams are fitted with a clevis eye and a chain hook, respectively. The clevis eye is attached to a bracket welded to the main leg of the tripod and the chain hook is grabbing the most convenient link of the pulling chain. The rams are designed for a maximum pressure of 10,000 psi which develops a pulling force of 9,800 lb. The 1/2-in thick pulling chain with electro-welded links has a load capacity of 15,000 lb. It was used for pulling because it was readily available and had convenient accessories which made it easy to make length changes as needed.

The front legs of the tripod can be attached to the main leg in two places: they can be attached to the removable pulley axle shown in figure 3.2, or to another location 1 ft down on the main leg which is shown in figure 3.3. This second configuration, which projects the pulley on a 1 ft cantilever, together with the shorter (4 ft) leg length can be used to pull anchors installed under a mobile home. When attached to the axle, the front legs are spread at a fixed 90° angle. The angle between the front legs and the main leg can be adjusted by rotation about the axle.

The tripod is designed to withstand a 10,000 lb pull when the legs are spread so wide that the pulley axle is only 1 ft above ground. In any other position the load capacity would be greater. Except for the pulley and axle, the tripod is fabricated from 6061 T6 high strength aluminum alloy. The legs are made of 4 in diameter tubing. The front legs have a 1/8 in wall thickness and the main leg has a 1/2 in wall thickness. The yoke carrying the pulley and axles, as well as the end sections of the legs are made of solid aluminum.

The legs are restrained from spreading by a 3/8 in thick galvanized aircraft cable and an 8-ft length of chain. The restraining cable that connects the front legs has a fixed length, since the angle between the front legs is fixed



Figure 3.1 Self seating swivel anchors (triangular and pipe) used in the test program



Figure 3.2 Test rig



Figure 3.3 Details of test rig

at 90°. The restraining chain with another segment of cable connects the main leg to the front legs, and is adjustable to accommodate any desired angle between the main leg and the front legs. The restraining chain and cables are designed to resist the forces generated by a 10,000 lb pull in the most unfavorable (lowest) tripod position.

Bearing plates of 1/2 in thick aluminum, 9 in wide by 19 in long, are used to support the legs of the tripod. The plates used under the front legs have a 2 x 2 x 1/4 in aluminum angle welded to the long edge of the top surface of the plate to resist sliding when the tripod is used for inclined pulling. Two aluminum stakes are driven into the ground in front of each bearing plate to provide resistance to lateral forces in angular pulls.

The hydraulic pressure is generated by one of two pumps, depending on the type of testing. For the slow rate (monotonic) testing, a double-acting hand pump is used that has 10,000 psi capability and a useable oil capacity of 126 in³. A bourdon tube type gage is used for visually monitoring hydraulic pressure. The cyclic testing is done using an electrically driven hydraulic pump mounted on pneumatic tires for rough terrain use. It has a pressure capability of 10,000 psi and a five gallon useable oil supply. The cyclic application of hydraulic pressure is controlled by a program control center having five variations of programmed load application, holding, and removal. A continuous cycling program is used that steps through load application to a given load level, holds the load for a given time, retracts the ram to a position that insures complete removal of the load, counts the cycle and then repeats the cycle.

Suitable signals are provided to the control center by an adjustable pressure switch, a timer, a snap-action limit switch, and an automatic cycle counter. The electricity necessary for running the pump motor, the controller and the instrumentation is provided by a gasoline powered generator mounted on a van which is used to transport the equipment and to serve as a field laboratory that houses the electronics and data recording equipment.

The electronics used consists of a pressure transducer for measuring hydraulic pressure, a 10,000 lb universal load cell, a pair of linear potentiometers and/or a pair of constant-tension cable position transducers to measure anchorhead displacements, an x-y recorder, a volt-ohm meter and a recorder checker. The pressure transducer has a 0-10,000 psi range and is the high output semiconductor instrumented diaphragm type with an output of 25mv/volt full scale. This device is used primarily in the monotonic tests to measure the hydraulic pressure that translates into pulling force. The load cell is used in tension to measure the pulling force between the chain and the head of the anchor and is used in the cyclic tests. Its output is 3mv/volt, full range. The linear potentiometers have a 10 in travel that varies the voltage linearly through the stroke. Electronically the resistances of the two potentiometers are combined to indicate average movement in case the anchor head tilts or rotates. The cable position transducers are also used in the averaging mode for the same reason. These devices are ten-turn precision rotary potentiometers that have a known-diameter pulley mounted on their shafts. A constant tension cable

take-up assembly was used in conjunction with the potentiometers by having the cable make one turn around the pulley before exiting the mounting housing. These instruments have many advantages: 1. The stroke can be chosen by changing drive pully diameter; 2. Constant tension makes calibration easy by simply inserting a calibrated length tension link; 3. The constant tension cable device is not influenced by imprecise alignment. The diameter of the pulley used produces a 25 in maximum travel in the test set-up. The recorder checker is used to produce precise voltage for calibration of the x-y recorder.

3.2.3 Testing Procedure

The anchors were installed in a grid pattern in a predetermined area having a a 5 foot grid line spacing (see appendix A). Vertically-installed anchors were spaced 5 ft apart and anchors installed at an angle were spaced at 10 ft. The helical anchors were turned into the ground by an electrically-driven installation tool that turned at nine revolutions per minute. Two 18 in handles were provided on opposite sides of the installing tool to enable two operators to react against the turning torque. Final installation torque was measured with a 0-600 ft lb torque wrench and recorded on the data sheet. The self-seating swivel anchors were installed with an automatic hammering device and a drive rod. Soil test probe readings (STP) were taken at 1-ft depth intervals to the full depth of the probe (48 in). Test probe readings were taken midway between every second pair of anchors. Generally, only enough anchors for one day's testing activity were installed at one time. The tripod was then brought into the position that produced a pull in the desired direction. The bearing pads were placed under the ends of the legs and on angular pulls the stakes were driven into the soil to counteract the pulling force. Two weighted ring stands with an interconnecting rod were used to support the position transducers used to measure anchor movement (see figure 3.2). These position transducers were mounted on opposite sides of the pulling chain in such a way that they measured movement in the direction of the pull. The attachment of the chain to the head of the anchor simulated the typical mobile home tie-down attachment as closely as possible. An appropriate yoke was placed on the anchor head or on the shaft just under the head, protruding from opposite sides of the anchor, to accommodate the attachment of the position transducers. The hydraulic pressure and return lines were attached by means of quick-disconnect couplers. Signal cables from the pressure transducer (or load cell in the cyclic tests) and the position transducers were then connected by mating couplers to the x-y recorder and power supply in the van. Sound powered headphones were used for communicating between the pump operator and the recording technician. After a short calibration check, the test was started.

The monotonic tests were performed at a loading rate of 600 lb per minute until the load capacity of the anchor dropped. At this time, the anchor was pulled out at any convenient speed. Movement of the head of the anchor and the corresponding load were recorded as a load deflection curve plotted on an x-y recorder.

17

The cyclic tests were performed using the same type anchors, installation procedures and pulling configurations as the monotonic tests. The equipment used was described in section 3.2.2. Most cyclic tests were preceeded by one static load cycle to 83 percent of ultimate load capacity (this level is herein called the preload level.) The ultimate load capacity was taken as the average of previously performed adjacent static tests with the same loading configuration. The load level was then adjusted to two-thirds of the ultimate load (the estimated "design" load) or to other predetermined load levels, and 200 to 300 load cycles were applied. The rise time of a load cycle was generally 30 seconds and the peak load was maintained for $2 \frac{1}{2}$ seconds. The specimen was unloaded after each load cycle. The preloading cycle and the first five or ten cycles were recorded on the x-y recorder and subsequent cycles were visually monitored with the recording pen lifted off the paper. Periodic cycles (every 20th, every 50th) or significant events such as increasing creep or incipient failure were recorded by returning the pen to the paper. This practice allowed recording of the rate of creep and important events without covering the paper with repetitious lines.

3.3 TEST PROGRAM

3.3.1 General

Anchor performance is affected by many variables and it was realized early in the project that thousands of tests would be needed to obtain a statistically significant number of tests for each condition. It was therefore decided to conduct a more extensive test program on the silt site (Site A) and keep the number of tests on the other two sites to a minimum.

3.3.2 Test Variables

The test variables considered were: anchor type; anchor size; anchor depth; loading conditions; load orientation; soil type; and soil conditions. These variables are discussed hereafter.

(1) Anchor Type:

Several anchor types suitable for mobile home application are commerically available [12]. Presently the most frequently used anchors are the 6 in diameter single-helix and the 4 in diameter double-helix anchor. Very few data were available for these anchors, and the available data provided only limited information [12]. Another type of shallow anchor which could be adapted for mobile-home use is the self-seating swivel anchor. These anchors were extensively used by the Armed Forces and, as a consequence, more test data were available. It was decided to conduct most tests with single- and double-helix anchors and a limited number of tests with self-seating swivel anchors.
(2) Anchor Size:

Anchor size has a major effect on load capacity. It is generally assumed [12] that anchor-load capacity is proportional to the area of the anchor plate which provides resistance to pullout. To study this parameter, several tests were conducted with 3 in diameter single helix anchors. The result of these tests can be compared with those obtained from tests on 6 in single helix anchors. The 3 inch anchor is not used for mobile homes because of its inadequate load capacity.

(3) Anchor Depth:

It has been determined in previous investigations [12] that there are two types of failure mechanisms for soil anchors: the so-called "shallow" anchors fail by pulling with them a body of soil (cylinder, truncated cone or other) which extends to the ground surface; the so-called "deep" anchors fail without causing a substantial disturbance at the ground surface, since the failure (slip) surface surrounding the anchor does not extend to the ground surface (one study also identifies "intermediate" anchors [8]). As a consequence, the change of load capacity with depth differs for these two types of anchors, and different models for predicting load capacity have to be used. The ratio of anchor depth to anchor diameter (D/B) at which an anchor becomes a "deep" anchor has been estimated to vary from about 4 to 8 [14] and it is therefore not clear whether mobile home anchors can be classified as shallow or deep. Several comparative tests were performed to investigate this parameter, using anchor depths from 1 to 4 ft.

(4) Loading Conditions:

Three loading types were under consideration:

- Monotonic load cycles, sustained for relatively short periods of time
- 2. Cyclic loads
- 3. Long-term substained loads

Under actual field conditions, wind would cause one or two cycles of some maximum load sustained for one or several seconds and many cycles of lesser load; floods would probably cause one load cycle with a relatively slow rise time and sustained for some period of time, ranging from several minutes to several hours; long-term sustained loads could be caused by swelling soil conditions or frost heave.

Since swelling and frost heave effects can not be quantified, and it is also reasonable to anticipate that periodic relaxation and re-tightening of straps as a maintenance procedure would be necessary if such effects are experienced, it was decided not to conduct tests for this loading condition. To assess windload effects, it is important to get an appreciation of the cyclic-load effects associated with a windstorm. An examination of the stripchart recording of Hurricane Frederick² indicates that the maximum wind velocity at the gaging station (86 mph) occurred twice during the 7-hour period of high winds; a wind pressure equal to 75 percent of the maximum was exceeded <u>10 times</u>; a wind pressure equal to 60 percent of the maximum pressure was exceeded <u>86 times</u>; and a wind pressure equal to 50 percent of the maximum pressure was exceeded <u>162 times</u>. Thus, it was decided that test data from 100 to 200 successive load cycles would provide adequate information to assess the probable effects of a major hurricane. Cyclic loads applied ranged from 50 to 75 percent of the ultimate-load capacity of the anchor. Initially, it was planned to perform monotonic and cyclic-load tests. Later in the program, several cycles of unloading and reloading were included in the monotonic tests in order to evaluate strain-hardening effects.

(5) Load Orientation:

Most anchor-test data available are for pullout in the direction of the anchor shaft. However, as shown in the NBS load study [20], the most important function of mobile-home anchors is to resist horizontal loads. Since most helix anchors are installed vertically or near vertically, and the horizontal load is transmitted to the anchor by a strap which is installed at an angle ranging from 15° to 60° to the horizontal, it is necessary to study anchor performance under this loading condition. To explore the full range of conditions that could be encountered, vertical anchors were subjected to vertical, as well as inclined loads, and anchors installed in an inclined position were subjected to loads in the direction of the shaft, as well as loads normal to the direction of the shaft.

(6) Soil Types:

A great number of soil types are encountered in nature, and oversimplification cannot be avoided if an attempt is made to condense these into a few typical cases. There is evidence [12] that there is a fundamental difference between anchor performance in granular and cohesive soils, since these soils have different strength, drainage, and strain hardening characteristics. The three soil types selected for this project were discussed in section 3.1.

(7) Soil Condition:

Soil condition is an important variable, since moisture content changes seasonally on many sites. In this project two conditions were investigated: the in-situ condition, which did involve some minor fluctuation in water content during the duration of the tests, and the submerged condition which was

² The records were taken on September 13, 1979, at Mobile, Alabama, Muncipal Airport in open terrain and obtained from the National Weather Service Station in Mobile, Alabama.

either obtained by existing site conditions, or artificially induced by flooding. The submerged condition is important since it is necessary to determine whether anchor capacity is reduced under flood conditions.

3.3.3 Summary of Test Program

Table 3.1 provides a summary of the test program. To avoid complexity, the parameters explicitly noted were anchor type, soil type, loading condition and load orientation. Anchor size, anchor depth, and soil condition were omitted. These parameters are identified in appendix B where all the test results are presented.

TABLE 3.1 SUMMARY OF TEST PROGRAM

	STATIC LOADING				CYCLIC LOADING		
	Test Condition Anchor Type		ł	<i>s</i> t	$\langle \langle \rangle$	+	\$
Silty Soil	Single Helix Double Helix Other	38 12 4	12 12 6 [*]	15 12 3	9	11 2	
Sandy Soil	Single Helix Double Helix Other	15 6	3 6	3 3		4 2	4 8
Clayey Soil	Single Helix Double Helix Other	8 3	3 3	3 3		4 7	4 4

These anchors were self-seating swivel anchors. The anchor itself was inserted vertically. However, when the test load is applied, the connecting cable aligns itself in the direction of the load.

FACING PAGE: Installing vertical anchor on Site A.



4. ANALYSIS OF TEST RESULTS

4.1 PRESENTATION OF RESULTS

The test results are presented in appendix B. The data were electronically recorded in the field by an x-y plotter in the form of load versus displacement. The resolution of these plots permitted an estimate of displacement to the nearest 0.01 in and loads to the nearest 0.01 kip. This resolution was compatible with the accuracy of the measurements. Since it would be impractical to reproduce the resulting 232 plots in the report, data points that

were derived from the plots are presented in tabular form in tables B.l through B.6.

Results from the monotonic loading tests are given in tables B.l., B.3 and B.5. Each test is identified by letters and a number. The letters identify the site: ST = silt, SD = sand and C = clay. The test identification is followed by test location coordinates. The corresponding locations are identified in appendix A. The third column identifies the anchor type. H-6, D-4 and H-3 mean 6 in single helix, 4 in double helix and 3 in single helix, respectively, AH means arrowhead (triangular) anchor and P 10 and P 6 mean 10 1/4 and 6 1/2 in long pipe anchors. (The arrowhead and pipe anchors are self seating swivel anchors.) The anchors are further identified by make (only identified by letter). The pull direction is identified as A-axial or I-inclined. The angle of load and anchor inclination to the horizontal are identified by α_1 and α_2 , respectively. The "depth" identified is the vertical depth from the ground surface to the anchor tip. To get the depth of a helix plate the distance from the tip to the center of the helix (3 in for most anchors tested) must be subtracted (see figure 1.2). The loading is identified as SM-static monotonic and SUR-static with unloading and reloading cycles (cyclic loading tests are identified separately). The soil condition is identified as M(natural moisture content) W-wet or S-submerged. Subsequently, the soil test probe reading - STP and the installation torque- T_i are identified.

Figure 4.1 shows a typical plot of a load-displacement curve for an anchor pulled vertically and installed vertically on Site C (clay). The data points recorded for the monotonic tests with reloading cycles are shown in figure 4.1 and explained hereafter. Note that most "monotonic" tests contained 2 cycles of unloading and re-loading at each 1 kip increment of load and 1 cycle of unloading and re-loading near the point of maximum load (Q_u). The following data points are recorded:

 P_{2v} is the anchor load at 2 in vertical displacement; (P_{4h} , the anchor load at 4 in horizontal displacement is used for anchors installed vertically and pulled at an angle). For anchors installed at an angle to the vertical and pulled axially, the loads recorded under P_{2v} and P_{4h} are the loads for the 2 in vertical and 4 in horizontal displacement components, respectively. In some instances these 2 and 4 in displacements include residual displacements from unloading and reloading cycles.

 \mathbf{Q}_{u} is the "ultimate" load (the maximum load attained by the anchor during pullout).

 Δ_u is the displacement at ultimate load measured in the direction of the initial pull. For anchors installed vertically and pulled at an angle α_1 to the horizontal, the horizontal displacement component, Δ_{uh} , can be approximately calculated by the equation $\Delta_{uh} = \Delta_u/\cos \alpha_1$, since for these anchors the anchor head displacement tended to be horizontal with only a minor vertical component. For anchors pulled axially or near axially Δ_u is an axial displacement. For the few anchors, where the pull was in a





direction normal to the shaft, Δ_u is the displacement in the direction of the pull.

R85 is the secant re-loading modulus at 85 percent of the load before unloading, measured at the highest load at which unloading and re-loading was performed (not necessarily Q_u as in figure 4.2) expressed as a ratio of load to displacement (lb/in).

The results of the cyclic tests are given in tables B.2, B.4 and B.6. The symbols for the data shown in the cyclic tests are explained hereafter:

 $P_{\rm C}/Q_{\rm u}$ is the ratio of the cyclic load to the estimated ultimate load obtained from monotonic tests in an adjacent location

N is the number of load cycles used

 P_p/Q_u is the ratio of preload (if any) to the estimated ultimate load

 Δ_1 , Δ_{10} , Δ_{100} , and Δ_u are the total displacements in the first, tenth, hundredth and last load cycle. (They are the sum of the displacement caused by the applied load in the last load cycle and the cumulative residual displacements from all previous load cycles.)

 R_{10} is the secant re-loading modulus in the 10th load cycle

 \textbf{Q}_{u} is the ultimate load actually obtained when the anchor was pulled out after completion of the cyclic loading.

4.2 EFFECT OF LOADING RATE

The effect of the loading rate on the characteristics of the load-displacement curve was investigated early in the test program in order to decide on the loading rate to be used in the tests. The fastest rate at which load could be applied in the monotonic tests was limited by the pumping capacity of the manually operated hydraulic system and in each case also depended on the ram displacement associated with a particular load increment. On the average, the fastest initial loading rate was approximately 4,000 lb. per minute. This rate has a tendency to decrease as the ultimate load is approached. Thus it was not possible to investigate dynamic load effects.

The solid curve in figure 4.2 is the record of a test in which load increments were applied at a fast rate, and after each load increment the load was held until no measurable creep was recorded over a 15-minute period. For the load increments up to 4.25 kip, creep virtually ceased after 5 minutes. In the last two load increments creep continued for 20 minutes.

The shaded area in figure 4.2 is the estimated range of creep effects that could be anticipated. The upper bound of this range represents the most rapid load application possible with the available equipment, and the lower bound a





load-displacement relationship that would not be altered by further decreasing the loading rates (except that further creep would probably occur if a load increment would be held for a very long period of time, such as several days). On the basis of this, and several other observations, the load in the monotonic tests was applied at a rate of 600 lb/minute. While this loading rate would not produce the lower-bound curve in figure 4.2, the test results are assumed to be close to the lower-bound curve.

Cyclic loads were applied at a much faster rate, since these were intended to simulate windloads. However, the 30 second rise time for the load was much slower than the typical windload. The loading rate was limited by the capacity of the oil pump.

4.3 STATIC LOAD-DISPLACEMENT CHARACTERISTICS OF 6-in SINGLE HELIX ANCHORS

4.3.1 Monotonic Tests

Figure 4.3 shows the result of a typical monotonic loading test on a 6-in single helix anchor on Site A (silt). The test is a vertical pullout test which was carried to full withdrawal. Vertical displacements of the anchor head in inches are plotted against applied load in kip. Note that the initial portion of the load displacement curve is rather steep and there is a break at point A, at a load of about 1.1 kip. This break was characteristic of many, though not all the tests. There is a gradual, but not very drastic decrease in stiffness until the anchor yields at a load of approximately 4.8 kip. The anchor subsequently maintained its load resistance during an additional 10 in withdrawal, and a reduced load resistance over an even larger range of displacements which is not recorded. Ductile behavior was characteristic of soil anchors tested on Sites A and C (silt and clay), even though the range of displacements over which the load is maintained varied with the soil type.

4.3.2 Unloading and Reloading Cycles

Figure 4.4 shows a vertical pullout test on a 6-in single helix anchor in sand (Site B) installed vertically to its full 4-foot depth. Two cycles of unloading and re-loading were conducted at 1 kip intervals in order to assess the characteristics of pre-loaded anchors. The re-loading curves are generally much steeper than the initial "virgin" loading curve, indicating substantial strain-hardening effects. The characteristics of the curve are interpreted as follows: Whenever load is applied, the soil is compacted, and up to the applied load, its load-displacement characteristics are modified. As soon as the applied load exceeds the pre-load, the load-displacement curve follows the shape of the virgin curve which would be obtained in monotonic loading except that some displacement of the curve will have occurred as a result of the unloading and reloading cycles. The initial break in the virgin curve, which was observed at point "A" on figure 4.3, can probably be attributed to pre-consolidation of the soil which was about equivalent to a l.1 kip anchor pull.



Figure 4.3 Monotonic loading test in silt



Figure 4.4 Pullout test with unloading and reloading cycles in sand

4.3.3 Anchors Installed at an Angle and Pulled Coaxially

Figure 4.5 shows the load-displacement curve for an approximately coaxial pull on an anchor which was installed on Site B (sand) at an angle of 45° to the horizontal. Note that this curve is similar to the one shown in figure 4.4, except that the load capacity is much lower because of the reduced anchor depth due to the 45° installation angle. The break in the virgin curve is very pronounced and occurs at about 0.5 kip.

4.3.4 Anchors Installed Vertically and Pulled at an Angle

Figure 4.6 shows the load-displacement curve for a vertically installed anchor on Site B, pulled at an angle of 40° to the horizontal. The initial stiffness of this anchor is very low (only 1.2 kip capacity at a 4-inch displacement), since the 5/8-inch thick shaft developes very little lateral soil resistance as it is pulled horizontally into the soil. However, as the shaft is bent in the direction of the pull the soil resistance increases and the ultimate pullout resistance exceeds that for a vertical pull. The initial, flatter slope of the re-loading curves is attributable to the elastic rebound of the anchor shaft which occurs before the soil resistance is engaged. Otherwise the re-loading curves show characteristics similar to those in the previously discussed tests. The anchor deformation in these tests is illustrated in figure 4.7 which shows a 4-in double helix anchor which was exposed by excavation after completion of a similar test.

4.3.5 Effects of Loading Configuration

The reconstructed virgin curves for the tests shown in figures 4.4 through 4.6 which are for tests performed in similar soil conditions, are plotted in figure 4.8. When these envelope curves were drawn, displacement caused by the unloading and re-loading cycles were estimated and subtracted from the total displacement. The figure illustrates the difference in the performance characteristics. Note the large displacement required to develop load resistance in a vertically installed anchor subjected to diagonal load, the most commonly encountered situation associated with present mobile home anchoring technology.

The load capacity (ultimate load) of the coaxially pulled inclined anchor (test SD 29) was about 50 percent of the load capacity developed in test SD 25. Anchor SD 25 was installed at a depth of 4 ft and anchor SD 29, because of its inclination, at a depth of 2.8 ft. Thus a 30 percent increase in embedment depth caused a 50 percent increase in load capacity. Anchor SD 30 developed a higher load capacity than anchor SD 25, however a much larger displacement occurred before the full load capacity was developed. Much of this displacement is attributable to the bending of the anchor shaft (see figure 4.7). The load capacity of anchor SD 30 was 6 kip and that of SD 29 was 5 kip. Thus load capacity increased by 20 percent. This trend was consistently observed, regardless of soil conditions. The trend is further illustrated in figure 4.9, which shows a comparative plot of tests on vertically installed anchors performed at different load inclinations. These tests were performed on Site A (silty



Figure 4.5 Coaxial pullout test on inclined 6-in single helix anchor in sand



Figure 4.6 Inclined pullout test on a vertically installed 6-in single helix anchor in sand



Figure 4.7 Anchor deformation in inclined test on vertically installed 4-in double helix anchor



Figure 4.8 Effect of loading configuration on load-displacement characteristics of anchors



Figure 4.9 Effect of load inclination on the load-displacement characteristics of vertically installed anchors

soils). Note that as angle α_1 decreases from 90° to 15°, the load-deflection slope (stiffness) of the virgin load-displacement curve decreases, but the load capacity of the anchor increases (at the flatter angles the full load capacity could not be realized because of failure of the anchor hardware). It is interesting to note that while the virgin load-displacement curves show great differences in stiffness, the re-loading characteristics are quite similar for the various load inclinations and resemble those illustrated in figure 4.6. This is shown in table 4.1.

Table 4.1	Reloading	Moduli (R85)	for	the	Tests
	Shown in F	igure 4.9				

Test Specimen	αl°	^R 85, 1b/in
ST 13	9 0	-
ST 96	60	39 80
ST 91	45	3610
ST 83	30	5020
ST 81	15	3500

There is no re-loading curve for test ST 13 since the importance of the re-loading characteristics was only realized at a later stage in the test program. However, data from test ST 122, a vertical pull-out test conducted at the same site, indicate a re-loading modulus of 17,000 lb/in.

Note from figure 4.6 that the re-loading curves can be divided into two segments. Initially, there is a displacement of the order of about 1/2 in where the reloading curve is relatively flat. This part of the re-loading curve is attributable to the bending of the anchor shaft which rebounds elastically when it is unloaded. Subsequently, the re-loading curves are very steep with moduli similar to the one observed for test ST 122 (see above). The two segments of the re-loading curve are combined when ^R85 is determined. It is important to note that the re-loading moduli observed in the inclined tests of verticallyinstalled anchors far exceed those that would be required to satisfy present standards and regulations [2, 17].

Another loading configuration that was tested on the silty site is non-coaxial loading on inclined anchors ($\alpha_2 = 135^\circ$, $\alpha_1 = 15^\circ$, 45° and 60° - see sketch in figure 4.10). Similar configurations occur in practice, since it is difficult to insert vertical soil anchors under the outer walls of an installed mobile home. Typical test results are shown in figure 4.10. Because of the large displacements associated with this loading configuration the displacement scale is compressed. Note that, as in the case of vertical anchors with inclined loading, the stiffness of the anchor decreases as the angle of the load with the horizontal decreases. Test ST 91 was plotted in figure 4.10 for comparison. Note that the performance of anchors ST 102, 105 and 108 is very poor when compared with vertical anchors with inclined loading, which also experience considerable displacements before developing their load capacity. It is obvious



Figure 4.10 Load-displacement characteristics of inclined anchors subjected to non-coaxial loads on the silty site.

from the test results that this is the least desirable loading configuration tested. Thus if anchors are tilted away from the mobile home during installation their stiffness and load capacity are likely to decrease.

4.3.6 Effects of Inclination and Depth on the Load Capacity of Coaxially Loaded Anchors

The effect of the angle of load and anchor inclination on coaxially loaded inclined anchors is illustrated in figure 4.11. As expected, the load capacity decreases as the angle of anchor installation becomes flatter. Anchor capacity in this case may be influenced by two opposing effects: As the installation angle becomes flatter, the depth of the anchor decreases since the embedment length of approximately 4 ft remains the same. On the other hand, some test results and load capacity hypotheses [14, 11] indicate that, for a given depth, anchor capacity increases as the installation angle becomes flatter. However, these observations are not corroborated by other investigators. For instance Harvey and Burley [10] found that coaxial pull-out capacity for shallow anchors in sand for the same depth of embedment is approximately the same for vertically installed and inclined anchors. The test results obtained in this project provide some information that can be compared with the above discussed data. Figure 4.12 shows the results of pull-out tests of anchors installed at various depths on Site A. Note that there was no significant difference between the anchors installed at 3 and 4 ft depths. This is an indication that anchors deeper than 3 ft experienced local failure (the failure surface did not extend to the ground surface). The depth to diameter (D/B) ratio for the 3 ft deep anchors is 5.5 and that for the 4 ft deep anchors is 7.5, and the observation that the 3 ft deep anchors acted like deep anchors would be in agreement with data obtained by others [8, 12].

Two interesting observations can be made from the comparative plots in figure 4.12: 1. As the anchors become shallower, their peak capacity is reached at an increasingly smaller displacement and their "ductility" decreases. This is probably related to the failure surface developing as the anchor is withdrawn. The load capacity of an anchor, embedded at a given depth is not unique and 2. depends on the original embedment depth. Thus the anchor which was initially embedded 3 ft resisted more than 4.5 kip after it was withdrawn 13 inches and was 1 ft 11 in deep. At the same depth the initially 2-ft deep anchor resisted only a 3 kip load. This phenomenon can be explained by the development of a unique failure surface for each anchor depth, which is associated with the virgin load-deflection curve. The soil mass within this surface is compacted by the applied load. This compaction accounts for the strain hardening effect evident in the re-loading curves. When the anchor is pulled out to a shallower depth the compacted soil mass within the slip surface moves up with it, and the shape of the slip surface does not substantially change.

Figure 4.13 shows a comparison between the pullout strengths of co-axially loaded vertical and coaxially loaded inclined anchors for various installation depths. For the 1 ft depth the inclined anchor had substantially higher strength than the vertical anchor. However, for the other depths the results



Figure 4.11 Load-deflection curves for coaxially loaded 6-in single helix anchors installed at various angles



Figure 4.12 Effects of embedment depth on the load capacity of vertically installed 6-in single helix anchors subjected to coaxial load



Figure 4.13 Comparison between inclined and vertical coaxially pulled 6-in single helix anchors

of the inclined-anchor tests fall into the same pattern as those of the vertical-anchor tests when anchor depth is correlated with load capacity, and there is no evidence that the load capaity of inclined anchors is greater than that of vertical anchors installed at the same depth. To ascertain whether the test results are significant, all the test results are tabulated in table 4.2.

Test No.	Depth, ft	Inclination α_2	Qu, 1b	Qu, 1b	v
ST 40 ST 41 ST 42	1 1 1	90° (vertical) 90° 90°	700 800 1020	840	0.19
ST 49 ST 50 ST 51	1.02 1.02 1.02	15° 15° 15°	1280 1610 1450	1447	0.11
ST 43 ST 44 ST 45	2 2 2	90° 90° 90°	3120 3300 3180	3200	0.03
ST 52 ST 53 ST 54	2 2 2	30° 30° 30°	3420 3120 2090	2880	0.24
ST 55 ST 56 ST 57	2.83 2.83 2.83	45° 45° 45°	4220 4000 4520	4247	0.06
ST 46 ST 47 ST 48	3 3 3	90° 90° 90°	5250 5600 4800	5217	0.08
ST 58 ST 59 ST 60	3.46 3.46 3.46	60° 60° 60°	5280 4300 4110	4563	0.14

Table 4.2 Comparison of the Strength of Coaxially Loaded Anchors Installed at Various Depths

 \overline{Q}_u = average load capacity, 1b

v = coefficient of variation of the sample

It can be seen from table 4.2 that with the exception of tests ST 54, ST 59 and ST 60 the trend is reasonably consistent. This leaves the question why the 15° anchors have a consistently higher load capacity than the 1 ft deep vertical anchors, while in all other instances the load capacity of inclined anchors was approximately equal to that of vertical anchors of the same depth. The explanation is probably in the fact that the pull exerted by the 15° anchors is predominantly horizontal creating a failure surface the geometry of which differs substantially from that of the 1 ft deep vertical anchors. The field notes indicate that the failure of the 1 ft deep vertical anchors created a 24 in diameter soil mound and that of the 15° anchors a 22 x 32 in mound "along the axis of the anchor".

4.3.7 Comparison of Coaxially Loaded Inclined Anchors and Vertical Anchors Subjected to Inclined Loads

Anchors which have to resist inclined loads (containing a horizontal load component) are in present practice installed vertically. However, they could also be installed at an angle in order to resist the load in coaxial pull. The drastic difference between these two conditions was shown in figure 4.8. The general load-displacement characteristics of the virgin curves and the reloading curves have been previously discussed. The question arises how the great difference in load capacity (ultimate strength) between these two conditions can be explained. Part of the explanation is related to anchor depth. An anchor installed at an angle of 45° will have only 70 percent of the full depth, while the vertical anchor is installed to its full depth. It has been previously shown for coaxially loaded anchors that except for very flat angles inclined anchors have about the same load capacity as vertical anchors of equal depth. On the other hand, vertical anchors subject to an inclined pull consistently developed higher load capacities than axially pulled vertical anchors of equal depth. It is believed that the moment transmitted to the helix plate and the lateral pressure transmitted by the anchor shaft to the soil play a major part in this increased load capacity by subjecting the soil mass on the load side of the anchor to compression. The compressive load in turn will tend to increase the shear strength of the soil mass on the load side of the anchor. An examination of figure 4.7 reveals evidence of the compression of the soil mass on the load side of the anchor.

4.4 COMPARISON BETWEEN DIFFERENT ANCHOR TYPES

4.4.1 4-in Double Helix Anchors

Figure 4.14 shows a comparison between the load deflection curves for 6-in single helix and 4-in double helix anchors on the silty site. The broken lines are for 6-in single helix anchors and include coaxial tests on vertical and 45° inclined anchors (ST 13 and ST 56) and a 45° pull on a vertically installed anchor (ST 91). The tests on the 4-in double helix anchors are shown by the solid lines. Test ST 16 corresponds to test ST 13, ST 69 to ST 56 and ST 89 to ST 91. Two trends are obvious. The 6-in single helix anchors develop higher



Figure 4.14. Comparison between the load-displacement characteristics of 6-in single helix and 4-in double helix anchors

load capacities and also tend to exhibit more ductility (except for test ST 91 which may have resulted in a hardware failure).

Several factors combine to produce the difference in performance: 1. The embedment depth of the helix of the 6-in single helix anchor is deeper (3.7 ft vs 2.6 ft); 2. The 6-in single helix plate has a larger area (2.25 times the area) and 3. The 4-in double helix anchor has two helixes. Many authors claim that anchor capacity is proportional to the area of the anchor plate [12]. For the tests plotted on figure 4.14 the capacity ratios are 1.73 for coaxially pulled vertical anchors, 2 for coaxially pulled anchors inclined 45° and 2.7 for vertical anchors pulled at 45°. This can be compared with the area ratio of 2.25. It should be noted that the correlation between the load capacities of the two anchor types is probably affected by all the factors mentioned above (areas of helix plate, anchor depth, and the presence of the second helix in the 4 in anchors).

Another aspect of anchor performance that can be compared are initial stiffness and ductility. Anchor ST 13 was very ductile, while its 4-in single helix counterpart, anchor ST 16 rapidly lost load capacity after the maximum load was attained. The most likely explanation for this difference is that the failure mechanism of anchor ST 13 made it a deep anchor (the slip surface did not extend to the ground surface) while anchor ST 16 acted as a shallow anchor. There was a considerable difference in stiffness between anchors ST 91 and ST 89, namely, the 6 in single helix anchor had smaller lateral displacement than the 4-in double helix anchor. This difference was consistenly observed in all the anchor tests and was not anticipated, since it was thought that the long slender shaft of the 6 in single helix anchor would provide less resistance to lateral displacement.

In figure 4.15 load-displacement curves for vertical 4-in double helix anchors pulled at various angles are compared with each other. The trend observed is similar to that shown in figure 4.9, namely, the stiffness decreases and the load capacity tends to increase as the angle of pull decreases from 90° to 15°. As previously noted for the 45° pull, the stiffness as well as the load capacity of the 4-in double helix anchors are smaller than those of the 6-in single helix anchors.

In figure 4.16 tests on coaxially loaded inclined 4-in double helix anchors, installed at various angles to the horizontal (α_1) , are compared. This figure should be compared with figure 4.11 for 6-in single helix anchors. Note that in figure 4.11 the vertical anchor and the 60° inclined anchor had similar load capacities. After comparison with pullout tests at various depths this phenomenon was taken as an indication that both of these anchors acted as deep anchors, and thus their load capacity did not significantly diminish with depth. In the case of the 4 in double helix anchors. A tabulation of the depth ratio versus the load capacity ratio is given in table 4.3, to show the average trend of the test results. The load capacity of most of the inclined anchors is roughly proportional to their depth.

46



Figure 4.15. Comparison of load-displacement characteristics of vertically installed 4-in double helix anchors pulled at different angles



Figure 4.16. Comparison of load-displacement characteristics of coaxillay loaded 4-in double helix anchors installed at different angles

anchors the load capacity of the 4-in double helix anchors at the 15° inclination was higher than that predicted by the overall trend.

Table 4.3 Effect of Anchor Inclination on the Load Capacity of Coaxially Loaded 4-in Double Helix Anchors in Silty Soils

α2	n	⁰ u, 1b	v	D/Dv	$\overline{0}u/\overline{0}uv$
008		0700	0.10		
90*	6	2733	0.13	1	1
60°	3	2677	0.02	0.87	0.98
45°	3	2030	0.15	0.71	0.74
30°	3	1517	0.09	0.50	0.56
15°	3	1307	0.07	0.26	0.48

 α_2 = angle of anchor shaft with horizontal

- n = number of test performed
- \overline{Q}_{11} = average load capacity, 1b
- v = coefficient of variation
- $\overline{Qu}/\overline{Quv}$ = ratio of average load capacity of inclined anchors to that of vertical anchors.

4.4.2 3-inch Single Helix Anchors

The 3-inch single helix anchors were tested in order to evaluate size effects. In practice, these anchors do not have sufficient load capacity to be useable for mobile home tiedowns. This anchor is like a scaled-down 6-inch single helix anchor and should therefore afford a good comparison. The depth of the helix plate of a vertically-installed 3-inch helix anchor is approximately 25 inches, which gives an D/B ratio of 8.3. Thus, the vertical anchors probably acted like "deep" anchors. Table 4.4 gives a comparison of the load capacities of 6-inch and 3-inch anchors:

> Table 4.4 Comparison of Load Capacities of 3-in and 6-in Single Helix Anchors

			-	
Anchor Size	Loading	No. Tested	Qu 1b	v
6-inch	Vertical	8	5212	0.12
3-inch	Vertical	5	1650	0.17
6-inch	45° Coaxial	3	4247	0.06
3-inch	45° Coaxial	3	1102	0.02

In accordance with the above tabulation, the ratio of load capacities between the 6-inch and the 3-inch anchor was 3.16 for the vertical anchors and 3.85 for the 45° anchors. The ratio of the helix areas is 4. Thus, the load capacity of the 3-inch anchors was higher than the capacity that would be predicted on the basis of the ratios between the helix areas. This phenomenon will be further discussed under "prediction of anchor-load capacity."

Typical 3-inch single helix anchor tests are shown in figure 4.17. Note that the vertical scale was expanded because of the small failure loads. The behavior of these anchors was rather ductile which is taken as another indication that they acted as deep anchors.

4.4.3 Self-seating Swivel Anchors

In figure 4.18, the load-displacement characteristics of the self-seating swivel anchors tested are compared with those of 6-inch single helix anchors. Because of the large displacement associated with the virgin load-displacement curves for self-seating swivel anchors, the displacment scale was compressed. Note that extremely large displacements are required to develop the load capacity of the swivel anchors. Part of this displacement is attributable to the fact that the anchor must be rotated (upset) before it develops substantial resistance. Note that for both, the vertically-pulled and diagonally-pulled swivel anchors, a displacement of about 15 inches was required to develop a 4 kip load capacity. Upon unloading, these anchors had re-loading characteristics similar to those of the helix anchors, and in the case of the 45° pull, the re-loading characteristics of the swivel anchors were superior to those of the 6-in single helix anchors. (Note that these anchors have cables, and that under coaxial pull, these cables will extend (elongate) much more than the 5/8 in or 3/4 in anchor stems of the helix anchors.)

Hereafter are some comparisons which give an indication of the effect of anchor area and direction of pull on load capacity.



Figure 4.17 Tests of 3-in single helix anchors in silty soils



Figure 4.18. Load-displacement characteristics of self seating swivel anchors in silty soil

	Projected Area			
Anchor Type	in ²	n	α1	Qu, 1b
Pipe	17.9	2	Vert.	5,400
Pipe	17.9	3	60°	5,100
Pipe	17.9	2	45°	3,250*
Pipe	8.5	1	Vert.	3,300
Pipe	8.5	1	60°	2,800
Pipe	8.5	1	45°	2,500
Triangular	15.6	1	Vert.	5,100
Triangular	15.6	1	60°	5,300
Triangular	15.6	1	45°	5,000

Table 4.5 Load Capacity of Self-Seating Swivel Anchors Tested in Silty Soils

* One of these anchors was not fully seated during the pull. The other anchor had a load capacity of 4,200 lb.

Table 4.5 represents very few specimens and hence there is not enough evidence to establish definitive conclusions. However, the table reveals some consistent trends:

- Load capacity increases with the projected area of the anchor. This
 relationship seems to hold even when two entirely different anchor types
 are compared, and will be further discussed under "prediction of load
 capacity."
- 2. Vertically-pulled pipe anchors seem to have a higher load capacity than those pulled at an angle and load capacity seems to decrease when the angle of pull with the horizontal decreases. (All pipe anchors were installed vertically. An initial pull was needed to orient the cable in the direction of the pull.)
- 3. The triangular anchors' load capacity does not seem to change with the angle of pull.

It is also of interest to note that one of the pipe anchors pulled was not fully seated by the load.

Another important characteristic that needs to be examined is the re-loading modulus. These moduli do not seem to be affected by the angle of pull and appear to be rather consistent. They are tabulated in table 4.6. It is obvious from table 4.6 that properly seated, pre-loaded swivel anchors could provide load-displacement characteristics superior to those required in the ANSI A.119.3 standard, provided that they develop the required load capacity. Table 4.6 Re-loading Moduli of Swivel Anchors Tested in Silty Soils

Anchor Type	Projected Area in ²	No. of Tests	R ₈₅ 1b/in	Coefficient of Variations of R85
Pipe	17.9	5	10,400	0.1
Pipe	8.1	3	6,500	0.07
Arrowhead	15.6	3	7,300	0.05

4.5 EFFECT OF SOIL CHARACTERISTICS

4.5.1 Coaxially Loaded Vertical Anchors

Figure 4.19 shows a comparison between the load-displacement characteristics of coaxial pullout tests on 6-inch single helix anchors tested on the sand, silt and clay site. Test ST13 is from the silty site (Site A), Test SD25 from the sandy site (Site B) and Test C7 from the clay site (Site C). Note that tests ST13 and C7 exhibit considerable ductility, while anchor SD25 rapidly lost its load capacity after the peak resistance was developed. The characteristics illustrated by the figure were typical for most tests on the three sites. The difference in ductility between the anchors on the sandy site, and those on the silty and clay sites is attributable to the shear-strength characteristics of these soils. The clay derives most of its strength from cohesion which does not substantially decrease with shear strain or minor decrease in depth. The results of the unconfined compression and direct shear tests for the silt indicate that this material also has substantial cohesive strength as well as frictional shearing resistance. The sand, on the other hand, derives its strength from frictional shearing resistance. To the extent that there is cohesive strength in the sand, it is derived from cementation and thus would disappear as soon as a slip surface develops. Thus the shear strength of the sand depends primarily on confining pressures which, in turn, are a function of present overburden pressure and overconsolidation (a stress history of higher vertical pressures in the past). Present overburden pressures are a function of depth and thus tend to decrease as the anchor is pulled out. Increased confining pressures due to overconsolidation are relieved as shear deformations become large, and thus will rapidly disappear as the anchor is withdrawn. There is evidence that the sand deposits on Site B are overconsolidated. The site itself was on the bottom of a borrow pit from which 20 to 30 ft. of material were removed. In addition, it has been determined that these sand deposits were overconsolidated during their geologic history. It will be shown later in this report that the magnitude of the load capacity of the anchors on Site B gives further corroborative evidence of overconsolidation.

4.5.2 Vertically Installed Anchors Pulled at an Angle

Figure 4.20 compares the load-displacement characteristics of vertical anchors installed on the three test sites and pulled at a 40° angle. Note that the


Figure 4.19 Load-displacement characteristics of coaxially loaded 6-in single helix anchors on the sand, silt and clay sites.



Figure 4.20 Vertically installed 6-in single helix anchors pulled at a 40° angle on the sand, silt and clay site

initial anchor stiffness on the sandy site was less than that on the silt and clay sites. However, the stiffness on the sandy site increased rapidly with increasing loads and the peak resistance was reached at a smaller displacement than that in the silt and clay site. It is noteworthy that while on the sandy and silty site the load capacity of vertical anchors pulled at an angle tended to be higher than that of axially-pulled vertical anchors, a similar increase in load capacity did not occur on the clay site. This can be explained by the fact that the compressive forces exerted in this loading mode on part of the soil mass surrounding the anchor (see section 4.3.7) substantially increased the shear strength of the sands and silts, which increases with increasing confining pressures, but not that of the clays, which entirely depends on cohesion and thus tends to be independent of confining pressures. Table 4.7 summarizes the observed trends.

Table 4.7 Comparison of the Effects of Load Inclination on the Load Capacities of Vertically Installed Anchors on Sites, A, B, and C

Soil	Anchor	Q _{uv} ,1b	v	- Q _{ui} ,1b	v	$\bar{Q}_{ui}/\bar{Q}_{uv}$
Silt	6" S.H. 4" D.H.	5170 2730	0.10	7930 3623	0.02 0.07	1.53 1.33
Sand	6" S.H. 4" D.H.	5290 1610 ^{b/}	0.08	6190 2740	0.05	1.17a/ 1.70
Clay	6" S.H. 4" D.H.	3430 1930	0.16 0.03	3270 2130	0.21 0.16	0.95 1.10

Quv = Average ultimate load capacity in vertical pull, 1b

Qui = Average ultimate load capacity in inclined pull (45°), 1b

v = Coefficient of variation

a/ Helix in the anchor broke off

b/ Tests SD2 and SD3 were excluded from average because they were influenced by a dense 1 ft. crust overlying the sand. Inclusion of those tests would inrease Q to 2,300 lb. and v to 0.41 4.5.3 Effect of Depth and Anchor Inclination of Coaxial Load Capacity

It is important to determine whether the trends which were observed on Site A also occurred on Sites B and C. The observed trends are summarized in the following tables.

In table 4.8a, Q_u is the average load capacity and v is the coefficient of variation. Whenever v is not given, the average is an average of only two tests. Even though the number of tests was limited, some trend can be recognized from table 4.8b.

In the silt, the anchors probably acted as "deep anchors" from a depth somewhere between 3 and 4 ft. Above this "critical" depth, load capacity seems to be roughly proportional to depth. On the clay site, load capacity is roughly proportional to depth, if depth is expressed as a fraction of the full (45 in.) depth.

For the sand, load capacity decreases more rapidly with decreasing depth. Thus when the depth was 50 percent of the full 45-in depth, the load capacity was only 38 percent of the full load capacity, and at 70 percent of the depth, the load capacity was 50 percent. This trend is consistent with the shear strength characteristics of the sands. When shear strength is primarily a function of cohesive strength, the strength change with depth will be more moderate than for the case where shear strength depends on confining pressures.

Except for the case of the 15° pull which was noted in the discussion of the tests on the silty site, table 4.8 gives no indication that inclined anchors have higher load capacities than vertical anchors installed to the same depth.

Effects of anchor inclination on load capacity of coaxially loaded 4-inch double helix anchors are shown in table 4.9.

The data give no indication that the trend which emerges for the silt site is also valid for the sand and clay sites. Unfortunately data for the latter two sites are not sufficient to establish any trends.

4.5.4 Reloading Moduli

The re-loading characteristics recorded are R_{85} , the secant re-loading modulus at 85 percent of the load before unloading for the static tests, and R_{10} , the secant re-loading modulus in the tenth load cycle for the cyclic tests. Table 4.10 gives the range of measured re-loading moduli for the three sites. Since the importance of re-loading characteristics was not recognized at the outset of this testing program, only limited data are available for the silty site. These data include only one static coaxial test on a helix anchor but many static tests on helix anchors which were installed vertically and pulled at an angle, for which the re-loading modulus included the rebound of the anchor shaft which generally accounts for most of the displacement. There is a possibility that the re-loading moduli on the clay site, where the soil was

Table 4.8 Effect of Anchor Depth and Inclination on the Load Capacity of Coaxially Loaded 6-in Single Helix Anchors

		Silt		Sand		Clay	
Depth	α2	Q _u , 1b	v	Q _u , 1b	v	Q _u , 1b	v
1'	90° 15°	840 1450	0.19			910	
2'	90° 30°	3200	0.03	2020		1800	_
2.83'	45° 90°	4250	0.06	2650 4480	0.05	2530 2980	0.06
3.46'	60°	4560	0.14	5290		3/30	0 16
4	90	51/0	0.10	5290		0640	0.10

Table 4.8a: Summary of Load Capacity

Table 4.8b: Load Reduction Ratios

			Silt	Sand	<u>Clay</u>
Depth ^{a/}	α2	D/D _v ^{b/}	Q _u /Q _{uv} c/		
1'	90°	0.20	0.16		0.27
1.02'	15°	0.26	0.28		
2'	90°	0.47	0.62	0.38	0.52
2'	30°	0.50	0.56		
2.83'	45°	0.71	0.82	0.50	0.74
3'	90°	0.73	1.01	0.85	0.87
3.46'	60°	0.87	0.88		
4 *	90°	1.00	1.0	1.0	1.0

a' "Depth" is the total depth to the tip of the anchor.

b/ Depth ratio D/D_v is the actual depth to the center of the helix divided by the depth of the vertical anchor to the center of the helix.

 Q_{ij} = average ultimate load of tests.

Q_{uv} = average ultimate load in vertical pull of anchors installed to their full depth.

Table 4.9	Effects of Anchor Inclination on the Load Capacity	of
	Coaxially Loaded 4-in Double Helix Anchors	

		Sil	Silt		Sand		Clay	
σ ₂	D/D _v	Q _u , 1b	v	Q _u , 1b	v	Q _u , 1b	v	
90° 60°	1 0.87	2730 2680	0.13	1610 ^a /	0.08	1930	0.03	
45° 30° 15°	0.71 0.5 0.26	2030 1500 1310	0.15 0.08 0.07	1813	0.24	1780	-	

Table 4.9a. Summary of Load Capacities

Table 4.9b. Load Reduction Ratios

		Silt	Sand	Clay
σ2	D/D _v		Q _{uv} /Q _u	
90° 60°	1 0.87	1 0.98	1	1
45° 30° 15°	0.71 0.50 0.26	0.74 0.55 0.48	1.13	0.92

a/ Tests conducted on the part of the sand site overlain by the dense crust are not included in this average. saturated, are influenced by the buildup of porewater pressure gradients. If this was the case, the moduli may be substantically lower in very slow tests. Some general conclusions can be drawn from table 4.10.

- 1. In all instances, the re-loading modulus exceeded the stiffness requirements of ANSI Standard All9.3 by a substantial margin (see section 4.8).
- 2. The re-loading moduli in the coaxial tests tended to be much higher than those in the non-coaxial tests.
- 3. The re-loading moduli in the cyclic tests tended to exceed those in the static tests with the same loading conditions.
- 4. The re-loading moduli of the helix anchors varied over a considerable range; those of the swivel anchors tended to be quite predictable and increased with increasing anchor-plate (projected anchor area) size.

4.6 PREDICTION OF ANCHOR-LOAD CAPACITY

4.6.1 General

Three methods have been used to predict anchor-load capacity:

- Correlation of anchor-load capacity with in situ tests [in particular, correlation with Soil Test Probe (STP) measurements are widely used by industry];
- Determination of load capacity on the basis of measured or estimated shear strength characteristics of the soil and some analytical model which assumes a failure mechanism;
- Determination of load capacity on the basis of pullout tests in similar soil conditions.

Method 1 is used by industry with some success. Many theoretical studies have been conducted in conjunction with method 2; however, it is diffult, and relatively expensive to determine the shear strength of the soil, and the characteristics of soils at shallow depths increase these difficulties. Method 3 is used by many states to certify anchors; however, its validity is questionable when tests performed at one site are used to predict anchor capacity at another site where the shear strength of the soil may be different.

Soil Type	Anchor Type	α1	α2	R85 in lb/in	R ₁₀ in lb/in
	Н-6	90° 60° 45° 30° 15°	90° 90° 90° 90°	17,000 1,700 - 2,300 2,700 - 3,600 2,100 - 5,000 3,500 - 7,800	20,500 - >50,000
SILT	D-4	90° 60° 45° 30° 15°	90° 90° 90° 90°	2,000 - 3,700 3,400 - 6,200 2,000 - 2,450 3,400 - 5,200	>50,000
	AH-6ª/	90° 60° 45°	90° 90° 90°	7,100 7,700 7,100	
	P-10a/	90° 60° 45°	90° 90° 90°	10,200 9,000 - 11,300 11,300	
-	P-6ª/	90° 60° 45°	90° 90° 90°	6,400 6,200 7,100	
SAND	н—6	90° 40° 45°	90° 45° 90°	10,000 - 24,000 14,200 ->50,000 5,900 - 6,200	12,400 - 20,600 13,500 - 20,700
-	D-4	90° 45° 45°	90° 40° 90°	11,700 - 42,000 >50,000 10,100 - 16,400	>50,000 7,400 - 23,000
CLAY	Н-6	90° 45° 45°	90° 45° 90°	7,600 - 13,700 13,600 - 21,200 8,500 - 9,300	9,000 - >50,000 12,000 - 40,000
GLAI	D-4	90° 45° 45°	90° 45° 90°	13,500 - 42,500 8,500 - 21,300 1,700 - 14,700	20,000 - >50,000 3,500 - 5,700

4.10 Comparison of Reloading Moduli Measured on the Three Test Sites

a3 In the swivel anchors which were installed vertically and pulled at an angle, the cable aligned itself in the direction of the pull.

4.6.2 Correlation of Anchor Capacity with In Situ Tests

(1) General

Three in-situ test methods were used to determine soil properties: the Soil Test Probe (STP); the installation torque of the anchor; and the Standard Penetration Test (SPT).

(2) Soil Test Probe (STP)

Correlations between STP readings and coaxial pullout tests on vertical 6-in. single helix anchors installed to their full depth are given in figure 4.21. The STP torque correlated with the test results is the reading taken with the tip of the instrument at 4 ft. depth, which is influenced by the shear strength of the soil between the depths of 3 and 4 ft. It should be noted that while in the silty soil the readings between 2 ft and 4 ft tip elevation did not tend to increase very much, there was a steady increase in the torque with depth in the sand.

The solid points in the figure indicate ultimate strength (Q_u) and the open points anchor load at 2 in withdrawal (P_{2v}) . Load P_{2v} was plotted because it corresponds to the "load capacity" as defined in ANSI Standard All9.3. Round points are for silt, triangles for sand and squares for clay. Note that there is a definite correlation between STP reading and pullout strength. For the tests plotted, average Q_u can be estimated by the equation

 $Q_{11} = 2300 + 11t$

where: Q_u = average pullout strength in lb. t = STP torque at 4 ft tip penetration in in.-lb.

A reasonable lower bound for Q_u is given by:

 $Q_u > 1300 + 11t$

Tests ST26 and ST25 were not considered in deriving eqs. 4.1 and 4.2. The loaddisplacement characteristics of Test ST26 were different from those of other anchors, indicating that perhaps a root or some other object impeded the withdrawal. The STP reading for Test ST25 showed a sudden drastic increase in torque at the 4 ft level, while the torque at other depths was relatively low. Thus, it is reasoned that the probe hit an obstruction or bedrock. This condition would not increase anchor capacity. Note that in figure 4.21 all soil types fall into the same pattern.

A reasonable lower bound for P_{2v} is given by:

 $P_{2v} \ge 600 + 11t$

(eq. 4.3)

(eq. 4.1)

(eq. 4.2)



Figure 4.21 Correlation between Soil Test Probe readings and coaxial load capacity of vertically installed 6-in single helix anchors

The correlation between pullout tests of 4-in double helix anchors and corresponding STP readings is shown in figure 4.22. Note that the STP readings were low for clay and high for sand when compared with the silt readings. The explanation for the low readings in clay is that the readings were affected by pumping action resulting from excess pore water pressure buildup and perhaps sensitivity of the clay (see also discussion of shear strength prediction on page 70). The readings in sand were high, since the 4-in double helix is basically a shallow anchor and its load capacity is influenced by the shear strength of the soil between the depths of 0 and 2.5 ft (the load capacities of the 6-in single helix anchors which are deep anchors is more closely related to the shear strength of the soil near the helix). The STP readings were taken with the tip at 3 ft and the STP helix between 2 and 3 ft. This position perhaps best characterizes the shear strength close to 3 ft depth. To get a better correlation, the STP reading was averaged over the 2.5 ft depth of the lower anchor helix. This correlation is plotted in figure 4.23, and it can be seen that the sand and silt tests fall into a consistent pattern. A reasonably conservative prediction could be made by this equation:

 $0_{11} > 13\overline{t}$

(eq. 4.4)

where: t is the torque averaged over the anchor depth

Since there is a definite correlation between the STP and anchor capacity, the question arises whether the STP can also be used to measure the shear strength of soils. This question was investigated using the "shallow" anchor tests, i.e., those anchor tests which gave evidence that the failure surface extended to the ground surface. These include anchors up to 3 ft deep (refer to figure 4.13 and table 4.8b). To calculate average shear strength, a cylindrical failure surface was assumed, extending from the helix plate to the ground surface. Even though it has been shown that the actual failure mechanism is more complex (for instance Balla [6]), the assumed surface is a possible mechanism, and the shear resistance thus computed would therefore be equal to, or smaller than, the shear strength of the soil and constitute a lower bound for the shear strength. There is field evidence that the body of soil initially displaced may have been greater than the assumed cylinder (refer to notes on soil mounds formed in tables in appendix B.) However, as can be seen from figure 4.24, that experimental evidence does not preclude the assumed cylindrical surface as the primary mechanisms.

Figure 4.25 shows a plot of average shear resistance on the assumed cylindrical failure surface against average STP readings. Tests C6, SD24 and SD47 which are for 4 ft deep anchors were included since there is evidence that, unlike in the silt, the 4 ft deep, 6-in single helix anchors in the sand and clay were on the borderline between deep and shallow anchors. A reasonable lower bound for the shear resistance, which in turn is a lower bound for the in-situ shear strength of the soil is given by the equation:

s = 5t

(eq. 4.5)







Figure 4.23 Correlation between Soil Test Probe readings averaged over a 2.5 ft depth and the load capacity of coaxially loaded 4-in double helix anchors



Figure 4.24 3 ft deep 6-in single helix anchor after pullout on the sandy site



Figure 4.25 Relationship between STP measurements and the shear resistance of soil

where: s = shear strength in psf

t = STP torque in in-lb

A statistical analysis of the results gives the following values:

for 10 tests in silt: $\overline{s} = 6.4t; v = 0.20$ (eq. 4.6) for 6 tests in sand: $\overline{s} = 4.82t; v = 0.13$ (eq. 4.7) for the combined sand and silt tests (16 tests) $\overline{s} = 5.81t; v = 0.22$

where: s = average shear strength in psf t = STP reading in in-lb

v = coefficient of variation of shear strength

The results for the clay site are inconsistent, with s/t ranging from 4.88 to 22.67. The extremely low torque readings on 2 out of the 3 tests on the clay site are attributed to porewater pressure buildup and resulting pumping action, and perhaps sensitivity of the clay. Thus the STP may not be a good tool in saturated clays.

The s/t ratio for the sand tended to be lower than that for the silt. A possible explanation of this phenomenon is the fact that in the silt torque did not change much between the depths of 1 and 3 ft. In the sand the torque steadily increased with depth. The shear strength of the soil affects the STP torque in two ways: by resistance at the lower tip of the STP; and by skin friction exerted on the helix of the instrument. If the measurement is primarily affected by tip resistance, then the shear strength measured when the tip of the STP is at 4 ft may be characteristic for the depths from 3.5 to 4.5 ft, rather than for the depths from 3 to 4 ft as was assumed herein. This would result in a lower s/t ratio if the soil strength increases with depth and the average is calculated by the method used herein.

Further studies will be required to refine the use of the STP for the in situ measurement of the shear strength of soils.

(3) Installation Torque, T

The correlation between installation torque and anchor strength is shown in figures 4.26 and 4.27, for 6-in single helix and 4-in double helix anchors, respectively. For the 6-in single helix anchors the scatter is considerable



Figure 4.26 Relationship between installation torque and pullout strength for vertical, coaxially loaded 6-in single helix anchors



Figure 4.27 Relationship between installation torque and pullout strength for vertical, coaxially loaded 4-in double helix anchors

and there is no observed trend related to soil type. A reasonable lower bound is given by the equation

 $Q_{11} > 15T$

(eq. 4.9)

where: T = installation torque measured at maximum anchor penetration in ft-lb.

For the 4-in double helix there is a distinct difference between sand on one side, and silt and clay on the other side. A similar phenomenon was observed for the Soil Test Probe (figure 4.22) where the difference was eliminated when torque readings were averaged over the depth of the anchor. In the case of installation torque such a procedure would not be practical. Thus installation torque may be misleading as a strength measure for shallow anchors in soils in which shear strength increases rapidly with depth.

Equations for the lower bounds of T vs. Q_u are shown in figure 4.27. It should be noted that manufacturers recommend the equation:

 $Q_u < 10T$

(eq. 10)

where Q_{u} is in 1b and T in ft-1b

which is considered conservative for the data presented herein.

(4) Standard Penetration Test (SPT)

The Standard Penetration Test is generally considered to correlate well with the shear strength of granular soils. However, in this instance, the exploration is shallow and drill stem lengths are therefore very short. It has been shown [15] that for drill stem lengths less than 10 ft. the energy delivered to the split spoon is extremely sensitive to the drill stem length. Thus, for this shallow exploration, one should expect erratic results from the SPT. The quantity of tests taken in this project does not permit a comparison of SPT counts with the strength of individual anchors. However, a comparison between STP readings and SPT blowcounts was made and is shown in figure 4.28. The scatter in the figure is considerable and no useful correlation can be derived.

4.6.3 Theoretical Determination of Anchor-Load Capacity

(1) General

Several hypotheses have been advanced which correlate anchor-load capacity with the in-situ shear strength and unit weight of the soil. All those hypotheses distinguish between "deep" and "shallow" anchors. In deep anchors the failure (slip) surface does not extend to the ground surface. In general, the ratio of depth below the surface to anchor-plate width (D/B) is used to determined whether an anchor is deep or shallow. The anchors tested in this project have D/B ratios at full penetration depth which puts them close to the dividing point between deep and shallow anchors. This somewhat complicates data interpretation.



Figure 4.28 Correlation between SPT blowcount and STP torque readings for the silt site

Since all anchors are 4 ft or less, their strength is determined by the shear strength and unit weight of the soil between 0 and 4 ft depth. As already noted, soil shear strength in this depth range varies rapidly with depth and is difficult to measure. This further complicates the problem of comparing the test results with theoretical models.

(2) Comparison of Test Results with Uplift Capacity Equations

(a) Cohesive Soils

All the full-depth anchors will be considered in this section, even though it appears that all the 4-in double helix anchors (because of the upper helix) acted like shallow anchors, and the 6-in single helix anchors on the clay site may have been on the borderline between deep and shallow anchors.

The following equation was proposed to calculate the load capacity of anchors in cohesive soils [11]:

$$Q_u = N_u cA + S$$

(eq. 4.11)

where A = projected anchor plate area

c = cohesive strength of soil

 N_u = an uplift capacity factor

 \tilde{S} = resistance of anchor shaft

S is assumed to be very small and therefore can be neglected. Strictly speaking, only the clay on Site C would act like a cohesive soil. The silt derives only part of its shear strength from cohesion (or apparent cohesion). The other part would be attributed to frictional resistance. However, due to the fact that the deepest anchors are only 4 ft deep the confining pressures and thus the frictional resistance should be small. This is further corroborated by the characteristics of the depth vs. shear strength profile evident from the STP readings and by the great ductility of the anchors tested in silt (confining pressures caused by overconsolidation would be relieved as the anchor is pulled out.)

The value of N_u is generally assumed to increase with depth until the anchor is a deep anchor and then to remain essentially constant. Typical values proposed for N_u are summarized by Davie and Sutherland [8, figure 7]. These values range from 5 to 10 and tend to become constant for D/B ratios greater than 6 (3 ft depth for a 6-in single helix anchor).

Implicit in equation 4.11 with a constant value of N_u is the assumption that for D/B ratios greater than 6 the anchor capacity should be essentially proportional to the area of the anchor plate (barring some shape factors related different plate geometries). In figure 4.29, the average load capacity per unit area of anchor plate in psi is plotted against the size of the anchor plate in in² for the coaxial tests on full-depth vertical anchors and the tests on the self seating swivel anchors for the silt and the clay sites. These values



Figure 4.29 Effect of anchor plate size on q in the silt and clay sites

should be constant in accordance with accepted hypotheses. However, as can be seen from the figure, there is a consistent trend for q to increase with decreasing anchor-plate size. The trend is definitely not attributable to changes in the soil profile. The swivel anchors were all installed at the same depth of approximately 50 inches and had D/B ratios of 8 or more. The smaller helix anchors were shallower than the larger ones. If anything, this should produce the opposite effect, since soil strength tended to increase with depth. The fact that the 4-in double helix anchors acted like shallow anchors should also produce the opposite effect.

There is at this time no satisfactory explanation for the trend observed in figure 4.29. Similar trends have been observed by Tsangarides [18], pg. 186, for anchors in sand. However, in that case, plate diameters were 2 in or smaller. Another interesting trend that can be derived from figure 4.29 is that the value of N_u for the swivel anchors is greater than that for the helix anchors, and that the size effects for the swivel anchors are more pronounced.

Even though the shear strength of the soil changed with depth as well as location, it is of interest to try to determine N_u values for the anchors in the silt and clay sites.

On the basis of the laboratory tests, the c value of the clay on Site C is between 700 (U-U triaxial test) and 965 psf (unconfined compression test). Values calculated from the pullout tests of shallow anchors, using the simplified cylindrical surface are 570 psf for the 1 and 2 ft depths (6 in anchors), 720 psf for a 2.5 ft depth (4 in anchors), and 620 psf for a 3 ft depth (6 in anchors). These values are reasonably consistent with each other.

Based on 700 psf shear strength in the 3 to 4 ft depth range, the following $N_{\rm u}$ values are calculated:

Anchor C-6 $Q_u = 2800 \ 1b.$ $N_u = 20$ Anchor C-7 $Q_u = 3800 \ 1b.$ $N_u = 28$ Anchor C-8 $Q_u = 3650 \ 1b.$ $N_u = 27$

These values of N_u , as well as the trend for N_u to increase with decreasing anchor plate area are not consistent with accepted anchor capacity hypotheses. There are two factors which may have increased anchor capacity: suction effects (negative porewater pressures) associated with the large pullout displacements and which did not dissipate during the test because of the low permeability of the clay (such effects have been observed by others [1]); and root systems in the soil.

For the silt site, the laboratory test results are not as consistent as those for the clay site. The unconfined compressive strength was 4000 psf, which would indicate a shear strength of 2000 psf. Shear strengths obtained from direct shear tests ranged from 400 to 800 psf. Lower bound shear strengths calculated from the pullout tests, using a cylindrical failure surface ranged from 430 to 1200 psf. Thus, it may be misleading to use any one value. Therefore, N_{11} is calculated in two ways:

1. Using 2000 psf on the basis of the unconfined compression test; and

2. Using a value of s = 6.4t for tests where t was measured.

The following results are obtained:

Using test probe readings:

The average value of N_u for the 6-in single helix anchors is 19 with a coefficient of variation of 0.2.

Using s = 2000 psf:

The average value of N_u for the 6-in single helix anchors is 12.6 with a coefficient of variation of 0.09. The average value of N_u for the 3-in single helix anchors is 16.8 with a coefficient of variation of 0.17 and the N_u values for the swivel anchors are 27.9 for the 6 1/2-in pipe, 23.6 for the 6 in arrowhead and 20.5 for the 10-in pipe.

If a cylindrical failure surface is assumed to be the failure mechanism it can be shown that

 $N_{11} = 4D/B*$

(eq. 4.12)

where D/B* is the D/B ratio at which the failure surface ceases to extend to the ground surface.

It has been previously shown that for the 6-in single helix anchors on the silt site the critical depth^{3/} where the anchors cease to be shallow anchors is between 2.83 ft and 3 ft (see figure 4.13) thus D/B* is somewhat smaller than 5.5, and N_u , calculated by eq. 4.12 would be somewhat less than 22.

Note that the N_u values for the silt site are not inconsistent with those obtained for the clay site. However, as in the case of the clay site, they are not consistent with hypotheses and data presented by others [8]. It should be noted, however, that in accordance with available data from engineering studies in the area the silt may have an angle of shearing resistance of as much as 30°, and thus the pullout capacity is not adequately predicted by eq. 4.11.

^{3/} Actually the concept of a clear demarcation between "deep" and "shallow" anchors has been questioned. Davie and Sutherland [8] distinguished three zones of D/B ratios: shallow - 0 < D/B < 2; intermediate: 2 < D/B < 4.5; deep: D/B > 4.5.

(b) Granular Soils

Anchor capacity on the sandy site should be compared with the pullout capacity equation proposed for sands [11]:

 $Q_u = \gamma DN_{qu} A$

where $\gamma = in-situ$ unit weight of soil

- D = depth of anchor plate below surface
- N_{qu} = uplift capacity factor for granular material which is a function of the angle of sheaing resistance (ϕ) and the D/B ratio.

The only "deep anchors" tested in sand were the 6-in single helix anchors. Thus size effect cannot be effectively explored. There is evidence [3] that N_{qu} increases with depth at least to a D/B ratio of 14. Thus, there is no sharp dividing line between "shallow" and "deep" anchors.

The N_{qu} values calculated on the basis of the test results are given in table 4.11 (tests conducted in the area overlain by the hard crust were not considered):

Table 4.11 Uplift Capacity Factors for Full-depth Anchors on the Sandy Site

			Range		Coefficient of
Anchor Type	D/B	Number of Tests	of N _{qu}	(Average)	Variation of N _{qu}
н-6	7.5	5	74-84	75.6	0.07
D-4	7.5	3	71-84	77.5	0.08

The values in table 4.10 are quite consistent and the scatter is not very great. The N_{qu} values are high compared with other available data [3] (A ϕ value of 31° was used for the comparison). However, there is considerable scatter in the available data. The relatively high load capacity on the site is attributed to overconsolidation which increases the shear strength by increasing confining pressures (there was approximately 20 ft overburden which was recently removed). The rapid loss of load capacity as anchors are pulled out is also attributed to overconsolidation.

 N_{qu} ratios were also calculated for the shallow anchor tests and are given in table 4.12. The values in table 4.11 can be compared with those for the full-depth anchors. All the results are for 6-in single helix anchors on the sandy site.

Anchor Depth	D/B	No. of tests	Range of N _{qu}	Average N _{qu}
2 ft	4	2	48-61	54
3 ft	6	2	72-88	80
3.75 ft	7.5	5	74-84	76

Table 4.12 Uplift Capacity Factors for 6-in Single Helix Anchors Installed to Less Than Their Full Depth in the Sandy Site

Unfortunately, there are not enough tests to determine whether the size effects observed on the silt and clay sites also occur in sands. However, the consistency of the N_{qu} values when comparing the full-depth 6-in single helix and 4-in double helix anchors indicates that there were probably no size effects for the anchors tested.

4.6.4 Determination of Load Capacity on the Basis of Pullout Tests in Similar Conditions

The tests presented herein were performed on reasonably uniform sites. Nevertheless, there were considerable variations in pullout strength on any one site. Much greater variations should be expected if an anchor is certified generically for some soil condition occurring over a larger region. The fulldepth vertical coaxial pullout test results are summarized in table 4.13 below for the three sites to give an overview of the variability of test results encountered. All the numbers are for $Q_{\rm H}$ in 1b.

Table 4.13 Range, Mean, and Coefficient of Variation of the Load Capacities of the Full-Depth Anchors

Site	Anchor Type	No. of Tests	Range, 1b.	Mean, 1b.	Coefficient of Variation
Silt	H-6	18	2800-6000	4740	0.18
	D-4	12	1900-3200	2700	0.18
Sand	H-6	10	2750-6825	5100	0.23
	D-4	6	1530-3890	2390	0.40
Clay	H-6 D-4	3 3	2800-3850 1900-2000	3430 1930	

Table 4.13 was compiled without regard to special local conditions such as the stiff crust covering part of the sand site and submerged areas, since such conditions should be expected to occur in practice. It can be seen that in most instances, even for one site which was considered uniform, there is considerable

strength variation. The effects of the strength variation were encountered during the cyclic tests on the clay site which was considered uniform. Cyclic load levels were set in advance at what was thought to be 75 percent of the load capacity as derived from adjacent static tests. However, in many instances the anchors failed before these load levels were reached. Typically, the coefficient of variation for various test results tended to be about 0.2. It can be seen that it increased to as much as 0.4 when local variations within the site are disregarded.

4.6.5 Effect of Submerged Conditions

The clay site was saturated, and therefore submerged conditions would not have had much effect on load capacity. On the other two sites, effects of submergence were explored. On the silt site, this was done in an area which was permanently under water. On the sandy site an area was temporarily submerged during some of the anchor tests. Results for the silty site are summarized in table 4.14.

Anchor Type	Condition	No. of Tests	Range of Q _u , 1b	Average Q _u , 1b	v
₩-6	Unsubmerged	12	4200-6000	5090	0.11
₩-6	Sumberged	6	2800-5700	3980	0.25
D-4	Unsubmerged	6	2250-3100	2730	0.13
D-4	Sumberged	6	1900-3200	2660	0.29
H−3	Unsubmerged	5	1300-2050	1650	0.17
H−3	Submerged	5	1000-2625	1895	0.36

Table 4.14 Comparison Between Regular and Submerged Anchor Tests on the Silty Site

It can be seen from the above summary that only the average strength of the 6-in single helix anchors was reduced by submergence. For all three anchor types, however, there was greater variation in the submerged test results and some individual submerged tests showed substantially reduced strength. It is suspected that the shear strength of the soil was actually reduced by submergence, but that some individual anchors had increased resistance because of the presence of some boulders in this area, and also possibly because of suction effects resisting the pullout. The submergence tests in the sand did not result in strength reduction because it was impossible to submerge a large enough area to eliminate seepage forces (piezometric heads at anchor plate elevation extended only 0.5 ft above the anchor plate).

It is assumed that submergence should substantially reduce the resistance of anchors in granular soil, but that it does not necessarily affect the cohesive strength. However, no consistent trend emerges from the test data presented herein.

4.7 CYCLIC TESTS

4.7.1 Cyclic Tests on the Silt Site

Typical test results are shown in figure 4.30. Specimen STILL was loaded to what was estimated to be 0.75 Q_{11} . Note that most of the displacement took place in the first load cycle and no further residual displacement occurred after 100 load cycles. This phenomenon is the result of gradual compaction causing the displacement to be entirely elastic after 100 load cycles. Similar load-displacement curves resulted at 50 and 25 percent of the estimated pullout load (tests ST116 and 118). Specimen ST123 was preloaded to 0.84 Q₁₁ and subsequent load cycles were applied at 0.67 Q_u . Note that Q_u was overestimated for his specimen, resulting in a preload which was close or equal to the ultimate load (the pullout load after cyclic loading, Q, was less than the preload). Nevertheless, the total displacement after 200 cycles was only 1.2 in. However, unlike in the other tests plotted, the preloaded specimen had small residual displacements for each load cycle up to 200 cycles. The tests on the silt site also included two tests on preloaded 4-inch double helix anchors. These tests had no further residual displacements after 100 load cycles.

It is of interest to consider whether the load capacity of the anchors was diminished as a result of the cyclic loading. The five 6-inch single helix anchors which were subjected to high cyclic load (0.75 Q_u vs. 0.67 Q_u) had an averaged pullout strength $Q_u = 5240$ lb. with a coefficient of variation v = 0.09. This compares with an average pullout strength of 5090 lb and v = .11 for the anchors which were not subjected to cyclic load. Thus loading of up to 300 cycles of 0.75 Q_u apparently had no significant effect on the pullout strength of the anchors. Indeed some of the anchors were subjected to cyclic loads as high as 0.9 Q_u , since the actual pullout strength was not known when the cyclic load was applied (specimen ST123 was probably preloaded to ultimate and thereby weakened).

The total cumulative displacement of the preloaded anchors was well within limits acceptable in present standards (see section 4.8).

4.7.2 Cyclic Tests on the Sandy Site

Typical test results from the sandy site are shown in figure 4.31. Tests SD34 and SD35 are unpreloaded and preloaded axial tests, and tests SD38 and SD40 are



Figure 4.30 Cyclic load tests in silty soils



Figure 4.31 Cyclic load tests in sandy soils

unpreloaded and preloaded tests on vertical anchors pulled at 40° to the horizontal. Note that on the sandy site there was also some compaction effect, but there were small residual displacements in each load cycle up to the 200 load cycles applied in the test. The total cumulative displacement of the pre-loaded specimens after 200 load cycles of 2/3 the ultimate load was approximately 2 in. If the assumption is made that 2/3 of ultimate would be the maximum design load that can be reasonably permitted, and when the effect of these 200 cycles is compared with the hurricane history described in section 3.3.2(4), and the design load is compared with the "maximum" wind load, it is conservatively estimated that a similar hurricane would have resulted in a cumulative anchor head displacement for preloaded anchors of not more than 1 inch (see also section 4.7.3).

The effect of cyclic loading on anchor-load capacity is somewhat difficult to assess from the test data. For the vertical tests, four 6-inch single helix anchors had an average failure load Q_u of 4675 lb. with v = 0.07. This compares with $Q_u = 5290$ with v = 0.08 for the sand site if submerged tests are excluded. For the 4-inch double helix anchors, the average Q_u was 2325 lb. This compares with 2390 lb. with v = 0.4 for all the tests in sand, but only 1610 lb. with v = 0.08 if tests if the area of the dense crust are excluded. Thus no conclusive trend emerges from these tests.

Many of the inclined tests, when pulled out after cyclic loading failed by hardware failure rather than pullout (helixes broke off). The loads resisted before hardware failure tended to exceed the average static load capacity under this type of loading. Only in test SD13 was there a pullout as a result of strength deterioration by cyclic loading. The overall conclusion that can be drawn is that 200 cycles of 2/3 of the ultimate load are not likely to cause progressive anchor failure in either of the two loading modes used or to substantially weaken load capacity. However the anchor hardware will be weakened by the cyclic load in the inclined loading mode, and progressive soil failure could occur if the applied cyclic load approaches the load capacity of the anchors.

4.7.3 Cyclic Tests on the Clay Site

Typical test results are shown in figure 4.32. Specimens C24 and C25 are vertical anchors coaxially loaded to what was thought to be 0.75 Q_u . Both anchors experienced progressive failure. Specimen C26 is a preloaded specimen which performed well. However, its companion specimen, C27 (not shown) which was similarly preloaded, experienced progressive failure. An examination of the preloading curves of specimens C26 and C27, shown in figure 4.33, indicates that C27 experienced yielding during preloading. Thus the preload was very close to the ultimate load.

It is interesting to note, when comparing tests C25 and C26, that on the clay site the preloading effect did not occur in the initial load cycle, but rather tended to be gradual. This is attributed to the fast rate at which the cyclic load was applied. This loading rate did not permit enough time for the full



Figure 4.32 Cyclic load tests in clay





displacement to occur in the first few load cycles. The load, rather than being resisted by the soil skeleton, induced porewater pressure gradients. The displacement occured gradually over many load cycles as these porewater pressure gradients dissipated.

Curve C41 in figure 4.32 is for a preloaded vertical anchor subjected to inclined pull. Note that, even though this specimen was preloaded, it experienced a movement of 4 inches during the 200 applied load cycles. Some of the anchors in clay failed before reaching 200 load cycles. Of eight 6-in single helix anchors, four failed before reaching 200 load cycles. If we divide these into preloaded and unpreloaded anchors, 3 of 4 unpreloaded, and 1 of 4 preloaded anchors failed. Of the eight 4-in double helix anhors tested, two of the four unpreloaded anchors and none of the four preloaded anchors failed.

Anchor C33, a 4-inch double helix, was loaded to 450 cycles in order to ascertain whether failure could be induced in anchors which perform satisfactorily for 200 load cycles. The results of test C33 are plotted in figure 4.34. Note that in the 10 to 200 cycle range the creep increment per cycle was about constant. After 200 cycles, the specimen deteriorated and failure occurred at 450 cycles. From the preloading curve, it appears that this specimen was loaded to 80 percent rather than 67 percent of ultimate. It is reasonable to assume that at these high cyclic loads all specimens would fail if enough load cycles are applied.

It is difficult to determine whether the load capacities of the specimens which did not fail were impaired by the application of 200 load cycles, since all the weaker specimens failed. Perhaps the best information can be derived from the coaxially-tested 4-in double helix anchors, which all survived the cyclic test (except that the test on anchor C33 was continued for 450 cycles until failure occurred). The three anchors tested had an average Q_u of 2067 lb This compares with an average load capacity of 1930 lb for the anchors tested statically. Since the variability of these test results is very small (v = 0.07 for the cyclic tests, and 0.03 for the static tests), this is taken as an indication that the load capacity of the anchors was not significantly affected by the cyclic tests.

The question should be asked whether cumulative displacement caused by windload effects would be within tolerable limits. Looking at the wind data in section 3.3.3(4) and assuming that increments of displacement would be approximately proportional to increments of load and that the cyclic load applied is equal to the design load, and thus the maximum windload experienced in the storm, the storm would cause a cumulative displacement of less than 100 cycles of the design load (this is a very conservative estimate). This would result in a cumulative displacement of 3 1/2 inches for anchor C41 and of less than 1 inch for anchor C26. Even though these displacements are considerable, they are not considered excessive for the extreme conditions assumed.

It is of interest to compare the anchor performance under cyclic load at the clay site with the results of other studies of the cyclic shear strength of



Figure 4.34 Results of the cyclic loading test of specimen C33 on the clay site

clays. Seed and Chan [16] studied three different clay types and found that, for loading conditions similar to those of the anchor tests (no shear stress reversals) the shear strength under 100 load cycles varied from 70 percent of the static shear strength for a soft sensitive clay to 80 percent of the static shear strength for compacted sandy clays. These findings are compatible with the results of this study and give further corroborations to the fiding that anchors in clays can survive 100 cycles of 67 percent of their failure load without failure.

4.8 COMPARISON OF ANCHOR PERFORMANCE WITH PRESENT STANDARD REQUIREMENTS

ANSI Standard All9.3 [2] requires that anchors resist a load of 4725 lb without failure, where failure is defined as a 2-inch displacement of the anchor head in the vertical direction or a 4-inch displacement in the horizontal direction. The HUD Mobile Home Construction and Safety Standard [9] sets even more conservative requirements by stipulating that loads be increased by 50 percent for the design of foundations. Hereafter these requirements are compared with the test results.

On the Silt Site (refers to table B.1), P_{2v} for the vertical full-depth 6-inch single helix anchors ranged from 3000 lb to 5750 lb and averaged at 4270 lb with v = 0.19. The average, as well as the lowest strength, are lower if the submerged tests are considered. The resistance of the diagonally loaded vertical anchors at 4-inch horizontal displacement and 45° pull ranged from 1100 to 1300 lb and averaged 1260 lb with v = 0.16. The values for the 4-inch double helix and the swivel anchors are not listed here since they fall far short of required capacities.

On the Sandy Site (refers to table B.3), P_{2v} for the vertical full-depth 6-inch single helix anchors ranged from 3900 lb to 6000 lb and averaged 4800 lb with v = 0.13. The resistance of the diagonally loaded vertical anchors at 4-inch horizontal displacement and 40° load inclination ranged from 2800 to 4000 lb and averaged 3200 lb.

On the Clay Site (refers to table B.5), P_{2v} for the vertical full-depth 6-inch single helix anchors ranged from 2300 lb to 3500 lb and averaged 3100 lb. The resistance of the diagonally loaded anchors at 4-inch horizontal displacement was negligible.

Thus, even though the sites selected were competent sites, anchor capacity fell far short of present standard requirements. Even on the sandy site, where anchors were relatively stiff and the average performance of the vertical anchors met standard requirements, many individual anchors did not meet the requirements. Not a single diagonally loaded specimen met the standard requirements.

It can be concluded from the test results that presently used anchor technology with present installation procedures did not deliver the performance required by ANSI Standard All9.3.
4.9 PERFORMANCE OF ANCHOR HARDWARE

In coaxial pullout, there were relatively few anchor hardware failures at loads lower than the stipulated 4725 lb capacity. In four instances, anchors failed below the 4725 load level, always by a break in the weld which connects the helix to the shaft. Two of the four failures occurred in cyclic tests. Many of the noncoaxially tested specimens failed because of anchor hardware failure. But these failures occurred at very high load levels and were in part caused by the fact that the soil resistance was extremely high.

Most anchors withdrawn had bent helixes (mushroom shaped). While the bending of the helix did not cause anchor failure, it may well have reduced the load capacity of the anchors and increased displacements. Almost all the anchors withdrawn had their paint stripped off. The paint stripping probably occurred during insertion. Thus it is concluded that painting does not provide effective corrosion protection. In the anchors which were subjected to non-coaxial pull, the anchor shaft was severely bent (see figure 4.7). Figure 4.35 shows typical anchor hardware failures.

The conclusions that can be drawn from the anchor hardware performance are that anchors should be galvanized or otherwise effectively protected against corrosion. The corrosion protection should not be damaged by installation and remain effective where yielding occurs during anchor installation or loading, i.e., on the anchor shaft and the helix. Another conclusion that can be drawn is that the load capacity of anchors could probably be improved by using a thicker helix plate that does not bend during withdrawal, and that during fabrication care should be exercised to insure the integrity of the weld between the anchor shaft and the helix plate. FACING PAGE: The "Soil Test Probe" used to predict anchorload capacity is also a potentially useful device for the in-situ measurement of the shear strength of soils at a shallow depth.



Figure 4.35 Typical anchor hardware failures



5. SUMMARY OF CONCLUSIONS

5.1 GENERAL

The findings presented herein are based on tests conducted in this project. Since soil is not a man-made material, the anchor behavior observed is not necessarily characteristic for all the sites that will be encountered in practice.

5.2 VIRGIN LOAD-DISPLACEMENT CURVES

All anchors tested had a unique virgin load-displacement curve which depended on the characteristics, installation depth and loading mode of the anchor and the soil conditions. The virgin load-displacement curve is a strength envelope which can not be changed by a limited number of intermediate unloading and reloading cycles, except that each unloading and reloading cycle will result in a small residual displacement. However, if a great number of intermediate load cycles was applied at a load level close to the pullout strength of the anchor they did in some instances cause incremental failure on the sand and the clay site. The virgin load-displacement curves observed were a unique function of the installation depth of the anchor. For instance, if an anchor is installed at the depth of 3 ft and withdrawn to the depth of 2.5 ft, unloaded and subsequently withdrawn, its load-displacement curve during withdrawal will differ from that of an anchor which is initially installed to a 2.5 ft depth and then withdrawn.

5.3 RELOADING CHARACTERISTICS

When an anchor is loaded to a certain load level and then unloaded and reloaded, the secant reloading modulus (reload/displacement caused by reload) will be several times larger (stiffer) than the secant modulus of the virgin loading curve. Thus, a preloaded anchor will have much more favorable load-displacement characteristics than an anchor which is loaded for the first time.

5.4 EFFECTS OF LOADING CONFIGURATION

Helix anchors installed vertically and pulled at an angle had a virgin loaddisplacement curve which exhibited much less stiffness than that of coaxially loaded anchors. However, the reloading characteristics of these anchors were superior to those required in present standards, even though they were adversely affected by elastic rebound of the anchor shaft. Helix anchors installed at an angle and withdrawn coaxially developed less load capacity than anchors installed vertically and pulled coaxially. The load capacity of coaxially loaded inclined anchors was roughly equal to that of coaxially loaded vertical anchors installed at the same helix depth below the ground surface (the difference in load capacity reflected the difference in embedment depth).

Vertically-installed helix anchors pulled at an angle to the vertical developed higher load capacities than coaxially loaded vertical anchors. Their load capacity increased as the angle of withdrawal with the horizontal was decreased. However, their resistance to displacement in the initial loading stages was very low.

Inclined helix anchors loaded at a 90° angle to the shaft had very low load capacities and low resistance to displacement.

Swivel anchors pulled at an angle to the vertical had either the same load capacity as vertically-pulled anchors (triangular anchors) or their load

capacities decreased with a decrease of the angle of pull with the horizontal (pipe anchors).

5.5 EFFECTS OF SOIL TYPE

Anchors installed in the silt site had considerable ductility. (They could be withdrawn for a relatively large distance without a reduction in load capacity.) Anchors installed in clay had also considerable ductility, but their load capacity reached a peak and gradually decreased as they were further withdrawn. Anchors installed on the sand site lost their load capacity abruptly upon further withdrawal after their peak load capacity was reached.

5.6 PREDICTION OF ANCHOR LOAD CAPACITY BY IN-SITU TESTS

(1) Soil Test Probe

Soil Test Probe readings did correlate with anchor capacities, except that on the clay site some of the Test-Probe readings were abnormally low, apparently because of porewater pressure buildup. The capacity of the 6-inch single helix anchors can be reasonably correlated with Test Probe readings where the tip of the test probe was near the helix. The capacity of the 4-inch double helix anchors can be reasonably correlated with the average test probe reading over the depth of the anchor. There appears to be a good correlation between the in-situ shear strength of the soil and the test probe reading on the sand and the silt site. The results from the clay site were erratic.

(2) Installation Torque

It appears that it is possible to determine a lower bound for anchor pullout capacity from measurements of the installation torque at maximum penetration. However, the scatter of the data is considerable and the lower-bound prediction is too conservative to be of practical value.

(3) Standard Penetration Test

It does not appear that the Standard Penetration Test is a useful tool for predicting the strength of shallow anchors, mainly because of the short drill stem length used in shallow depths.

5.7 THEORETICAL PREDICTION OF ANCHOR-LOAD CAPACITY

Theoretical prediction of anchor-load capacity can only be as good as the estimate of the in-situ shear strength of the soil. Since in-situ shear strength at shallow depths is difficult to determine, the practical applicability of theoretical models is limited.

Correlation of the test results on the silt and clay sites with presently used theoretical pullout capacity models was poor. It was observed that anchor capacity per unit area of anchor plate increases as the anchor-plate area decreases. It was also observed that the swivel anchors have a higher load capacity per anchor-plate area than the helix anchors. In general, anchor load capacities were much higher than those that would be predicted on the basis of existing theoretical models and available data on soil-strength characteristics.

Correlation of the test results on the sandy site with presently used theoretical models was poor because the sand was overconsolidated and possibly cemented. Effects of depth and anchor plate size were similar to those predicted by theoretical models, but the anchor capacities were much higher than those that would be calculated on the basis of available data on soil-strength characteristics.

5.8 PREDICTION OF ANCHOR LOAD CAPACITIES ON THE BASIS OF TEST ON SIMILAR SITES

The coefficient of variation of anchor strength on the sites ranged from 0.18 to 0.40. There probably would be more variation if anchor test results from one site are used to predict anchor strength at another site.

5.9 ANCHORS SUBJECTED TO CYCLIC LOAD

On the silt site, anchors tended to stabilize after 100 load cycles and additional cycles caused no further creep. On the sand and clay site, creep displacement continued indefinitely and failure could be induced if enough load cycles are applied. Failure actually occurred in some specimen where the applied cyclic load was close to the anchor load capacity.

The cyclic-load performance of anchors, preloaded to a load higher than the applied cyclic load was superior to the performance of unpreloaded anchors. There was no evidence that the pullout strength of anchors was reduced by applying 200 cycles of about 2/3 of their pullout strength.

It appears that on all three sites anchors could survive the effects of a major hurricane with displacements smaller than those permitted in the present ANSI Standard (2-inch vertical and 4-inch horizontal), provided that the maximum wind load effect does not exceed 2/3 of the pullout strength of the anchor and the anchors are preloaded.

5.10 COMPARISON OF ANCHOR PERFORMANCE WITH PRESENT STANDARD REQUIREMENTS

Presently-used anchoring technology did not provide the anchor performance required by ANSI Standard All9.3, neither in terms of load capacity, nor in terms of load-displacement characteristics.

5.11 PERFORMANCE OF ANCHOR HARDWARE

Anchor hardware generally developed the required load resistance. After installation, painted anchors do not seem to have effective corrosion protection because of paint stripping. Most anchor helixes were bent after anchor withdrawal, indicating that anchor performance could probably be improved by thicker helix plates.

The shafts of anchors installed vertically and withdrawn at an angle were severely bent before the anchors reached their maximum load capacity.

Most anchor hardware failures occurred by a failure of the weld between the shaft and the helix plate. Some of these failures were induced by cyclic loading.

5.12 USE OF SOIL ANCHORS IN PERMANENT MOBILE HOME FOUNDATIONS

The possibility of using anchors in permanent mobile home foundations has recently received some consideration.

It is evident from the test results, that if anchors are to be included as part of a permanent foundation they must have adequate corrosion protection to retain their structural integrity throughout the service life of the mobile home and they should be preloaded to insure adequate performance under anticipated extreme loads.

Such anchors would also have to be adequately protected against potential effects of frost heave.

FACING PAGE: Pullout test of submerged anchor installed in swail crossing Site B.



6. RECOMMENDATIONS

6.1 REQUIRED LOAD CAPACITY

Recommendation:

It is recommended that the requirement for a 4725 lb load capacity for anchors be abandoned. Instead, it is recommended to stipulate the required total working load that the anchoring system must resist, and then determine the number of anchors required to achieve this performance on the basis of anchor capacity that can be achieved at particular sites. This requirement will have to be coupled with a maximum allowable spacing requirement to avoid unreasonably wide spacing in dense soils. The implementation of this approach will require an initial estimate of the anchor capacity at an installation site either by a load test or by previous experience. To avoid unnecessary costs the allowable working load for the anchors could be established during the pre-loading of the first anchor installed on the site.

Commentary:

As a result of this test program, it was determined that on the sites selected, which had competent soils, existing anchor technology did not provide the required 4725 lb load capacity required by ANSI All9.3.

6.2 INSTALLATION REQUIREMENTS

Recommendations:

The following procedure is recommended:

- 1. Each anchor installed must be preloaded to 1.25 its working load.
- 2. One anchor per mobile home, or three anchors per site where the soil conditions are uniform, must be preloaded to 1.5 the working load.
- 3. The working load (P_w) is defined as the anchor load induced by the design wind pressure (without the 50 percent increase required by HUD) [9].

A suggested preloading procedure for diagonally loaded anchors is shown schematically in figure 6.2. Loading devices for vertically loaded anchors are commercially available.

Commentary:

Figure 6.1 illustrates the intent of the recommended procedure. The dashed curve is the loading curve of specimen C7. The load capacity $Q_u = 3.8k$, preload $P_p = 3.17k$ and working load $P_w = 2.53k$. If the specimen is preloaded in accordance with the recommended procedure, the reloading modulus will be high and the anchor performance, accordingly, excellent. Had the specimen been preloaded to Q_u , it is conceivable that the load capacity upon reloading would be less than Q_u . The 1.5 safety margin is intended to provide sufficiently high probability that the anchor will resist the working load. The 1.25 P_w preload will insure good anchor performance. Note that the reloading modulus would be much lower if the preload were only 1 P_w .

The provision that some of the anchors should be loaded to $1.5 P_w$ is to provide some assurance that the preload will not approach the anchor-load capacity since this could weaken the anchors. Another way in which this could be accomplished



Figure 6.1 Illustration of the recommended preloading requirement and the resulting anchor performance





would be to stipulate that the preload be held for five minutes without measurable creep (say not more than 1/4 inch). However such a procedure is considered too cumbersome.

It is conceivable on sites where the variability of anchor capacity is high that in some instances P_p will be as high as Q_u . A good installer would probably decide in such a case that he needs more anchors and would reduce his preload. However, if he keeps pulling in order to try to reach the preload, he may pull out his anchors too much during the preloading process. This could be forestalled by stipulating a maximum allowable displacement during the preloading. However, it is difficult to come up with a displacement magnitude which could apply to all anchor types and soil conditions. A stipulation that preloading should be discontinued if an anchor moves more than two inches without an increase in applied load would probably provide adequate protection against overloading.

The test results also indicate that anchors preloaded by the recommended procedure would perform adequately under wind-induced cyclic loading.

6.3 CORROSION PROTECTION

Recommendation

Anchors should have adequate corrosion protection for the service life of the mobile home. The corrosion protection should remain effective after the anchor is subjected to inelastic deformations similar to those anticipated during preloading. Painting or any other coating that could be damaged by installation and preloading is not acceptable.

Commentary:

Most anchors tested lost much of their coat of paint during installation. Galvanized anchors would probably perform adequately, but there is concern that the anchor may become vulnerable to corrosion because of deformations induced by preloading or service load. All diagonally loaded anchors experienced large deformations in the shaft, and most anchors tested experienced deformations in the helix.

6.4 ANCHOR HARDWARE CAPACITY

Recommendations:

Anchor hardware should resist two times the service load without rupture. Inelastic deformations are permitted if it can be demonstrated that the durability of the anchor will not be impaired.

Commentary:

It is unrealistic to expect that anchor hardware should not experience inelastic deformations as the anchor adjusts to the applied load. The safety margin of two is to insure that welds will not fail during anticipated cyclic loads.

7. REFERENCES

- Adams, J. I. and Radhakrishna, H. S., Uplift of Auger Footings in Fissured Clay, Ontario Hydro Research Quarterly, Vol. 22, No. 1, 1970, pp. 10-16.
- [2] ANSI Standard 119.3 (NFPA No. 501), Standards for the Installation of Mobile Homes, National Fire Protection Association, Boston, MA, 1975.
- [3] Andreadis, A. et al., "Embedded Anchor Response to Uplift Loading, J. of Geotechnical Engineering Division of ASCE, Vol. 107, No. GT1, Jan. 1981.
- [4] ASTM Designation D 1586-67 (Reapproved 1974), Standard Method for Penetraion Test and Split-Barrell Sampling of Soil, American Society for Testing and Material, Philadelphia, PA, 1967.
- [5] ASTM Designation D 2487-69, (Reapproved 1975), Standard Method for Classification of Soils for Engineering Purposes, ASTM Standards, Part 19, American Society of Testing Materials, Philadelphia, PA, 1975.
- [6] Balla, A., The Resistance to Breaking Out of Mushroom Foundations for Plyons, Proceedings, 5th International Conference of Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Vol. 1, pp. 567-577, Paris, France, 1961.
- [7] A. B. Chance Co., Encyclopedia of Anchoring, Bulletin 424, Centralia, MO, 1969.
- [8] Davie, R. J. and Sutherland, H. B., Uplift Resistance of Cohesive Soils, J. Geotechnical Engineering Division, ASCE, Vol. 103, No. GT9, Paper 113223, Sept. 1977.
- [9] Department of Housing and Urban Development, Mobile Home Construction and Safety Standard, Federal Register, Vol. 70, No. 244, Title 24, Chapter II, Part 280, Subpart D, November 1979.
- [10] Harvey R. C. and Burley, E., Behavior of Shallow Inclined Anchorage in Cohesionless Sand, Ground Engineering, Vol. 6, No. 5, 1973, pp. 48-55.
- [11] Kananyan, A. S., Experimental Investigation of the Stability of Bases of Anchor Foundations, Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, No. 6, 1966, Moscow, U.S.S.R., June 1966.
- [12] Kovacs, W. D. and Yokel, F. Y., Soil and Rock Anchors for Mobile Homes, A State-of-the-Art Report, NBS Building Science Series 107, National Bureau of Standards, Washington, D.C., October 1979.
- [13] Marshall, R. D., The Measurement of Wind Loads on a Full-Scale Mobile Home, NBSIR 77-1289, National Bureau of Standards, Washington, D.C. September 1977.

- [14] Meyerhof, G. G., Uplift Resistance of Inclined Anchors and Piles, Proceedings, VIII International Conference of Soil Mechanics and Foundation Engineering, Vol. 21, pp. 167-172, Moscow, U.S.S.R., August 1973.
- [15] Schmertmann, J. H. and Palacios, A., Energy Dynamics of SPT, Journal, Geotechnical Engineering Division, ASCE Vol. 105, No. GT8, August 1979.
- [16] Seed, H. B. and Chan, C. K., Clay Strength Under Earthquake Loading Condition, Journal, Geotechnical Engineering Division, ASCE, Vol. 92, No. SM2, March 1966.
- [17] Texas Department of Labor and Standards, Mobile Home Division, Standards and Requirements 0.63.55.07, Texas Register, Vol 3., No. 78, Austin, TX, October 1978.
- [18] Tsangarides, S. N., The Behavior of Ground Anchors in Sand, Doctoral Thesis, University of Londong, Queen Mary College, January 1978.
- [19] Yokel, F. Y., Chung, R. M., Yancey, C. W., NBS Studies of Mobile Home Foundations, NBSIR 81-2238, National Bureau of Standards, Washington, D.C., March 1981.
- [20] Yokel, F. Y, Yancey, C. W., Mullen, C. L., A Study of Reaction Forces on Mobile Home Foundations Caused by Wind and Flood Loads, NBS Building Science Series 132, National Bureau of Standards, Washington, D.C., March 1981.

8. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The contribution of the following persons is gratefully acknowledged: Mr. James McCollom of HUD monitored the NBS contract and made many constructive suggestions; Dr. William D. Kovacs of NBS conducted the state-of-the-art study which recommended this work and contributed to the planning and interpretation of the tests; Mr. Christopher L. Mullen participated in the design of the test rig; Mr. J. T. Odom of A. B. Chance Co. reviewed the design of the test rig; Mr. Erik D. Anderson and Mr. Mike P. Glover participated in the testing work in the field; MHA corporation, Minuteman Corporation, A. B. Chance, Tiedown Engineering and Abema, Inc., supplied anchor hardware and installation devices, gave advice, and installed some of the anchors. Some of this assistance was rendered at no cost to the government. Schnabel Engineering Corporation identified two of the test sites and conducted the soil exploration on all the test sites.

APPENDIX A

Test Sites

A.1. Introduction

Appendix A Contains information on anchor location and subsurface information on three test sites. Site A is in silty soil; Site B is in sandy soil; and Site C is in clay soil.

Figures Al through A4 show the location of anchor tests, test borings and test pits. The anchor-location coordinates are given for each test identified in Appendix B. Tests W1 through W17 on Site A are located in a drainage swail where the soil is permanently submerged.

There are two separate test areas on Site B. Area B2 was chosen because part of Area B1 was overlain by a dense crust and thus some of the test locations were not utilized. A test pit was dug on Site B2 to explore soil conditions.

The appended soil exploration reports contain the logs of the borings shown in the location maps, as well as laboratory test results. Information on Soil Test Probe readings is included in the tables in Appendix B.

109



Figure A.1 Anchor Test and Boring Locations on Site A





Anchor Test and Boring Locations on Site B.1



Figure A.3

Anchor Test and Test Pit Locations on Site B.2



45' to edge of pavement

+ C1 thru C4, TEST BORINGS

Figure A.4

Anchor Test and Boring Locations on Site C

A.2 Soil Exploration Reports

SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES CONSULTING ENGINEERS SOIL MECHANICS AND FONDATIONS

Novembar 5, 1979

49/04 CCF.DELL AVENUE BETHER STAT AAKALAND 2004

> Aress structure for Enverture for Dr. Faity Yokel Mational Bureau of Standards Center for Building Technology Building 226, Boom B-168 Washington, D.C. 20234

Project:

Tasting Services for Mobile Home Auchorage Project, Phase I, Various Locations, Washington, D.C. area (M79043)

Report for Site "A" Mations! Bureau of Standards Reservation, Gaitheraburg, MD

Gentlemen:

Submitted herewith are four copies of our report of subsoil exploration and soil laborstory testing for tha first site on this project, designated Site "A".

Site

The test aite for this series of tests was on the National Bureau of Standards reservation in Gaitheraburg, HD. Solis encountered were artificial fills, some with foreign matter detected, overlying natural residual silta and sands derived from the in-place weathering of the underlying schiat rock of the Wissahickon Formation.

Field Testing

Eleven soil test borings were drilled by our subsidiary. Foundation Test Service, Inc., at locations elected by your representatives in about the Service, more an enclosed draving, to a depth of 5 ft each. Six borings were planned but additional borings were drilled at your direction to explore a set test area while we were on the aite. Two undisturbed tuba assuplas were recovered in an alternate boring adjacent to A⁻¹.

Dr. Felix Yokel November 5, 1979 Page Two Group symbola after the description of soils are in accordance with the multied Soil Classification System and were based on visual examination of samples. The system used by this firm for identifying soils is included in Enclosure (1), Identification of Soil. The standard penetration resistance, or N value, indicates the penetration resistance in blows per foot of a 2 in 0.0., 1-3/8 in 1... sampling spoon driven with a 140 lb hamer falling 30 in per ASTM D-1586. After an initial set of 6 in to assure the sampler is in undisturbed material, the number of blows required to drive the sampler is an additional 12 in is usually taken as the N value. The penetration for each 6 in of drive is shown in the right hand column of the test boring loge.

No groundwater was observed in any of the borings during drilling or up to 5 hours after drilling. Long term water observations wera not made.

Soil Laboratory Testing

Natural mojeture content testa vere conducted on jar samples and a natural density test was performed on one tube sample. Atterbregs limits and sitve analyses vera conducted to determine physical properties of molis, and an unconfined compression and direct shear test vere performed to determine stree...h cin-retretistics of natural solis. These soil laborator * rt atter...h cin-retretistics of natural solis. These soil laborator * rt tested are typically a clayey silt, with some fine samd, or HL seconding to STM -2487. Visual clayey silt, with some fine sails described as fine samo yalit are also present. Traces of quartz fragments ver detected in some samples. Moisture contents ranged from 12.5% to 30.8%. The natural advisements of y density of one specimen was 97.6 pcf. Strength testing indicated an unconfined compressive strength of about 4000 psf on one sample, while a direct shear test yielde $\emptyset = 30^\circ$ and c = 200 psf. Direct shear test rantus appleatements

Soil samples remaining will be retained until December 20, 1979 and then discarded unless other disposition is requested.

Please call if there are questions concerning this initial submittal.

Very truly yours,



Enclosura (1) Contract No. M79043

Contract No. 1

SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES Consulting Geomethnical Engineers

IDENTIFICATION OF BOIL

IT PROPERTIES	Assessments Presented	ED or mans	08 m 80		12 to 35	1 10 12		ł			Lim Charl for	n per faus and from original		estimated by est-		anin samalahindha sahah rasimta garity ashibita		integrat to origin				
. DEFINITION OF COMPON	Propertions of Bell Comparents	Maim Form Greet, Bend, Bin, Cley, etc.	Adastive Form Gravity, Sandy, Sitty, Clever Sitty, Clever, Sitty Clever		Borne Grevel, Borne SH1, off.	Trans Grend, crass sand, etc.		which could intermediate		LIS TEMMS	antid component achima. Usa	anna a' ai tuar (C) blean ar i partai graul, ablah han api		nturn compared of sand grains	and sits delived therman	age of the set of the		and the shipt as many with				and the second se
1 4.		1								NUCELLANGO	and a second	and the second			and a trans						former in call	
HENTE	1	14	111	Non-plantic	Agith of Ingut	Medium to High	Very High	Bight to High	e menter with or with	H. GLOBEARY OF M	in Cymbris a'r Acur	A larger dean 3 leafer soll with a standard p as of reach, distinguish and any present in a so	n found in residual set	in a sold layer farming ad roch tilba dagardis or other minerals	many rocks, and in re	shakirg a jaint shu anti: <u>Tag Bad</u> - Bur tur; <u>Donanganal Va</u> <u>a</u> - Donanganal org	soll, resh and often fo	national of the state of the st	in all announced	niner all component	In this section of the section of the	section of the local section o
TION OF BOIL COMPO	an Ca	3/4 to 3" No 4 to 3/4	No. 10 to No. 4 No. 40 to No. 10 No. 200 to No. 40	Passing No. 200	Penning No. 200	Peaking No. 200	Pending No. 200	Preside No. 200	compared Ristean Crystal	*	Unified Soli Classification	- Rounded plane of red <u>YEO ROCK</u> - Residue MENTE - Angular plan value vitro	A herd silics mineral efter	nn orde depeded eith <u>SANG</u> - Used in cartonus	It allias mineral found in	<u>LAY3</u> - Coherina salita a <u>ATERIAL</u> (<u>Emoleding P</u> emounts of organic mark evidenti character, <u>Lignu</u> distinct tamane of mood	griniarna risogab daan	nes filles - Solls which are	to 1/2 inch layer of min	a	DES - Light or derived	The second
I. DEFINIT	The second	Pilme B	Coerse Medium P Ine						Pertially dec			DULDENS	NARTZ - /	COMENTED	MCA - A m	PROVIDE D	FIL - Non -	PROBABLE	o - UNIN T	POCKET - D	COLOR BHA	A REAL FRANCING
	ij	en Avil. an. ac. av. av.	EAND, MA.	BILT, ML	CLAVEY BILT, ML, MM, CLAIL	BUTY CLAV. CL	CLAV, CH	ORGANIC BILT, OH, OL	PEAT, PI									-•				

Enclosura (2) Contract No. M79043

Boring No.	Sample Depth	Sample Type	Description of Soil Specimen	Percent Pessing No. 200 Sieve	At L LL	ter imi IPL	berg te PI	Natural Moieture (%)	Nat Den (p Wet	urel eity cf) Dry	Soil Perameters	Renarko
A-5	1.5'	Jar	CLAYEY SILT, some fine sand, brown (NL)	-	39	27	12	17.6	-	-	-	Bottom of Sampla
A-7a	0.5-2.5	3" Tube	CLAYET SILT, some fine sand with quartz fragments, brown (ML)	61.9	-	-	-	19.8	-	-	-	See Gradation Curva
≜ −7≞	3-5	3"	CLAYEY SILT, some fine and with quarts fragmente, brown (ML)	83.0	-	-	-	21.6	118.7	97 .6	<pre> # = 30⁰ c = 200 paf qu⁼ 4029 paf # a = 4.0% #</pre>	See Gradation, Uncon- fined Compression & Direct Shear Curves

SUMMARY OF SOIL LABORATORY TESTS

Notes:

- 1. Soil test in accordance with applicable ASIM Standards.
- Soil classification symbols are in accordance with Unified Soil Classification System, based on testing indicated and visual identification.
- Visual identification of samples is in accordance with the system used by this firm.
 - Eay to abbreviations: Ll=Liquid Limit; PL=Plastic Limit; PI=Plasticity Index; qu=UnconfinedCompressive Strength; == Apperent Cohesion; #=Soil Priction Angle; ==Strain.
- Matural moisture content determinations wars run on jar samples from all borings. Essuits are shown on Test Boring Report.
- Soil tests were conducted by L. Trulio, K. Sentill, E. Sonnenberg & T. Charlton.





BORING NUMBER AL BORING NUMBER A2 GROUND SURFACE ELEVATION GROUND SURFACE ELEVATION Topsoil Topso11 0.2 0.2 3+6+8 3+5+7 candy silt, FILL, with sendy silt,FILL, with quartz fragments, moist, 21.72 quartz fregments, moiat, 4+7+9 18.92 7+7+8 brown brown 2.5 3.5 CLAYEY SILT (ML), some fir 22.6% fins sandy SILT (ML), 18.5% 3+4+5 2+4+5 send, moist, brown trece quartz fragments, 5.0 5.04 moist, brown

bottom of boring @ 5.0'

BORING COMPLETED 7-19-79

WATER LEVEL READINGS

ENCOUNTERED none UPON COMPLETION none AFTER 4.5 hrs WATER non-CAVED AT -



bottom of boring @ 5.0'

BORING COMPLETED 7-19-79

WATER LEVEL READINGS

ENCOUNTERED nons UPON COMPLETION none AFTER 3 hrs WATER none CAVED AT -



SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES SOIL MECHANICS AND FOUNDATIONS CONSULTING ENGINEERS

BORING NUMBER AS GROUND SURFACE ELEVATION

topsoil

and a state of the		
0.2' sendy allt, FILL, moist,	6+9+9	1
a st brown	-	1
CLAYEY SILT, some fine	4+5+6	23.32
sand with querts frag-	-	
3.0' ments, moist, brown	-	
fine sanly SILT, moist	3+3+4	20.52
S. O' brown	-	1
2.A Inc.		

bottom of boring @ 5.0"

BORING COMPLETED 7-19-79

WATER LEVEL READINGS

ENCOUNTERED none UPON COMPLETION none WATER none AFTER 2.5 hrs CAVED AT -

BORING NUMBER 44 GROUND SURFACE ELEVATION

	topsoil -		
0.2*	sandy silt, ILL, with	5+8+8	
1.51	quartz fragments,moist,	4+7+9	18.07
	CLAWYSILT (ML), some fins ssnd, moist, brown	-	
	fine sandy SILT(ML), moist,brown	4+5+5	17.7%
3.0' ·		A	-

bottom of boring @ 5.0'

BORING COMPLETED 7-19-79

WATER LEVEL READINGS

ENCOUNTERED none	
UPON COMPLETION none	
WATER nons	AFTER 2% hrs
CAVED AT -	

SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES CONSULTING ENGINEERS

SHEET NO. 2. OF CONTRACT NO. MT904



BORING COMPLETED 7-19-79

WATER L'EVEL READINGS

;

3.5

ENCOUNTTRED nons UPON COMPLETION none WATER none to 4.9' AFTER 4 hrs CAVED AT 4.9'and dry

BOPING NUMBER AT and ATs

bottom of boring @ 5.0"

BORING COMPLETED 7-19-79

WATER LEVE ._ READINGS

ENCOUNTERE 7 none UPON COMPLETION none WATER non * AFTER 5 hrs CAVED AT -

BORING NUMBER AB

SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES CONTRACT NO. M790 DATE BHERT NO. 1-5-

SOIL MECHANICS AND FOUNDATIONS CONSULTING ENGINEERS



DATE

1-5-

۲

SHEET NO

CONTRACT NO. M79013



CAVED AT -Alternate boring A7a drillad to

recover undisturbed eamples

120

BORING NUMBER AP BORING NUMBER ALO GROUND SURFACE ELEVATION GROUND SURFACE ELEVATION topsoil topsoil -0.2 0.2 2+4+5 sandy silt.FILL,moist. eardy silt, FILL, with rock fregments, moist, hrown 1.5 24.3% 44446 brown fine sendy SILT(ML), with rock fregments, moist, 3.0' 8/6 topsoil 30.8% 4.0' 4+5+7 brown fine sandy CLAYEY SILT (ML), moist, brown 5.0' 5.0 bottom of boring @ 5-0" bottom of boring @ 5.0' BORING COMPLETED 7-19-79 BORING COMPLETED 7-19-79 WATER LEVEL READINGS WATER LEVEL READINGS ENCOUNTERED none ENCOUNTERED none UPON COMPLETION none UPON CUMPLETION none WATER -AFTER -AFTER 3 hrs · CAVED AT -WATER bona CAVED AT backfill on completion

BORING NUMBER A11 GROUND SURFACE ELEVATION

.



bottom of boring @ 5.0'

BORING COMPLETED 7-19-79

WATER LEVEL READINGS

ENCOUNTERED none UPON COMPLETION none WATER - AFTER -CAVED AT backfill on completion 4+5+8

7+9+10

4+5+8

.

18.92

12.52

13.3%



SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES CONSULTING ENGINEERS

SHEET NO. 6 OF 8 DATE 11-5-79 CONTRACT NO. 1179043 ENCL. 3



CENERAL NOTES

- Number in right hand column indicete the number of blowe raquired to drive a 2 inch 0.D., 1-3/8 inch 1.D. sampling spoon through three 6 inch intervals or as indicated, using a 140 pound harmer falling 30 inches, according to ASTM D-1566.
- Classification of soil is by visual inspection and is in accordance with the unified soil classification system. Symbola hy returning the certasted Unified Soil Clessification Symbola by visual inspection.
- 4. Refusal et the surface of rock, bouldar, or obstruction is definad as a penetration resistance of 100 blows for 2 inches penetration or less.
- 5. Boring foreman: R. Stidham
- 6. Key to abbreviations and symbols:

P-24" = 3 inch tuba sample pressed 24 inches

🖊 R-20" = 20 inch sample recovery

- 7. Borings made by mechanical auger without use of drilling water.
- 8. Boring layout was provided by others. No elevetions were obtained.
- 9. The boring logs and related information depict subsurface conditions only at these specific locetions and at the particular than when drilled. Soil conditions at other locations may differ from conditions occuring et these boring locations. Also, the pessage of than may result in a change in the subsurface soil and groundwater conditions at these boring locetions.
- 10. The atratification lines represent the approximate boundary between coil and rock types as detormined in the drilling and samples oparation. Some variation may also be expected varitcally barveen samples taken. The soil profile, where lobervations and penetration resistances presented on this draving have been made with reasonable care and accuracy and whet be considered only an approximate representation of subaurface conditions to be encounted at the particular location.
- 11. Percentages to right of boring logs indicate patural moisture content of the soil.

122

SCHINABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES A INCOMPANIA CORPORTION

CONSULTING CEDTECHNICAL ENGINEERS

.

May 29, 1980

INVED SKN satt F. [RALST "JTER F. GRALD C DANY F. GRALD C DANY F. RANN D GUTHEUR F. RANN D GUTHEUR F. RANN D GUTHEUR F. D BUTIALOG 226, ROOM B-168 Washingtoo, D.c. 20234 Teating Servicea for Mohile Home Anchorage Project, Report for Site "B" Odenton, Maryland (M990.3)

Project:

Attn: Dr. Felix X Yokel

Gentlemen:

Submitted herewith are four copies of our report of aubmoll exploration and soil laboratory testing for Site "B". These aervices have been provided under your purchase order NB 79 NAMA 9922 dated April 18, 1979.

Site

The test aite for this series of tests was in Odeoton, Maryland. Soils eccountered were shallow silty sand fills overlying sands of the Potomac Group of the Cretaceous geologic age.

Field Testing

Four acil test borings were drilled by our subsidiary. Foundation Test Service, Inc., to a depth of 10 feet each. Borings were located in a viculty square pattern of approximately 40 feet on a side, but no layout, vicinity map or plana are available. Two undisturbed tube samples of saod were recovered in an alternate boring adjacent to B-2. Your in-situ testiog program was conducted in the same general area but we understand it was not within the bounds of the locations duils found at the sufface.

Group symbols after the description of soils are in accordsnce with the Unified Soil Classification System and were based on visual examination of amaples. The system used by thia firm for ideotifying soils is included in Encloure (1), identification of Soil.

National Bureau of Standarda Nav 29, 1980

JUG CC3 YELL AVENE BETHESDA MARMAND 200H BODEG22-8922 Pake Two

The standard penetration resistance, or N walue, indicates the penetration resistance in blows per foct of a 2 inch 0.0., 1-3/3 inch 1.0. sampling spoon driven with a 140 pound harmer failing 30 inches per ASTM D-1586. After an initial set of 6 inches to assure the sampler is in undisturbed material, the number of blows required to drive the sampler an additional 12 inches is usually taken as the N value. The penetration for each 6 inches of furth and column of the test boring poise.

No groundwater was observed in any of the borings during drilling. Long term water observations were not made.

Soil Laboratory Testing

Soil laboratory test results are summarized in Enclosure (2), Natural moisture content tests and natural density tests were conducted on two tube samples. Steve analyses were conducted to determine the grain aize gradation, and a triaxial compression and direct shear test were performed on remolded specimens to determine strength characteristics of soils. We the first result indicate that the natural soils tested are typicily a fine bomedium or fine to coarse sand with traces of silt and gravel corresponding to SP and SM classificationa according to ASTM D-2487. Visual classifications indicate that soils described as, fine sandy silty clay, fine to coarse gravely sand, and fine sand set also present.

Natural moisture contents rsnged from about 2% to 4%, with ostural dry densities between about 92 and 118 pcf. Several natural density and moisture tests were conducted, with soils reconstituted to about the same condition for atrength testing. Triaxial compression and direct shear tests 4 yielded $\theta = 310$ and 29 and c = 400 psf and c = 0, respectively. As requested, a 50 psi back pressure was applied during triaxial testing.

Soil samples remaining will be retained uotil July 11, 1980 and then discarded unless other disposition is requested.



Enclosure (2) Contract No. M79043

SUNMARY OF SOIL LABORATORY TESTS

2				Percent	No	itural		Re	molde	d	Remolded	
			Description	Pessing		Den	sity		Den	sity	Soil	
Boring	Sample	Sample	of Soil	No. 200	Moisture	e (P	CF)	Moisture	<u>۹ (۳</u>	CF)	Para-	
No.	Depth	Туре	Specimen	Sieve	(%)	Wet	Dry	(2)	Wet	Dry	meters	Remarks
B1	6'	Jør	Fine to cosree SAND (SP),trace silt & gravel,brown & white	3.7								See: Gradation Curve
82	1'to 3'	3" Tube	Fine to coarse SAND (SM),some silt, light brown	26.5	3.3	108.1 122.5	104.7 117.8					See: Gradation Curve
	3' to 5'	3" Tube	Fine to medium SAND (SP),trace silt, light brown & white	1.8	2.0 2.2 2.1	94.0 96.1 95.5	92.2 94.0 93.6	1.5 3.1 4.7	96.4 95.6 96.7	95.0 92.7 92.3	∉=31 ⁰ c≃0.4 ksf	See: Gradation and Tri- axial Compression Curve Notes 6 & 7
	do	do	مله	do				1.9 3.1 2.4	94.3 96.7 95.2	92.5 93.7 93.0	Ø≠29 ⁰ c≃D	See: Direct Shear Curves Note 6
83	4'	Jer	Fine to coarse SAND (SP),trace silt & gravel,brown	2.2								See: Gradation Curve
84	2'	Jer	Fine to medium SAND (SP),trace silt, light brown	4.6								See: Grødation Curve

Hotes:

....

1. Soil test in accordance with applicable ASTM Standards.

- Soil clessification symbols are in accordance with Unified Soil Clessification System, based on testing indicated and visual identification.
- 3. Visual identification of samples is in accordance with the system used by this firm.

Key to abbreviations: do = ditto, c = apporent cohesion
 Soil tests were conducted by L. Trulio, T. Charlton 6

- E. Sonnenberg. Specimens remolded to spproximate natural density and moisture for strength testing. 6.
- 7. A 50 psi back pressure was applied to triaxial specimens.



	COMILIS			Convis	Fea	Care	Bedure	F		1	SRI CI CLAY	
KEY	BOILING	OEPTH	DISC	RIPTION DE SI	DIL SAMPLE TES	5760	CLASSIF	MC	LL.	PI		1
0	B2	11	FINE TO COA	TINE TO COARSE SAND, SOME SILT,				33	~	~	SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES	
			LIGHT BROW	VN	,							1 .
											OBADATION CURVES	18 8
		-										
\Box	B4	2'	FINE TO ME	dium Sa	ND, TRAC	E SILT	SP	46	~	~		47.5
			LIGHT BROV	NN				[PHONE NBS MORILE HOUTE	۲ '۱ <u> </u>
											MICHORAGE PROJECT	10 1
				•				: • •			LATE 5-24.6 CONTH NO NT TONT]+f


SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES CONSULTING ENG NEERS SOL MECHANICS AND FOUNDATIONS

sheet no. <u>1</u> of <u>5</u> oate <u>1.35 29 12555</u> contract no. <u>MI 72023</u> Eucl. (3)

> Enclosure (3) Contrect No. M79043

> > SUBSOIL INVESTIGATION MEDONI Test Boring Report

Description of Subsoil Investigation Procedures'

1. Test loringe

Continuous Flight (Mechanical) Augers

Test borings are advanced using 4-1/2 in continuous flight solid eugers which rotate into the soil and bring cuttings to the surface. The eugers are withdrawn from the borehole et each sampling depth, and samples ere obteined using stendard methods. Augers are used only when the borehole sidewalls will stand without support. No water is introduced into the boring using this procedure.

2. Standerd Penetretion Tests

Testing is performed by driving a 2 in 0.D., 1-3/8 in I.D. sampling spoon through three 6 in intervals or es indicated, using e 140 1b hammer

falling 30 in, according to ASTM D-1586.

3. Boring Locations and Grades

The borings were drilled at locations selected by others as moted on the

Boring Location Statch. Elevations were not provided.



BOTTOM OF BORING & 10.0'

NOTE A:SILTY SAND,FILL WITH GRAVEL, MOIST, BROWN

.

BORING COMPLETED 10-30-80

WATER LEVEL READINGS

ENCOUNTERED NONE UPON COMPLETION NONE TO 6,5' () WATER - AFTER -

i



SHEET NO. 3 OF 5 DATE MAY 21 220 CONTRACT NO. M 70020

· ENCL.(3)

SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES CONSULTING ENGINEERS BOIL MECHANICS AND FOUNDATIONS

sheet no. 4. of 5. date MAY 29. 920 contract no. <u>M. 72045</u> Eucl. (3)

> BORING NUMBER BH Ground Surface Elevation

ļ

10+15+14	01+6+8	T+TT+2
FINE TO MEDIUM SAD (SP), TRACE SILT, MOIST, BROWN	FINE TO COARSE SAUCSP- SY), SOME GRAVEL, TRACE CLAYEY SILT, MOIST, BROWN	FINE SAD(SI), SOVE CLAV-
	6.0'	8.5 ¹ 10.0 ¹

BOTTOM OF BORING & 10.0'

BORING COMPLETED 10-30-80

MATER LEVEL READINGS

CENERAL NOTES

Number in right hand column indicates the number of blues required to drive a 2 inch 0.D., 1-3/8 inch i.D. sampling spoon through three 6 inch intervals or as indicated, using a 140 pound harmer falling 30 inches, according to ASTM D-1586. Classification of soil is by visual inspection and is in accordance with the unified soil classification system. Symbols in parentheses are estimated Unified Soil Classification Symbols by visual inspection.

Boring foreman: B. Spierenburg

Key to abbreviations and symbols:

Like R+20" = 20 inch sample recovery

(A) = Augers pulled

Borings made by hollow stem auger.

Boring locations selected in the field. No layout plans available. No elevations were obtained. The stratification lines represent the approximate boundary between soil and rock types as determined in the drilling and sampling operation. Some waristion may also be expected vertically between samples taken. The soil profile, water level observations and penetration resistances presented on this draving have been made with reasonable care and accuracy and must be considered only an approximate representation of subsurface conditions be emountered at the particular location.

Sheet 5 of 5 M79043 Encl (3)

SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES CONSULTING GEOTECHNICAL ENGINEERS A PROFESSIONAL CORPORATION

September 22, 1980

4909 CORDELL AVENUE BETHESDA, MARYLAND 20014 301:652-6522

Center for Building Technology Building 226, Room B-168 National Bureau of Standards Vashington, D.C. 20234 FRANK D. CREFSHEIM P. E. JAMES L. SCHNABEL P. E. ERNEST WINTER P.E. CERALD C. DAVIT P. E.

Projects

Anchorage Project, Report for Site "C", Brown Station Road, Upper Marlboro, Maryland (Our Contract M79043) esting Services for Mobile Home.

Attne Dr. Felix Y. Yokel

Gentlemen:

Submitted herewith are four copies of our report of subsoil exploration and soil laboratory testing for Site "C". These services have been provided under your Purchase Order NB 79 NAAA 9922, dated April 18, 1979.

Site

The test site for this series of tests was a wooded tract along Brown Station Road near Upper Mariboro, Maryland. Solls encountered were slity clays overlying sands, both believed to be river terrace deposits of the Western Branch of the Patuxent River. These solls are believed to be of Pleistocene geologic age.

Fleid Testin

Four soil test borings were drilled by our subsidiary, Foundation Test Service, Inc., to a depth of about 5 to 5.5 feet each. Two 3 Inch undistubed tube samples of slity clay were recovered in Borings IC and 2C. Borings were located in a roughly diamond pattern, with a long axis of about 75 feet, generally perpendicular to Brown Station Road No layout plan is available but we assume as-drilled locations were recorded in the field by your personnel during field pull out testing. A vicinity site plan Indicating the general area of work was previously provided to you.

Group symbols after the description of soils are in accordance with the Unlified Soil Classification System and were based on visual examination of samples. The system used by this firm for identifying soils is included in Enchance (1), identification of Soil.

National Bureau of Stardards September 22, 1980

Page Two

The standard penetration resistance, or N value, indicates the penetration resistance in blows per foot of a 2 inch O.D., 1-3/8 inch 1.D. sampling spoon driven with a 140 pound hammer falling 30 inches per ASTM D-1586. After an initial set of 6 inches to assure the sampler is in undisturbed material, the number of blows required to drive the sampler an additional 12 inches is usually taken as the N value. The penetration for each 6 inches of drive is shown in the right hand column of the test boring logs.

Groundwater was observed in all of the borings upon completion of drilling at depths of about 1 to 4 feet. Long term water observations were not made.

Soll Laboratory Testing

The laboratory testing program was assigned by your office. Soil laboratory test results are summarized in Enclosure (2). Natural moisture content, natural density and specific gravity tests were conducted on two tube samples. Sieve analyses were conducted to determine the grain size gradation, and a triaxial compression and unconfined compression test were performed to determine strength characteristics of soils. The test results indicate that the natural soil tested are typically a slity clay or fline sandy slity clay with trace to some fine or fine to coarse sand, with organic matter, corresponding to CL classification according to ASTM D-2487. Visual classifications indicate that soils described as fine slity sand are also present. Natural moisture contents ranged from about 23% to 40% with natural dry densities between about 81 and 100 pct. Specific gravities of 2.56 and 2.54 were recorded. An unconsolidated, undrained trlaxial compression test yielded β = 19 and c = 700 pst. An unconfined compression test recorded an unconfined compressive strength of $q_{\rm u}$ = 1,933 osf at 6.7% strain. soll samples remaining will be retained until November 6, 1980 and then discarded unless other disposition is requested.

We appreciate the opportunity to be of continued service for this project. Please call ${\rm II}$ there are questions concerning this submittal.

Very truly yours,

Unconfined Compression Curve (I) (3) Subsoil Investigation Report Test Boring Report, Sheets I - 5 Triaxial Compression Curve (1) Identification of Soll
 Summary of Soil Laboratory Tests Gradation Curves (2)

Encls:



Enclosure (2) Contract No. M79043

See: Gradation sud Unconfined Com- pression Curves	See: Gradation and Triaxial Compres- sion Curves	1	See: Gradstion Curve
qu=1933 psf @ € =6.7% Brittle Failure	Ø = 19 ⁰ c = 0,7 kaf	1	1
2.56	2.54	I	1
81.1	100.3		1
113.6	123.5	1	F
40.2	23.1	27.6	23.9
19	15	16	7
20	20	22	20
66 .	35	38	27
89,1	72.2	82.6	61.1
SILTY CLAY (CL), trsce fine sand with organic matter, grsy	SILTY CLAY (CL), some fine to cosrse sand with organic matter, gray	SILTY CLAY (CL), some fine sand with organic matter, gray	Fine sancy CLAY JUL (CL-ML), with organic matter, gray
3" Tube	3" Tube	Jar	Jar
- 4-	5-4.	2'	3.5'
10			
		 "-4" 3" SILTY CLAY (CL), trace 89.1 39 20 19 40.2 113.6 81.1 2.56 9.1"31 9.5 See: Gradation and atter, grav Tube fine sand with organic "-4" 3" SILTY CLAY (CL), some 72.2 35 20 15 23.1 123.5 100.3 2.54 Ø = 19^o See: Gradation and britch organic matter, grav "-4" 3" SILTY CLAY (CL), some 72.2 35 20 15 23.1 123.5 100.3 2.54 Ø = 19^o See: Gradation and time to coarse sand with organic matter, gray 	'-4' 3" SILTY CLAY (CL), trace 89.1 39 20 19 40.2 113.6 81.1 2.56 qu=1933 sef See: Gradation and '-4' 3" SILTY CLAY (CL), trace 89.1 39 20 19 40.2 113.6 81.1 2.56 qu=1933 sef See: Gradation and "-4' 3" SILTY CLAY (CL), some 72.2 35 20 15 23.1 123.5 100.3 2.54 \$= 19^{\circ} See: Gradation and "-4' 3" SILTY CLAY (CL), some 72.2 35 20 15 23.1 123.5 100.3 2.54 \$= 19^{\circ} See: Gradation and "-4' 3" SILTY CLAY (CL), some 72.2 35 20 15 23.1 123.5 \$= 0.77 % See: Gradation and "-4' 3" SILTY CLAY (CL), some 82.6 38 22 \$= 0.76 \$= 0.77 % \$= 0.07 % % % % % % % % % % % % % % %

SUMMARY OF SOIL LABORATORY TESTS

Notes:

- Soil test in accordance with applicable ASTM Standards.
- Soil classification symbols are in accordance with Unified Soil Classification System, based on testing indicated and visual identification.
- Visual identification of samples is in accordance with the system used by this firm.
- 4. Key to abbreivations: LL=Liquid Limit; PL-Plastic Limit; P1-Plasticity: Index; q.=Unconfined Compressive Strength; c=Apparent Cohesion; q=Soil Friction Angle; € =Axtal Strain.
- 5. Soil tests were conducted by L. Trulio, T. Charlton and E. Sonnenberg.





SHEET Z OF Z		40 60 00	AMPLE TESTED SCHMAREL ENDINEERING ASSOCIATES ACE FINE SAND WITH TT. 2:44 NUMCRA. INED COMPRESSION TEST TT. 2:44 PROJECT. NBSS MOBILE HOME TT. 2:44 PROJECT. NBSS MOBILE HOME
		25	DESCRIPTION OF SOL S SILTY CLAY (CL) TRA ORLANC MATTER, '24'4 DORING MO. IC DEF WOIST COMT. & WET DENSITY 40.2 113-6
SHEET 3_ (DEVINDIN STREER, o, -o, KST	APPENDENCE VIEW	DECONTITION OF SOIL SAME LETERD ECHANGEL PROTECT SILTY CLAY (CL), SOME FINE TO CORREL ENE TO CORREL SAND WITH CRUVIL, GORGAULE, WATTER, CRRAY TIAA, 4. COMMERING ASSOCIATES SAND WITH CRUVIL, GORGAULE, WATTER, CRRAY TIAA, 4. COMMERING ASSOCIATES OR 100 DET 4. COMMERIA 0 2.C 2.4 1.C 2.4 4.32.15 2.2.1 119.6 MOLHORAGE 2.2.2 110.6 ANCHORAGE

133

Enclosure (3) Contract No. M79043

SUBSOIL INVESTIGATION REPORT

Test Boring Report Borings IC - 4C, Sheets I - 4 General Notes, Sheet 5

Description of Subsoil Investigation Procedures:

1. Test Borings Using Continuous Flight (Mechanical) Augers

Test borings were advanced using 4-1/2 inch continuous flight solid augers which rotate into the soli and bring cuttings to the surface. The augers are withdrawn from the borehole at each sampling depth, and samples are obtained using standard methods. No water was introduced into the boring using this procedure.

2. Standard Penetration Tests

Testing is performed by driving a 2 inch O.D., I-3/8 I.D. sampling spoon through three 6 inch intervals or as indicated, using a 140 pound hammer falling 30 inches, according to ASTM D-1386.

Boring Locations and Grades ~

The borings were drilled at locations selected in the field. No plans were available for surveying and elevations and were not obtained.

SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES SOIL MECMANICS AND FOUNDATIONS CONSULTING ENGINEERS

SHET NO. 1 JF 5 DATE SEPT. 22, 1980 CONTRACT NO. M. 79043 ENCL. (3)



BORING COMPLETED 11-21-79

MATER LEVEL READINGS

į

AFTER UPON COMPLETION 1.5' ENCOUNTERED NONE

I

CAVED AT----WATER / 1

SHEET NO. 3. OF 5. DATE, SEPT 22, 1990 CONTRACT NO. M. 72043. E.N.CL. (3)	T X P	
SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES CONSULTING ENGINEERS SOIL MECHANICS AND FOUNDATIONS	BORING NUMBER 3C GROUND SURFACE ELEVATION 0.2' TOPSOIL 3 SILTY CLAY (CL), SOME FINE 1-1 SAND, MOIST, GRAY 5,0' BOTTOM OF BORING 8 5,0'	BORING COMPLETED 11-21-79 WATER LEVEL READINGS ENCOUNTERED NONE UPON COMPLETION 4.2' MATER - AFTER - CAVED AT -
sheet no. 2. of 5 date 5557. 22, 1989 contract no. <u>M. 79043</u> ENCL. (3)	+3 F-24" R-22"	
SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES CONSULTING ENGINEERS SOIL MECHANICS AND FOUNDATIONS	BORING NUMBER 2C GROUND SURFACE ELEVATION 0.2' TOPSOIL 0.2' TOPSOIL 10' COARSE SWO, WITH OR- GANIC MATTER, MOIST, GRAV 4'.0' FINE SILTY SHED(S'1), 54 5,5, MOIST, GRAV	BORING COMPLETED 11-21-75 MATER LEVEL READINGS ENCOUNTERED NONE UPON COMPLETION 1.0 MATER - AFTER - CAVED AT -

. 135

Sheet 5 of 5 Enclosure (3) Contract No. M79043 GENERAL NOTES	 Number In right hand column indicates the number of blows required to drive a 2 inch O.D., 1-3/8 inch I.D. sampling spoon through three 6 inch Intervals or as Indicated, using a 140 pound harmer falling 30 inches, according to ASTM D-1286. 	 Classification of soil is by visual inspection and is in accordance with the Unified Soil Classification System. Symbols in parentheses are estimated Unified Soil Classi- fication Symbols by visual inspection. 	3. Boring foreman: R. Stidham	A. Key to abbreviations and symbols:	P-24" = 3 inch tube sample pressed 24 inches 3 R-20" = 20 inch sample recovery	5. Borings made by mechanical auger (without the use of drilling water).	6. Boring locations selected in the field. No layout plans available. No elevations were obtained.	7. The stratification lines represent the approximate boundary between soil and rock types as determined in the drilling and sampling operation. Some variation may also be expected vertically between samples taken. The soil profile and penetration resistances presented on this drawing have been made with reasonable care and contract and some some converses received on this solver some some care and contract and some some care and care an	accuracy and must be considered only an approximate representation of the particular location.	
SCHNABEL ENGINEERING ASSOCIATES BARET NO. 4. OF. 5. CONSULTING ENGINEERS CONTRACT NO. M. 72093. BOIL MECHANICS AND FOUNDATIONS EAULL, (3)				BORING NUMBER 4C	GROUND SURFACE ELEVATION 0.2 ¹ TOPSOL	FINE SAND, MOLET, GRAY	2.0 ¹ FINE SANDY SILIY CLAY LIA114 (CL), MOIST, GRAY LIA242	5,0'	BOTTON OF BORING & COL	BORING COMPLETED 11-21-79

MATER LEVEL READINGS

-

AFTER -ENCOUNTERED NONE UPON COMPLETION 1-O MATER --CAVED AT --

APPENDIX B

Test Results

B.1. Introduction

The test results are presented in a series of six tables. The data in the tables were taken from x-y plots produced electronically in the field, except that in tests ST1 to ST12 the data were recorded manually. Anchors of several makes were used in the study. Since it was not the intent of this study to compare the performance of different products, anchors of different makes are identified by letters only. The swivel anchors were inserted by a percussion tool. The time it took to install the anchors is identified in the footnotes.

B.2 Symbols Used in the Tables

Static test results:

Test Number Designations:

ST =	Silty	Site
------	-------	------

SD = Sandy Site

C = Clay Site

Test Location:

Coordinates in location maps in Appendix A

Anchor Type:

H - 6	=	6-inch single helix anchor
D-4	=	4-inch double helix anchor
H - 3	=	3-inch single helix anchor
P-10	=	10 x 1 3/4 in. pipe anchor
P - 6	-	6 1/2 x 1 1/4 in. pipe anchor
AH-6	=	6-inch arrowhead anchor

Anchor Inclination:



Loading:

- SM = Static monotonic
- SUR = Static monotonic with several unloading and reloading cycles
- CP = Creep test

Soil Condition:

- M = Moist
- W = Wet
- S = Submerged

Other Symbols:

STP	=	Soil Test Probe reading, in-1b
T _i	=	Installation torque, ft-1b
P _{2v}	=	Load at 2-inch vertical displacement, 1b
P _{4H}	=	Load at 4-inch horizontal displacement, 1b
$Q_{\mathbf{u}}$	×	Ultimate load capacity, 1b
${}^{\Delta}\mathbf{u}$	=	Anchor head displacement in the direction of pull at Q_u , in
^R 85	=	Reloading modulus at 85 percent of Q _u , 1b/in
Pc	=	Cyclic load, 1b
n	=	Number of cycles
۵ ₁ ,	^Δ 10'	Δ_{100} , Δ_{u} = total anchor head displacement in 1st, 10th, 100th and last cycle

R₁₀ = Reloading modulus in 10th cycle, 1b/in

2

Qu = Ultimate load capacity determined by anchor pullout after completion of cyclic tests

Tabla B.l. Static Teat Results on Sits A (Silty Soils)

		Notes			Non-symmetrical radial crack pattern (longest of about 46") around embedded anchor.	Non-symmetrical radial crack pattarn (longest of about 26") around eabedded anchor.	Helix broke off at 5000 lbs.				12" diametar mound of soil around embedded anchor.	12" diameter mound of soil around embeddad anchor.	18" diametar mound (4" hump) of soil sround embedded anchor.	 12" diameter mound of soil around embsdded anchor. 4" diameter cylindar of soil pulled out with anchor. 	First test conducted using X-Y plotter.	Crasp Test.	18" diametar mound of soil around embadded anchor.	18" diamster mound of soil around embedded anchor.				•	Ground is very wat with watar on surface.	Ground is very wat with water on surface.		•			. '						•					-	 26" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor at 2.9" displacement and 600 lb. 2.1 Nd* hump at 625 lb. 	 1/4" hump at 750 lb. end 0.8" displacement. 24" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor at pullout. 		 1/4" hump at 3100 lb. 38" diameter mound of soil around embaddsd anchor.
	⁸ 85	(u1/q1	,	•	•		,		,	•	ı				,	ī	,	ı		ī			1	ı	ı	ı		ı			1		ī	ı	ı	1	•	•	a.				ı	1
	۵ م	् (म)	3.95	2.30	6.00	8.00	3.66	2.00	2.00	7.00	2.50	2.50	2.50	2.50	6.50	4.00	1.85	2.00	3.50	3.50	9.50	00.4	5.50	5.50	5.00	4.70	9.00	3.00	00.6	nc.n	1.50	2.50	2.00	1.50	0.80	3.80	1.80	3.00	3.20	3.96	1.30	0.35	1.60	1.20
lts	o"	(194)	0009	6000	4600	2000	5000	4300 1	5300 1	5500	2250	3050	3000	2500	\$200	5000	2500	3100	5000 1	2050	1300	1700	1500	1700	2800 1	3300 1	4200	5700 1	3700	1 0024	3200	3250	2500	1900	1950	1400	2090	1000	2625	2360	200	800	1020	3120
at Reau	P4h	(1ba)	•	•		•				,	•	•	•	ī		,					ī		•		•		•	•	ı			ł				ï	ī	,						
Te	P2v	(1Pe)	\$250	5750	3000	3500	4500		3500	4250		ı	2400		4800	4500	2400	3100	3900	1800	950	1450	1300	1350	1250	1350	3000	3100	3100	0067	1150	2950	2500	1850	1850	1200	2050	906	2400	1800	600	700	980	2750
	T_1	ft/1b)	70	•	8	125	120	120	130	125	60	75	65	22	135	140	140	120	100	30	10	15	1	20	150	70	160	20	51 5	8	8 8	260	80	60	135	45	70	30	100	30	45	60	60	110
1	ading	े (वा/ब			75	25	75	20	8	10	8	60	70	8	25							1	,	,	25	90	50	30	ę0	3						,		,			22	75		60
	α β	t)			-	1	2	2	2	3	3	7	2	2	3										-		4	-		2														1
	Soll	Conditi	×	r	£	Σ	T	æ	£	¥	£	£	x	Σ	X	×	x	x	£	r	r	r	æ	r	s	s	s	s	ŝ	ົ້	n v.	s s	s	s	s	s	S	S	s	s	E	×	×	×
		Suibe	SM	SM	NS	SM	NS	SM	SM	WS	WS	SM	SH	WS	SM	Ð	SM	SM	R	SI	SM	SM	WS	SM	SM	SM	NS	W	HS I			. HS	WS	SM	WS	SM	R	SM	SM	SM	, W	ЯM	SM	WS
		91 Had	_	_	_				_	_	.9	.9	6	6	_	_	6	6	_	19	.9	.9	5		_							. "6	6	"6,	.9.	.9	.9	.9	.9,	.9,				
		(ea)	4	Ŧ	4	4	- ar	4	4	4	5	5	2	7	4	4	2	5	4	2	2	5	2	~	4	4	4	4	4	4 (4 ñ	1 0	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	1	1	I	2
	a2	(dagr	8	8	90	90	6	8	8	96	96	90	96	96	96	6	96	96	96	96	6	6	6	6	6	60	96	6	8	88	8 9	6	6	96	96	6	96	60	90	60	06	96	96	6
	°,	(dagrees)	06	96	06	8	6	8	96	6	8	90	06	06	8	8	06	60	06	60	96	90	6	90	6	90	60	60	6	8 8	<u></u>	ç 6	90	06	90	90	90	90	90	90	6	90	90	6
		1m2	<	۲	۲	۲	<	۲	۲	۲	۲	۲	4	<	۲	۲	۷	<	۲	۲	۷	<	۷	<	<	۷	۲	¥	<	< ·	< <	. <	۲	۷	۷	۷	۷	۷	۷	A	¥	۲	A	۲
	Shaft Siza) E	3/4	3/6	3/6	3/4	3/6	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	5/8	3/6	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/8	3/8	3/8	3/8	3/8	3/4	5/8	3/4	3/4	5/8	5/8	5/8	3/4	3/4	5/8	3/4	3/8	3/8	3/8	3/8	3/8	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4
		꾀되	۲	<	*	-	۲	۲	U	U	۲	۲	U	υ	m	æ	-	æ	4	۲	۷	۲	۷	۷	<	80	U	<	80	ი .	< a	. .	U	U	۷	۷	A	۷	¥	۲	¥	۲	<	۲
	Anchot	17.	8-6	H-6	B-6	H-6	9-H	H-6	B-6	H -6	1	4	1	1	H-6	H-6	4-4	4-4	H-6	H-3	H-3	Ŧ	÷.	H-3	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	÷ ÷	11	1	4	4	4-4	H-3	H-3	Ŧ	H-3	H-3	H-6	H-6	H-6	R-6
	Test	ocation	1-0	1-E	5	9-C	A-5	A-3	1-V	5	E-1	6-1	-r	J-3	5-5	J-7	H-9	F-9	9-6	4-4	A-8	6-8 C-8	8-9	2		¥-2	H-3	4-H	S-	9 :)	11	u-1 2	6-N	W-10	N-13	4-14	u-15	W-16	W-17	J-2	H-2	G2	F-2
	Test	No. 1	S7-1	ST-2	ST-3	ST-4	ST-5	ST-6	ST-7	ST-8	ST-9	ST-10	ST-11	ST-12	ST-13	ST-14	ST-15	ST-16	ST-17	ST-18	ST-19	ST-20	ST-21	ST-22	ST-23	ST-24	ST-25	ST-26	ST-27	ST-28	ST-29	ST-31	ST-32	ST-33	ST-34	ST-35	ST-36	ST-37	ST-38	ST-39	ST-40	ST-41	ST-42	ST-43

(continued)
Soila)
(S11ty
Site A
뜡
Reaults
feat
Static
Table B.l.

	Norea	TIP COLUMN	 1/4" hump at 3300 lb. 36" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor. 	 1/4" hump at 3100 1b. 36" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor at 9" pullout. 	 1" hump at 12-1/2" pullout. 36" to 40" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor. 	42" diameter mound of soil (1" hump) around embedded anchor.	 1/2" hump at 4500 1b. 32" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor. 	 Soil was quite wet due to beavy rain fall in the weekend. Soil mounded up along the axis of anchor (about 22" wide and 32" 	Soil mounded up along the axia of the embedded anchor.		24" by 24" mound of soil around embedded anchor.	24" by 24" mound of soil around embedded anchor.	28" by 40" mound of soil around embedded anchor.	 Anchor was raised vertically about 2" at 5000 lbs. 32" by 32" mound of soil around embedded anchor. 	 Soil was very wet after heavy rain. 30" by 30" mound of soil around embedded anchor. 	24" by 30" mound of soil around embedded anchor.	24" by 42" mound of soil around embedded anchor.	20" by 24" mound of soil around embedded anchor.	24" by 24" mound of soil around embedded anchor.	18" to 24" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor.	 Soil was very wet after rain. 2001 diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor. 	 Soil was wet following rain. 18" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor. 	Soil was very wet following rain.	Soil was very wet following rain.	 Soil was wet aecoud day after rain. 20" diameter mound of soil at 7-1/2" pullout. 	•					•				•	•	Read of anchor came off at 8000 lb.		•		Anchor head came off at 6800 lb.	
	R85	111/111	•	•	ı	· I	,	i	١	ı	·	ī	•	•	·	•	ł	ı	ı	ï	•	1	•	ī	•	ı	•	i	·	• •	ı	•	,	3700	5230	3400	7800	5340	3520	2800	20 30	2100
	P ()		1.75	1.65	6.00	9.34	6.92	2.75	2.60	2.40	3.80	1.75	1.85	3.10	3.40	4.30	9.55	10.80	9.25	1.02	1.40	1.70	5.60	3.50	3.10	1.00	0.60	0.95	1.67	n	1.00	1.20	1.00	16.00	17.30	14.40	25.60	15.00	15.80	19.70	13.80	12.00
	2	(TDB)	3300	3180	5250	5600	4800	1280	1610	1450	3420	3120	2090	4220	4000	4520	5280	4 300	4110	2610	2700	2720	1130	1100	1075	2350	1730	2010	1440		1300	1400	1220	5780	0009	4550	8900	5900	2400	8200	6820	4280
	4 ⁴	(BOT)	·	i.	·	•	•	1180	1490	1450	2950	2700	1990	2850	3750	4400	5090	4200	3870	1110	1000	1400	1130	9 2 0	800	1420	1000	1270	920	1100	1020	066	830	850	750	650	B 70	800	700	200	1000	680
1	P2v	(B01)	3150	3000	3900	3900	4000	1210	1500	1375	3380	2960	1920	4160	3900	4350	4450	3740	3800	2140	2320	2400	1050	1040	1050	1900	1420	1700	980	0671	949	580	625	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
	1	(<u>11</u>)	85	110	95	120	132	85	20	120	20	85	20	250			150	6	100	150	140	120	10	15	15	110	135	123	8	8 8	5	8	11	155	133	161	180	112	150	180	210	222
ļ	1n8	희																											1													
	Read		190	1	280	250	'	•	250	450	320	325	260	330	'	'	1	260	250	265	260	ı	325	325	'	175	'	350	560	9	200	225	'	'	375	260	220	260	•	• {	560	82
	Soil	Condition	×	×	×	x	×	×	x	x	¥	×	¥	x	×	×	x	×	x	×	x	x	×	x	×	×	x	x	r		: 30	×	¥	×	×	×	×	×	×	x :	x	x
	:	oading	HS	WS	NS	NS	NS	WS	WS	NS	NS	WS	HS	NS	HS	ЯM	WS	HS	HS	NS	HS	÷	Ы	WS	HS	WS	SM	HS	WS	5 2	5	HS	NS	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	an su	an l	SUR	SUR
		epth L	•		-	-		-	-			•	•	•	•	-	•_	•_	•	6.		" 6, i				6.	6.	6.				6.	6.	6.	6.		•	•	•	• 1		•
		eea)	2	-		,	.,	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	7			7	7	7	7	7	7	~			7	7	~	-	~						
	°,	(degr	6	96	96	90	96	12	5	15	90	8	õ	45	\$	45	99	99	3	3	99	3	45	45	45	45	45	45	8 :	2 2	1	5	51	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8
	÷	(degrees)	96	06	06	90	96	15	15	15	90	90	8	45	45	45	99	9	60	9	9	3	45	45	45	45	45	45	8	3 5	1	15	15	15	51	15	15	SI SI	15	R ;	8	8
	1	IInd	¥	۷	۷	A	۷	۷	۷	۷	۷	۷	۷	۷	۲	۷	4	۷	۷	۲	۷	۷	۷	۷	۲	۷	۷	۷	•	< -	-	۲	۷	I	I	1	1	H	H		•	H
	Shaf t Size	Ð	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	7/16	7/16	7/16	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	*/c	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/6	4/c	3/4	1	3/8	3/4
		Hake	۷	۷	۷	۷	A	۷	۷	۷	۷	۷	۷	۲	۲	۷	۷	۲	۲	69	m	*	۷	۷	A	**	*0	*0	10	n n		*0	**	-	60	-	•	•	-	•	m	•
	Anchor	Type	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	86	8-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	1	1	1	H-3	H- 3	E-1	1	1	1	1	11	1	1	1	1	1	1	H-6	8-e	1	9-8	9	₽-9 H-9
	Test	cation	E-2	P-2	B-2	8-3	с-3		E-3	P3	5	H-3	3-4	H-4	7	E-4	1	4-5	8-S	C-5	ĩ	2-3	P-5	ŝ	R-5	8-6	ŝ	Å	9-1 -2	13	, .	8-7	5	E-7	-1	5	-1	A-10	I-1 0	5	10	E-10
	est) 되	T-44	1-45	1-46	T-47	T-48	1-49	T-50	1-51	T-52	T-53	T-54	T-55	T-56	T-57	T-58	T-59	1-60	T-61	T-62	T-63	¥-1	T-65	T-66	T-67	1-68	1-69	2-1		-12	1-14	T-75	T-76	1-11	1-78	61-1	T-80	19-1	T-82	2	1-84
	Ĥ	Ξl	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ś	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	S	ŝ	n û	is is	ŝ	ŝ	ŝ	in	ŝ	ŝ	65	10	S I	in	69

long).

Table B.1. Static Test Results on Site A (Silty Soils) (continued)

		Notes		nchor bent over and pulled out.	nchor bent over and pulled out.	achor bent over and pulled out.	nchor bent over and pulled out.	achor bent over and pulled out.	nchor bent over and pulled out.	haft bent back towards the pulling rig befor t started to pull out.	haft bent back towards the pulling rig befo t atarted to pull out.	haft bent back towards the pulling rig befo t atarted to pull out.			haft bent back towards the pulling rig befor t atarted to pull out.	haft bent back towards the pulling rig befo t atarted to pull out.	haft bent back towards the pulling rig befo t started to pull out.	haft bent back towarda the pulling rig befor t atarted to pull out.		installation Time 60 sec.	installation Time 45 sec.	installation Time 28 sec.	Installation Time 50 sec.	iostallation Time 50 sec.	installation Time 47 sec.	installation Time 25 sec.	installation lime 33 sec.	nstallarion Time 48 sec.	installation Thee 95 sec.	installation Time 51 sec.	installation Time 41 sec.								
	85	(11)	320	V 000	440 A	200 A	¥ 055	1360 A	575 A	V 005	700 V	700 A	A 00E	030 A	V 01/	160 A	203 A	760 S	510 S	500 S	800	020	800 SI	350 S		۰ ۱	7000		6000	4860	0625	7730	0090	920	0000	1200	7730	7080	7080
	- -	10	20	80	2	9 05	55 5	8	03	95 3	8	90	10 2	20 2	20	90	58 2	8	22	20	60	26 2	74 1	1 00	8	8	. 75		0	6	5	Ś	0		 			0	0
	۹		0 12.0	0 10.6	0 12.0	. 9.		0 10.0	0 12.0	13.5	0 15.0	5 13.9	0		5.1	4	.4	0 24.5	0 24.	0 26.1	32.4	34.1	34.0	0 55.0	5 56.0	0 51.(2.	0 12.	00 21.	00 IV.	00 19.	0 17.	90 18	2 : 2 :	2 C	. 81	24.	0 26.	0 26.
sults	°"	(196	4 50(370(380(335(372(3800	786(813(7810	882	707(680	7 300	388(366(384(298(334(428(607	436	100	542	480	42(470	330	280	077	250	420				ğ	530	510
Test Re	4 ⁴	(168)	1000	906	750	1150	1300	1050	1600	1350	1100	2 ⁰⁰⁰	3300	3600	2850	3050	3500	007	400	500	450	380	410	007	450	450	'	'	1	120(ž	120(1400		Ň	1850	55	650	'
	P2v	(1bs)	'	'	ı	١	•	1	•	•	١	I	1	ľ	•	•	•	•	'	'	I.	'	I.	ı.	1	•	0007	1000	700	1150	650	1100	1200	870		1650	30	600	500
	ب ۳	(ft/1b)	102	100	105	88	128	188	170	185	172	148	110	200	100	88	100	128	155	150	168	122	112	06	100	155	170												
	str ₃	Keading (1n/1b)	ı	210	200	300	275		250	265	,	425	315	ŀ	250	190	•	250	250	·	225	200	'n	220	260	ı	300												
	;	Soll nditions	¥	¥	x	r	×	¥	x	E	x	x	x	x	æ	æ	E	×	r	x	r	x	r	r	r	x	W												
		eding Co	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	sur	SUR	sur	SUR	SUR	SUR	sur	SUR	SUR	sur	SH	SUR E	NUC THE			SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR
		epth Lo	9.	.9.	.9.		.9.	.9.	:			:	:		.9.	. 9.		:						-					. :	. :							.5.	5	s.
	2	grees) I	90	90	90	90	06 2	60	7 06	7 06	7 06	7 06	7 06	06	90 2	90 2	90 2	135 /	135	135	135	135	135	135 /	135 /	135	06	8	5				, 7 , 06	30	7 06	7 06	45 4	30	~ &
		ea) (de																																					
		(degre	8	30	30	45	45	45	45	45	45	99	60	60	60	99	60	60	69	60	45	45	45	15	15	15	6	6	3 5	8	0r 57	57	54	30	90	30	45	S :	8
		Tul.	1	٦	1	I	٦	٦	٦	٦	1	1	H	н	٦	٦	1	1	H	I	I	I	1	1	1	1	<	<	< -	••		• -	• -	۷	۲	٦	<	< -	<
	Shafi	Size (In)	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	/34	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4												
		Make	۲	۲	۷	۲	۷	۲	# 1	#	69	m	ß	#	<	4	4	8	*	#1	20	m	e1	æ	æ	80	•	ы I	2 6	ם נ	a 6) bi	ы 100	ы	ы	2			ia. ۱
		Type	3	4-4	9-4	P-4	4-4	1	H-6	9-H	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	P-4	*-	Ъ-4	H-6	H-6	9-H	H-6	9-H	9-H	H-6	Н-6	H-6	H-6	P-10			01-4	01-4	9-d	P-10	P-10	p-10	-9-HV	-9-HP	-9-HV
		Test	F-10	6-10	H-10	J-10	J-11	H-11	G-11	F-11	C-11	B-11	A-12	C-12	D-12	E-12	F-12	G-12	H-12	J-12	J-13	H-13	6-13	F-13	E-13	D-13	M-16												
	1	No. L	ST-85	ST-86	ST-87	ST-88	ST-89	ST-90	16-T2	ST-92	ST-93	5T-94	ST-95	ST-96	ST-97	ST-98	ST-99	ST-100	ST-101	ST-102	ST-103	ST-104	ST-105	ST-106	ST-107	ST-108	ST-122	ST-201	sT-200	ST-206	ST-206	ST-207	ST-210	ST-203	ST-202	ST-205	ST-211	ST-212	612-1S

<u>1</u> Steel anchor plate
<u>2</u> Aluminum anchor plate

(Silty Soils)
۲
Site
g
Results
Test
Cyclic
B.2.
Table

						,							ernann	IN STATE	lsp1acem	ent	5		
Tage	Tase	Anches		1 RUC		, ,	a2		~ ["]				ł				⁸ 10	27	
No.	ocation	Type	Make	(II)	Pull	(degrees)	(degrees)	Depth	(1bs)	c/0	-	p/q	- -	A10	^Δ 100	⊲ "	1b/1n)	(1bs)	Notes
ST-111	M-13	H-6	B	3/4	¥	06	06	4 8	6000	0.75	300	0	L.90 2	.80	3.35	3.35	47000	5000	1
ST-112	N-13	H-6	B	3/4	A	06	90	4.	6000	0.75	180	0	23 3	.42 4	.35	4.45	20500	5850	,
ST-113	N-14	9-H	B	3/4	A	96	96	• •	6000	0.75	200	0	L.50 3	.05 4	.15	4.25	30000	5450	
ST-114	M-14	H-6	B	3/4	A	96	90	. 7	6000	0.50	200	0	.45 0	.72 0	06.0	0.00	200000	5900	Soil was quite wet due to recent rai
ST-115	L-14	H-6	B	3/4	A	96	90	. 7	6000	0.50	200	0	1.12 1		.66	2.75	200000	5500	ı
ST-116	K-14	H6	B	3/4	۷	96	90	4.	6000	0.50	200	0	1.30 1	.54 1	.85	1.85	200000	5750	ı
ST-117	K-15	H-6	в	3/4	¥	06	90	4.	6000	0.25	200	0	0.18 0	.22 0	.35	0.35	200000	6000	ı
ST-118	L-15	9-H	B	3/4	A	06	06	4.	6000	0.25	200	0	0.21 0	.35 0	141	0.42	200000	6000	,
ST-119	M-15	H-6	B	3/4	۲	06	06	4.	6000	0.25	200	0	0 01.0	.30	0.32	0.35	200000	5700	ı
ST-123	L-16	H-6	D	3/4	۲	06	06	4,	5640	0.67	200	0.84 0	0.13 0	.41 0	.90	1.10	180000	4550	Helix broke off of anchor shaft.
ST-124	K-16	H-6	Q	3/4	٨	96	90	4.	5640	0.67	200	0.84 (0.15 0	.31 0	.74	0.92	50000	5350	Helix broke off of anchor shaft.
ST-125	∳−1 4	D-4	٩	3/4	A	96	06	219"	2710	0.67	200	0.84 (0.06 0	.08	0.13	0.15	100000	2500	ı
ST-126	φ-13	D-4	Q	3/4	A	96	90	2'9"	2710	0.67	200	0.84 (0.10 0	.14 0	0.20	0.21	100000	2550	ı

Table B.3. Static Teat Results on Site B (Sandy Soils)

		Notes	 30" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor. 6" diameter cylinder of soil pulled out with anchor. 	 24"-28" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor. 4" diameter cylinder of soil pulled out with anchor. 	 15"-28" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor. 4" diameter cylinder of soil pulled out with anchor. 	Helix broke off at 2-1/4".	4" diameter cylinder of soil pulled out with anchor.	16" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor.	 20" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor. Anchor bent over and pulled out. 	 20" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor. Anchor bent over and pulled out. 	 16" diameter mound of aoil around embedded anchor. Anchor pulled out without a cylinder of soil. 	 Small amount of mounding. Anchor pulled out without a cylinder of soil. 	 20" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor. Anchor pulled out without a cylinder of soil. 	24" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	24" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	Helix broke off at 3" displacement and at 4,000 lba.	3" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	30"-36" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	24"-30" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	Helix broke off at 3-1/4" displacement and at 3,900 lbs.		Small amount of mounding.	Small amount of mounding.	Anchor bent over and helix broke off at 9.3".	Anchor bent over and helix broke off at 10.3".	Anchor bent over and helix broke off at 10.1".	12" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	 12" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor. Anchor bent over and pulled out. 	15" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded acchor.	12" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	12" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	12" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	24" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	24" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	20" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	20" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	24" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded anchor.	1
	*85	(u1/01)	15110	21250	21000	22700	34000	6800	13900	16700	20000	20000	·50000	8500	6800	13260	16190	11780	13900	9800	>50000	34000	14200	6070	6240	5950	16400	11330	10100	42500	28330	11700	22900	23100	19800	20900	22800	70/20
	۹ (2.16	0.75	0.98	1.50	1.25	7.38	7.48	00.11	1.13	0.30	0.79	2.83	1.64	2.83	2.34	2.97	3.53	2.78	2.10	1.50	1.50	8.35	9.50	9.40	7.90	7.65	7.23	0.47	0.34	0.41	6.47	3.68	3.51	4.18	5.50	3.38
TICE	₀" (1104)	4160	2870	3890	4880	2770	3730	5160	4650	1680	1460	2300	2260	1780	4040	4925	5000	5130	0E 6E	2750	2690	2500	6000	6560	6000	3000	2230	2210	1750	1540	1530	5150	5880	5290	6825	6275	4760
	P 4h	1104	•	•	ŝ	,	'	2800	4000	2760	510	% 10	630	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	1430	2480	1775	2750	3000	2000	870	925	1000				•					•
1	A.	18011	000	1200	3500	4600	2600	ı			1050	720	0111	2040	1750	3560	4860	4500	4825	3600	2380	2610	2300	ī			•			1000	0%6	950	4000	2000	2000	6000	2000	4300
	I.	101/11	300	280	270	300	250	210	270	300	290	200	210	155	200	150	200	220	230	130	•		,	240	250	240	180	190	200	220	195	170	150	160	220	220	ន្ត	250
	STP	for-at	350			,	•	•	275	ı	1	350	ī	360		360		200		160		360		475	•	380	•	370	,	325	•	275	230			300	1 6	00
	S		x	×	x	×	×	×	x	X	T	T	×	×	X	¥	¥	×	×	×	x	×	¥	×	X	×	¥	×	×	¥	×	×	¥	×	×	34 1	3 :	3
		TDEOT	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	NS I	SUR C	SUK
		DEPCH	2,	2'9"	2 9	2'	2'9"	2'9"	2.9"	2'9"	219"	2.9"	2'9"	2'	21	31	5	¢.	ę.,	. 7	4.	•	•	,	¢.	4	2'9"	2'9"	2'9"	2'9"	2'9"	2'9"	4	. 7				. 4
	a2	/newseen/	06	06	8	8	96	8	8	06	45	45	45	90	90	8	90	6	ę	8	45	45	45	8	8	8	6	6	90	8	8	90	8	06	6	8	8 8	96
	In Internet	/max19ah	8	96	8	6	90	40	03	6	07	97	9	8	90	90	6	90	8	8	40	40	40	40	40	60	40	60	40	90	90	90	90	90	06	8	8 8	8
	11.4		•	۲	۲	۷	۷	1	1	1	۷	¥	۷	۷	۷	<	۷	۷	¥	۷	۷	۷	۷	H	H	н	1	I	н	<	<	<	۷	¥	¥ ·	۷ .	۷.	<
	Shaft Size		3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	9/6	3/4
	, total		6	6	2	۵	0	0	•	•	•	n	9	0	2	0	2	2	۵	'n	۵	٩	0	2	۵	۵	۵	2	۵	۵	۵	0	m	2	80	æ (æ •	20
	Anchor	TYPE	8-6	1	4	9-H	ľ	ł	4	1	4	4	4-0	H-6	H-6	÷	B-6	9-H	н-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	₩-6	N-6	9-H	9-H	4-d	4	4	4-6	4	4-6	9-4	H-6	9-H	9 . 	÷.	Î
	Test	CELLUI	R-1	5-1		6-H	3-2	J-3	4-1	5-	9	-	8-7	K-1	K-2	£-3	4-4	K-5	9-¥	K-7	8-8	€3	K-10	K-11	1-1	C-10	3	T ¥	M-2	K-3	M-4	H-S	₩-6	H-7	8-H	2 : -	1	11-4
	eat	3	1-0			1	5-0	9-0		8-0	6-0	0-10	11-0	0-20	D-21	D-22	D-23	D-24	D-25	D-26	D-27	0-28	D-29	9-30	0-31	D-32	19-0	D-42	D-43	D-44	D-45	0-46	D-47	5D-48	67-0	-20	17-0	75-0
	μ,	-1	S	s	s	s	ŝ	s	s	S	ŝ	s	s	s	s	s	s	s	s	S	ŝ	s	s	s	s	s	s	s	ŝ	ŝ	s	ŝ	ŝ	s	5	<i>.</i> .		1

Table 8.4. Cyclic Test Results on Site 8 (Sandy Soils)

.0	(168)	0065	•	•	•	3400	4200	4700	3850	4700	4500	5100	0077	•	ï	ī	ı	2330	0720
RIO	(11) (11)	20000	1400	•	•	18000	18000	17000	20000	2 3000	20500	12360	20600	14600	18700	20700	13500	> 50000	> 50000
nent	₹	6.16	,		,	7.40	5.73	1.67	1.72	5.43	5.90	2.14	2.60	•	11.57	1.47	2.29	0.35	0.25
1splacer n)	⁴ .100	5.46	,	ī	,	6.60	5.45	1.40	1.55	3.30	4.63	1.67	1.97	12.27	10.22	1.15	1.82	0.24	0.17
ative (1	.10	4.61	7.20		,	5.60	4.82	0.95	1.10	1.37	2.18	0.60	0.57	9.85	8.22	0.45	0.75	0.07	0.08
Cumul	I.7	3.97	5.20			4.80	4.27	0.75	0.80	0.85	1.52	0.25	0.20	8.85	7.52	0.25	0.33	0.01	0.03
	Pp/qu	c	c	0.84	9.84	c	c	0.84	0.84	0	c	0.84	0.84	0	0	0.84	0.84	0.84	0.84
	-	280	10	,	ï	300	2.00	200	180	300	200	200	200	121	200	200	200	200	200
	P_c/0	0.75	0.75	0.67	0.67	0.75	0.75	0.67	0.67	0.75	0.75	0.67	0.67	0.75	0.75	0.67	0.67	0.67	0.67
o ⁷	(1bs)	4643	4643	6 4 5 4 3	4643	3627	3627	3770	3770	3475	3475	3860	3860	4675	4675	5200	5200	1627	1627
	Depth	2'9"	2'9"	2*9"	2'9"	2*9"	2''9"	2''9''	2*9"	4 1	4,1	4 1	4.	4 *	4 *	4 1	4 1	2 "9"	1.0.0
رير	(degrees)	06	06	66	06	06	60	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06
ฮ	(degrees)	07	07	40	07	40	07	07	01	06	06	06	06	07	07	01	40	06	06
	Pull	I	1	ı	1	1	1	1	1	A	A	A	A	I	1	I	1	A	A
Shaft	Size (1n)	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	314
	Make	0	۵	۵	۵	۵	۵	D	۵	0	0	Ω	0	۵	0	0	۵	0	G
	Anchor Type	p-4	p-4	D-4	7-4	7-4	₽-4	₽-4	7-4	H-6	H-6	9-H	H-6	H-6	H-6	9-H	H-6	D-4	D-4
	Test ocation	6-Н	н-8	H-7	H-6	H-5	7-H	H-3	Н-2	61	L-8	L-7	1-6	L-5	L-4	L-3	1-2	6-N	N-R
	Test No. L	SD-12	SD-13	SD-14	SD-15	SD-16	SD-17	SD-18	S0-19	SD-33	SD-34	SD-35	SD-36	SD-37	SD-38	SD-39	SD-40	SD-53	SD-54

Notes

Anchor bent over and pulled out with 4" diameter cylinder of soll.

Anchor pulled out with 20" diameter mound of soil.
 Only completed 10 cycles Sefore failure.

Anchor pulled out before preload was reached. Anchor pulled out before preload was reached. Anchor bent over and pulled out. Anchor bent over and pulled out with 20" diameter mound of soil.

Anchor bent over and pulled out with a cylinder of soil. Anchor bent over and pulled out with a cylinder of soil.

24" diameter radial stack pattern around enbedded anchor. 24" diameter radial stack pattern around enbedded anchor. 55" diameter radial stack pattern around embedded anchor. 16" diameter radial stack pattern around enbedded anchor. 16" diameter radial stack pattern around enbedded anchor. Helix broke off at n = 121. Helix broke off at n = 121.

usad vas intreased to 7010 ip vien meik stoke pit. Laad vas intreased to 5000 ib vien helik stoke pf5. Laad vas intreased to 3909 ib vien helik stoke pf5. 12" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded annot. 12" diameter radial crack pattern around embedded annot.

Table B.5. Static Test Results on Site C (Clayey Soils)

		Notes	24" diameter mound of soil around embedded anchor	Very slight amount of mounding.	Verv slight amount of mounding.	30" diameter mound of soil and anchor pulled out at 12" displacement.	Small smount of mounding.	Small amount of mound and anchor pulled out at 24" displacement	Small amount of mounding and anchor pulled out at 13" displacement	Small amount of mounding and anchor pulled out at 20" displacement	Small amount of mounding and anchor pulled out at 3 displacement.	Small amount of mounding and anchor pulled out at 3" displacement.	Very Small amount of mounding.	Anchor bent over and pulled out.	Anchor bent over and pulled out.	Anchor bent over and pulled out.	Slight amount of mounding.	Slight amount of mounding.	Slight amount of mounding and anchor pulled out.	Anchor bent over and pulled out.	 Displacement was measured horizontally. Anchor bent over and pulled out. 	-	Anchor pulled out 14"-10" before mounding took place	Anchor pulled out 15"-10" before mounding took place.	Anchor pulled out 15" before mounding took place.
	R 85	(1b/in)	ı	12140	10650	13700	12140	12140	7612	13700	13500	12500	16150	14700	0006	1700	8500	21250	21250	13600	T	19270	1	8500	9270
	م م	(in)	0.75	2.75	3.50	4.50	4.00	00.6	5.00	3.50	1.00	2.50	4.00	6.22	4.73	8.00	2.55	2.25	2.40	14.68	18.92	22.19	6.02	3.96	5.37
ults	ð	(1bs)	910	1750	1850	3100	2850	2800	3850	3650	1900	1900	2000	2500	2100	1800	1500	1750	1800	2500	3800	3500	2700	2450	2450
est Resi	P4h	(lbs)	ı	I	ı	ı	ı	ı	I	I	ı	ı	ī	2500	2100	1050	1300	1400	1400	006	700	700	2600	2450	2420
Ţ	P2v	(1bs)	750	1700	1750	2750	2500	2300	3400	3500	1850	1850	1750	ī	ł	ı	1450	1750	1700	ł	I.	ŀ	2350	2300	2400
	4 14	(ft/1b)	50	55	50	80	80	100	06	210	105	105	70	06	110	75	50	7.5	ı	100	150	150	80	55	65
	STP Reading	(in/lb)	50	ı	ı	ł	ı	100	ł	ı	ı	75	ı	150	I	* 125	ı	1	120	ı	100	1	06	,	100
	Sofl	Condition	м	3	x	Σ	М	¥	M	Μ	ж	χ	Ж	æ	W	Σ	æ	¥	x	М	W	æ	W	χ	W.
		Loading	SM	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR	SUR
		Depth	1,	2 *	2 *	3 °	31	4 1	4 1	4	2'9"	2 * 9 "	2 ' 9''	2'9''	1,6,7	2 * 9 *	2'9''	2 * 9 *		4 4	4,	4 *	4,1	4 4	4,
	α2	(degrees)	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	45	45	45	06	06	06	45	45	45
	a _l	(degrees)	06	06	06	06	90	06	90	0.6	90	06	06	50	50	05	45	45	45	07	40	40	45	45	45
		Pull	A	A	A	A	A	A	A	A	A	A	A	I	I	ı	A	A	A	I	I	I	A	A	A
	Shaft	(1n)	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4
		Make	в	ш	59	æ	æ	æ	ш	m	Ω	Q	Q	Q	ŋ	Q	Q	Q	Q	æî.	æ	£	RI.	в	m
	Anchor	Type	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	9-H	9-H	H-6	H-6	D-4	D-4	D-4	D-4	D-4	D-4	D-4	D-4	D-4	9-Н	9-н	9-H	H-6	9-H	9−H
	Tost	Location	A-11	A-10	6A	B-11	B-10	B-9	C-11	C-9	D-11	E-11	F-11	6-11	G-10	F-9	6-9	H-10	H-11	J-10	6-ŗ	6-н	G-8	H-8	G-7
	Test	No.	C-1	C-2	C-3	C-4	C5	C-6	C-7	C-8	C-9	C-10	C-11	C-12	C-13	C-14	C-15	C-16	C-17	C-18	C-19	C-20	C-21	C-22	C-23

ls)
Sof
(Clayey
J
Site
Б
Results
Test
Cyclic
B.6.
Table

		Notes	Reached the limit of loading ram at $n = 83$.	Reached the limit of loading ram at n = 190.		Test stopped due to excessive amount of displacemen				•		Reached the limit of loading ram at $n = 69$.	Reached the limit of loading ram at $n = 41$.					,
2	n C	(1bs)		\$	4000		1900	2100	,	2200	3400	ı	,	,	2100	ı	5000	2100
	⁴ 10	(1b/in)	12100	>50000	> 50000	0006	>100000	*100000	20000	*100000	0006	3500	5700	40000	3100	12000	12000	2100
nent		⊲"	16.55	7.20	1.20	16.00	1.52	1.07	10.00	0.18	13.55	15.90	17.50	21.75	4.30	4.80	4.21	3.45
Displace	, in	⁴ 100	ı	2.47	0.85	5.00	1.25	1.00	1.02	0.15	12.05	•	ı	20.00	3.70	4.20	3.65	2.95
ulative	1.	⁰ 10	7 3.00	3 0.60	0.35	06.0 0	07.0 5	0.25	0.26	2 0.06	06.01 0	0 10.45	0 13.60	0 14.85	0 2.15	0 2.10	1 1.52	5 1.80
j C	÷	1	1.6	0.48	0.20	0.30	0.2	0.10	0.10	0.0	10.30	в.9(11.60	13.20	1.60	1.50	10.9	1.3
	d.	b/d	0	0	0.84	0.84	0	0	0.84	0.84	0	0	0	0	0.84	0.84	0.84	0.84
		-	B3	190	200	161	200	200	450	200	200	69	17	124	200	200	200	200
	e. L	р/2	0.75	0.75	0.67	0.67	0.75	0.75	0.67	0.67	0.75	0.75	0.75	0.75	0.67	0.67	0.67	0.67
c	277	(1bs)	3575	3575	3575	3575	1470	1470	1470	1470	2740	1665	1665	3650	1470	3650	3650	1470
		Depth	. 7	. 7	. 7	. 7	6.2	2.9"	2*9"	2*9"	. 7	2*9"	219"	. 7	2.9"	. 7	. 7	2*9"
	² 2	(degrees)	06	60	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	90	90	90
	ŗ	(degrees)	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	06	40	40	40	07	40	07	40	07
		Pull	×	A	¥	۷	۲	¥	۲	۷	1	1	I	1	I	I	I	ч
	Size	(ui)	3/4	3/4	3/4	3/4	11/16	11/16	11/16	11/16	3/4	11/16	11/16	3/4	11/16	3/4	3/4	11/16
		Make	80	£	æ	æ	٩	Q	Q	D	æ	٩	٩	æ	٩	60	æ	D
	Anchor	Type	H-6	H-6	H-6	H-6	D-4	D-4	Ъ-4	D-4	H-6	Ъ-4	Ъ-4	B-6	Ъ-4	H-6	H-6	7-4
	Test	Location	E-7	E-6	E-5	Ъ.	c-7	c-6	P-7	P_B	A-6	B-5	A-4	B-3	A-2	E-2	Ĩ	E-1
	Test	<u>%</u> .	C-24	c-25	c-26	C-27	C-29	c-32	· C-33	C-34	c-3}	c-36	c-37	c-38	c-39	C-40	C-41	C-42
									1									

NBS-114A (REV. 2-8C)	A CONTRACTOR
U.S. DEPT. OF COMM. 1. PUBLICATION OR 2. Performing Organ. Report No. 3. Pub	ication Date
BIBLIOGRAPHIC DATA NBS BSS 142	May 1982
SHELI (See instructions)	
4. TILE AND SUBTILE	
Load-Displacement Characteristics of Shallow Soil Anchors	
5. AUTHOR(S)	
Felix Y. Yokel, Riley M. Chung, Frank A. Rankin and Charles W. C. Ya	ncev
6. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION (If joint or other than NBS, see instructions) 7. Contr	act/Grant No.
NATIONAL BUREAU OF STANDARDS DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE WASHINGTON D.C. 20234	of Report & Period Covered
	Final
9. SPONSORING ORGANIZATION NAME AND COMPLETE ADDRESS (Street, City, State, ZIP)	
Office of Policy Development and Research	
US Department of Housing and Urban Development	
Washington, DC 20410	
10. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES	
Library of Congress Catalog Card Number: 82-600509	
Document describes a computer program; SF-185, FIPS Software Summary, is attached.	
11. ABSTRACT (A 200-word or less factual summary of most significant information. If document inclu	les a significant
bibliography or literature survey, mention it here)	
Tests on shallow soil anchors, commonly used by the mobile home in	dustry,
including 6-in single helix and 4-in double helix anchors as well	as three
types of swivel anchors, were conducted on three sites: a silty s	ite, a sandy
site, and a clay site. Test variables included direction of ancho	r installa-
tion; direction of loading; anchor depth; size of anchor plate; an	d cyclic
load effects. The effect of these test variables on load-displace	ment charac-
teristics, measured at the anchor head, is investigated. It is co	ncluded that
on most sites the anchor types tested, when installed in accordance	e with present
industry practice for mobile home tiedown systems, did not deliver	the anchor
performance required in present standards. It is recommended that	roloaded to
capacity requirements for anchors be waived; that all anchors be p	r three
1.25 times the design load; and that one anchor per mobile nome, of	5 times the
anchors per site il soli conditions are uniform, be preioaded to	•J LIMES LITE
nestšu toga.	
And the second sec	
12. KEY WORDS (Six to twelve entries; alphabetical order; capitalize only proper names; and separate l	ey words by semicolons)
	cy words by schirebions)
anchors; cyclic loading; field testing; flood forces; foundations;	load capacity;
anchors; cyclic loading; field testing; flood forces; foundations; mobile homes; soil anchors; soil mechanics; stiffness; wind forces	load capacity;
anchors; cyclic loading; field testing; flood forces; foundations; mobile homes; soil anchors; soil mechanics; stiffness; wind forces	load capacity;
<pre>anchors; cyclic loading; field testing; flood forces; foundations; mobile homes; soil anchors; soil mechanics; stiffness; wind forces 13. AVAILABILITY</pre>	14. NO. OF
<pre>anchors; cyclic loading; field testing; flood forces; foundations; mobile homes; soil anchors; soil mechanics; stiffness; wind forces 13. AVAILABILITY K^JUnlimited</pre>	14. NO. OF PRINTED PAGES
anchors; cyclic loading; field testing; flood forces; foundations; mobile homes; soil anchors; soil mechanics; stiffness; wind forces 13. AVAILABILITY <u>R</u> Unlimited <u>D</u> For Official Distribution. Do Not Release to NTIS	14. NO. OF PRINTED PAGES 163
anchors; cyclic loading; field testing; flood forces; foundations; mobile homes; soil anchors; soil mechanics; stiffness; wind forces 13. AVAILABILITY K Unlimited For Official Distribution. Do Not Release to NTIS Order From Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D C.	14. NO. OF PRINTED PAGES 163
anchors; cyclic loading; field testing; flood forces; foundations; mobile homes; soil anchors; soil mechanics; stiffness; wind forces 13. AVAILABILITY [] Unlimited [] For Official Distribution. Do Not Release to NTIS [] Order From Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D C. 20402.	14. NO. OF PRINTED PAGES 163 15. Price
anchors; cyclic loading; field testing; flood forces; foundations; mobile homes; soil anchors; soil mechanics; stiffness; wind forces 13. AVAILABILITY <u>K</u> JUnlimited For Official Distribution. Do Not Release to NTIS Order From Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D C. 20402. Order From National Technical Information Service (NTIS), Springfield, VA. 22161	14. NO. OF PRINTED PAGES 163 15. Price \$6.50

NBS TECHNICAL PUBLICATIONS

PERIODICALS

JOURNAL OF RESEARCH—The Journal of Research of the National Bureau of Standards reports NBS research and development in those disciplines of the physical and engineering sciences in which the Bureau is active. These include physics, chemistry, engineering, mathematics, and computer sciences. Papers cover a broad range of subjects, with major emphasis on measurement methodology and the basic technology underlying standardization. Also included from time to time are survey articles on topics closely related to the Bureau's technical and scientific programs. As a special service to subscribers each issue contains complete citations to all recent Bureau publications in both NBS and non-NBS media. Issued six times a year. Annual subscription: domestic \$18; foreign \$22.50. Single copy, \$4.25 domestic; \$5.35 foreign.

NONPERIODICALS

Monographs—Major contributions to the technical literature on various subjects related to the Bureau's scientific and technical activities.

Handbooks—Recommended codes of engineering and industrial practice (including safety codes) developed in cooperation with interested industries, professional organizations, and regulatory bodies.

Special Publications—Include proceedings of conferences sponsored by NBS, NBS annual reports, and other special publications appropriate to this grouping such as wall charts, pocket cards, and bibliographies.

Applied Mathematics Series—Mathematical tables, manuals, and studies of special interest to physicists, engineers, chemists, biologists, mathematicians, computer programmers, and others engaged in scientific and technical work.

National Standard Reference Data Series—Provides quantitative data on the physical and chemical properties of materials, compiled from the world's literature and critically evaluated. Developed under a worldwide program coordinated by NBS under the authority of the National Standard Data Act (Public Law 90-396).

NOTE: The principal publication outlet for the foregoing data is the Journal of Physical and Chemical Reference Data (JPCRD) published quarterly for NBS by the American Chemical Society (ACS) and the American Institute of Physics (A1P). Subscriptions, reprints, and supplements available from ACS, 1155 Sixteenth St., NW, Washington, DC 20056. **Building Science Series**—Disseminates technical information developed at the Bureau on building materials, components, systems, and whole structures. The series presents research results, test methods, and performance criteria related to the structural and environmental functions and the durability and safety characteristics of building elements and systems.

Technical Notes—Studies or reports which are complete in themselves but restrictive in their treatment of a subject. Analogous to monographs but not so comprehensive in scope or definitive in treatment of the subject area. Often serve as a vehicle for final reports of work performed at NBS under the sponsorship of other government agencies.

Voluntary Product Standards—Developed under procedures published by the Department of Commerce in Part 10, Title 15, of the Code of Federal Regulations. The standards establish nationally recognized requirements for products, and provide all concerned interests with a basis for common understanding of the characteristics of the products. NBS administers this program as a supplement to the activities of the private sector standardizing organizations.

Consumer Information Series—Practical information, based on NBS research and experience, covering areas of interest to the consumer. Easily understandable language and illustrations provide useful background knowledge for shopping in today's technological marketplace.

Order the above NBS publications from: Superintendent of Documents, Government Printing Office, Washington, DC 20402.

Order the following NBS publications—FIPS and NBSIR's—from the National Technical Information Services, Springfield, VA 22161.

Federal Information Processing Standards Publications (FIPS PUB)—Publications in this series collectively constitute the Federal Information Processing Standards Register. The Register serves as the official source of information in the Federal Government regarding standards issued by NBS pursuant to the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949 as amended, Public Law 89-306 (79 Stat. 1127), and as implemented by Executive Order 11717 (38 FR 12315, dated May 11, 1973) and Part 6 of Title 15 CFR (Code of Federal Regulations).

NBS Interagency Reports (NBSIR)—A special series of interim or final reports on work performed by NBS for outside sponsors (both government and non-government). In general, initial distribution is handled by the sponsor; public distribution is by the National Technical Information Services, Springfield, VA 22161, in paper copy or microfiche form.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE National Bureau of Standards

Washington, DC 20234

OFFICIAL BUSINESS

Penalty for Private Use, \$300

POSTAGE AND FEES PAID U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE COM-215



THIRD CLASS